The regulation of tumor suppressor PTEN by microRNAs in breast cancer

by

Chengsen Chai

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Medical Sciences - Laboratory Medicine and Pathology

University of Alberta

© Chengsen Chai, 2019

Abstract

Breast cancer (BCa) is the most frequently diagnosed cancer in women worldwide. Treatment strategies often target hormone receptors on breast cancer cells. Triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) is a BCa subtype where estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR) and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) are not expressed. Although TNBC accounts for approximately 15% of all BCa cases, the prognosis of these patients is poorer when compared to patients with other BCa subtypes. Phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN) plays an important role in cell proliferation and cell migration by regulating the PI3K– AKT signal pathway negatively. *PTEN* is one of the most commonly inactivated tumor suppressors gene in BCa, and its inactivity is associated with larger tumor size, considerable lymph node metastases, and an aggressive triple-negative phenotype. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNAs that regulate protein expression. In multiple cancers, PTEN is downregulated by miRNAs; however, very few microRNAs target PTEN directly in TNBC.

In this study, nineteen microRNAs predicted to target PTEN were screened using immunoblotting and luciferase reporter assays. Expression levels of miRNA-498 (miR-498) were measured by TaqMan microRNA assays. Clonogenic, cell cycle, and scratch wound assays were performed to examine the oncogenic role of miR-498. I demonstrate that miR-498 directly targeted the 3' untranslated region of *PTEN* messenger RNA (mRNA) and reduced PTEN protein levels in TNBC cells. Compared with a non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line, TNBC cell lines overexpressed miR-498. Moreover, miR-498 promoted cell proliferation and cell cycle progression in TNBC cells in a PTEN-dependent manner. Suppressing miR-498 overexpression impaired the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and cell migration. This study

identified miR-498, a novel miRNA to be overexpressed in TNBC cells and its oncogenic role in suppressing *PTEN*. These results provide new insight into the downregulation of *PTEN* and indicate a potential therapeutic target for treating TNBC.

Preface

This thesis is an original work by Chengsen Chai. A portion of this thesis has been published: Chai C, Wu H, Wang B, Eisenstat DD, Leng RP. MicroRNA-498 promotes proliferation and migration by targeting the tumor suppressor PTEN in breast cancer cells. Carcinogenesis. 2018 Sep 21;39(9):1185-96. doi: 10.1093/carcin/bgy092. The authors who contributed to this work in my publication are me (CC), postdoctoral fellows Dr. Hong Wu (HW) and Dr. Benfan Wang (BW), Chair and Professor of Department of Oncology Dr. David Eisenstat (DE), and my supervisor Dr. Roger Leng (RL). Our contributions are as follows: conception and design by CC and RL; development of methodology by CC, HW, BW and RL; data analysis and interpretation by CC, HW, BW, DE and RL; review and revision of the manuscript by CC, DE and RL. As the first author, I wrote the first draft of this publication.

The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, project name "Study of the role of UBE4B in tumors", Study ID: Pro00024519, Start Date: July 30, 2016.

I dedicate this thesis to my parents, Yong Chai and Weiqiang Huang. Without their devotional support and love my PhD study would not have been possible.

Acknowledgements

This work would not have been possible without the support of the University of Alberta and China Scholarship Council which supplied the UA-CSC scholarship.

I would like to express heartfelt thanks to my supervisor, Dr. Roger Leng, for his kindly guidance, patience, and support during the duration of this project.

Thank you to my co-supervisor Dr. Michael Hendzel and my supervisory committee member, Dr. Gordon Chan, for their insightful advice on this project. Thank you to Dr. Yangxin Fu and Dr. Andrew Freywald for attending my final exam.

Thank you to lab colleagues, Dr. Hong Wu, Dr. Benfan Wang, Dr. Cheng Du, Dr. Wei Wu and Dr. Rami Abou Zeinab for advice and help on my project. Thank you to Dr. Xuejun Sun, Dr. Aja Rieger for excellent technical support.

Thank you to Dr. Jelena Holovati and Dr. Monika Keelan and all academic and nonacademic staff in the Department of Laboratory Medicine and Pathology who have supported me in countless ways during my program. Thank you to my friends for support and encouragement when I faced the frustration.

And lastly, thank you to all my family members, for their financial and mental support during my PhD program. I love you with all my heart.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1 General Introduction	1
1.1 Cancer and cancer treatment	2
1.1.1The problem of cancer	2
1.1.2 Breast cancer	7
1.2 PI3K-AKT pathway and PTEN	12
1.2.1 PI3K-AKT pathway	12
1.2.3 Tumor suppressor PTEN	23
1.2.3 The regulation of PTEN	28
1.3 MicroRNA in cancer	38
1.3.1 MicroRNA and its function	38
1.3.2 Application of microRNAs in breast cancer	47
1.4 Hypothesis and objectives	52
Chapter 2 Materials and Methods	54
2.1 MicroRNA target prediction	55
2.2 PCR and agarose gel electrophoresis	55
2.3 Construction of microRNA-expressing plasmids	58
2.4 DNA transformation and plasmid extraction	59
2.5 Cell culture and cell lines	61
2.6 Transient transfection	61
2.7 Viral transduction	62
2.8 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and proteins transfer	63
2.9 Immunoblotting	64
2.10 Luciferase assay	68
2.11 RNA extraction	70
2.12 qRT-PCR	71

2.13 Cell cycle analysis	75
2.14 Introduction of point mutations by PCR	76
2.15 Scratch healing assay	78
2.16 Clonogenic assay	79
2.17 MTT assay	79
2.18 Statistical analysis	80
Chapter 3 Results	81
3.1 Screening and identifying microRNAs that regulate PTEN	82
3.1.1 Prediction of microRNAs targeting PTEN	83
3.1.2 Screening PTEN -targeting microRNAs by immunoblotting and luciferase assay	87
3.1.3 Identification the binding site of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA	91
3.1.4 Protein expression of PTEN repressed by miR-498	96
3.1.5 Clinical impact of PTEN and miR-498 in cancer	102
3.2 Regulation of PTEN by miR-498 and its oncogenic effects in TNBC cells	109
3.2.1 The relation between miR-498 expression and PTEN expression in TNBC cells	111
3.2.2 miR-498 suppressed PTEN in TNBC cells	115
3.2.3 PTEN suppression enhanced phosphorylation of AKT by miR-498	117
3.2.4 Effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation and survival	120
3.2.5 Effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression	122
3.2.6 Effect of miR-498 on cell migration	125
3.2.7 Oncogenic effects of miR-498 dependent on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activ	ation
	129
3.2.8 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 comparable with the effect of PTEN siRNA	136
3.3 miR-498 decoy acts as a negative regulator of miR-498	143
3.3.1 Construction of miR-498 decoy	144
3.3.2 miR-498 decoy suppressed miR-498 overexpression and restored PTEN	147
3.3.3 Oncogenic effects of miR-498 were inhibited by the miR-498 decoy	151

Chapter 4 Discussion and Conclusion

161

4.1 Discussion	162
4.1.1 Interpretation of results	162
4.1.2 Limitation of this study	174
4.2 Conclusion	185
Chapter 5 Future Directions	187
5.1 PTEN suppression by miR-498 and cell apoptosis	188
5.2 Effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein level in the nucleus and DNA repair	189
5.3 Mechanism of miR-498 overexpression in TNBC	190
Biobliography	
Appendices	

List of Tables

Table 2.1 List of microRNAs and their cloning primers used in this study	57
Table 2.2 Primary Antibodies	67

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 The development of cancer	6
Figure 1.2 The schematic of the PI3K-AKT pathway and its function	19
Figure 1.3 The regulation of PTEN	37
Figure 1.4 The biogenesis of miRNA and its function	40
Figure 3.1.1 Summary of the screening for microRNAs that regulates PTEN protein level	84
Figure 3.1.2 Constructs of microRNA plasmids tested by restriction digestion	85
Figure 3.1.3 Screening of PTEN-targeting microRNAs by immunoblotting	88
Figure 3.1.4 Screening of microRNAs binding to PTEN mRNA 3'UTR	89
Figure 3.1.5 Identification of miR-498 binding sites on PTEN mRNA	92
Figure 3.1.6 Determination the binding site of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA by mutagenesis	93
Figure 3.1.7 Exogenous PTEN repressed by miR-498	96
Figure 3.1.8 Endogenous PTEN suppressed by miR-498	99
Figure 3.1.9 PTEN suppressed in the tissues of breast cancer patients	102
Figure 3.1.10 PTEN suppressed in the tissues of lung cancer patients	103
Figure 3.1.11 miR-498 expression negatively associated with the overall survival time of	
breast cancer (BCa) patients	106
Figure 3.2.1 miR-498 over-expressed in TNBC cells	112
Figure 3.2.2 PTEN expression inhibited in TNBC cells	113
Figure 3.2.3 miR-498 suppressed PTEN in TNBC cells	115
Figure 3.2.4 PTEN suppression by miR-498 enhanced the phosphorylation of AKT in	
PTEN-WT TNBC cell	118
Figure 3.2.5 miR-498 enhanced cell proliferation and survival	120
Figure 3.2.6 miR-498 promoted cell cycle progression	123
Figure 3.2.7 miR-498 enhanced cell migration	126
Figure 3.2.8 Suppression of PTEN by miR-498 was restored by PTEN ORF	130

Figure 3.2.9	9 Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498	
	on cell viability and proliferation	132
Figure 3.2.1	10 Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498	
	on collective cell migration	134
Figure 3.2.1	11 Suppression of PTEN protein by miR-498 compared with	
	PTEN knockdown by siRNA	137
Figure 3.2.1	12 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation comparable with	
	PTEN siRNA	139
Figure 3.2.1	13 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration comparable with	
	PTEN siRNA	141
Figure 3.3.1	1 Construction of miR-498 decoy that was specific to miR-498	146
Figure 3.3.2	2 miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells established	148
Figure 3.3.3	3 miR-498 decoy reduced miR-498 expression and restored PTEN protein level	150
Figure 3.3.4	4 miR-498 decoy restored PTEN by inhibiting miR-498	152
Figure 3.3.5	5 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation alleviated by	
	the miR-498 decoy	154
Figure 3.3.6	6 The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell proliferation in	
	PTEN-null cell line BT-549	155
Figure 3.3.7	7 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration was inhibited by	
	the miR-498 decoy	157
Figure 3.3.8	8 The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell migration in	
	PTEN-null cell line BT-549	159
Figure 4.1	A model diagram illustrating that miR-498 suppresses PTEN	
	and activates p-AKT	186

List of Abbreviations

AGO – argonaute protein	
AKT – rac-alpha serine/threonine-protein kinase (PKB)	
AR – androgen receptor	
BAD – bcl-2 antagonist of cell death	
BCa – breast cancer	
BRCA1 – breast cancer type 1 susceptibility protein	
CA – Canada	
°C – Celsius degrees	
CHEK1 – cell cycle regulator checkpoint kinase 1	
Cys – cysteine	
DGCR8 – DiGeorge syndrome critical region 8	
ddH2O – purified water (deionized water)	
DH5α – alpha Escherichia coli bacteria	
DMSO – dimethyl sulfoxide	
DNA – deoxyribonucleic acid	
dNTP – deoxynucleotide triphosphate	
E1 – ubiquitin activating enzyme	
E2 – ubiquitin transfer enzyme	
E3 – ubiquitin ligase enzyme	
EDTA – ethylene-diamine-tetraacetic acid	
EGFR – epithelial growth factor receptor	
EMT – epithelial to mesenchymal transition	
ER – estrogen receptor	
EVI1 – ecotropic virus integration site 1 protein	
FAK – focal adhesion kinase	
FBS – fetal bovine serum	
FOXO – forkhead box o	
g – earth's gravitational force of 9.8 m/sec2 (g)	

GDP – guanosine diphosphate

GSK3 – glycogen synthase kinase 3

GTP – guanosine triphosphate

HAUSP - herpesvirus-associated ubiquitin-specific protease

HDAC - histone deacetylase

HEK - human embryonic kidney epithelial cells

HER2 – human epidermal growth factor receptor-2

INPP4B - inositol polyphosphate-4-phosphatase type II

kDa – kilo Dalton

L – liter

LB – lysogeny broth

Leu – leucine

Lys – lysine

M - molarity (moles/liter)

mAb – monoclonal antibody

MCL-1 - induced myeloid leukemia cell differentiation protein

MDM2 – mouse double minute 2 homolog

miR-microRNA

miRNA – microRNA

mL – milliliters

mTORC1 - mammalian targets of Rapamycin complex 1

NEDD4 - neural precursor cell expressed developmentally down-regulated protein 4; E3

ubiquitin ligase

NO - nitric oxide

OD - oligomerization domain

PAGE – polyacrylimide gel electrophoresis

PARP – poly ADP-ribose polymerase

PBS - phosphate buffered saline

PCR - polymerase chain reaction

PH - pleckstrin homology

PI3K – phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase

- PIP2 phosphatidylinositol (4,5)-bisphosphate
- PIP3 phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate
- PHLPP ph domain leucine-rich repeat protein phosphatase
- PPAR γ peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ
- PR progesterone receptor
- PTENP1 phosphatase and tensin homolog pseudogene 1
- ROCK rho-associated protein kinase
- RT room temperature
- RTK receptor tyrosine kinase
- S-subunit
- SDS sodium dodecyl sulphate
- siRNA small interfering ribonucleic acid
- SNAI1- zinc finger protein
- Thr threonine
- TBS tris-buffered saline
- TBST tris-buffered saline with 1% tween added
- TE buffer tris-EDTA buffer
- TNBC triple-negative breast cancer
- TP53 tumor protein p53
- TRAIL-R tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand receptor
- Tris tris (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane
- Tris-HCl tris (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane hydrochloride
- Trp tryptophan
- TSC2 tuberous sclerosis complex 2
- Tween20 polyoxyethylene sorbitan monolaurate
- Tyr-tyrosine
- UK United Kingdom
- UPS ubiquitin proteasome system
- USA United States of America
- UV ultraviolet radiation
- $\mu L-microliters$

 $VEGFR-vascular\ endothelial\ growth\ factor$

XIAP – X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein

Chapter 1 General Introduction

1.1 Cancer and cancer treatment

1.1.1 The problem of cancer

Cancer is a global problem threatening the health of people. In 2012, there were 14.1 million people diagnosed with cancer and 8.2 million people died from cancer worldwide (Stewart BW, 2014). In Canada, cancer is the leading cause of death and makse up 30.2% of the total death cases, and more than 800 thousand Canadians live with cancer. 206,200 new cases of cancer were diagnosed in 2017 in Canada, and 103,200 cases of cancer were in women (Committee CCSA, 2017).

Generally, cancer is a collection of diseases that derive from abnormal cells with malfunctions (Weinberg RA, 2014). Some types of malfunctioning cells have uncontrolled growth and divide and form a mass of abnormal cells called as a tumor. Tumors are either benign or malignant. A benign tumor is any proliferation of abnormal cells constrained within their original site; whereas a malignant tumor can invade surrounding normal tissues or spread to distant organs of the human body through blood circulation or lymphatic system (metastasis), which impedes the function of organs and threatens life (Weinberg RA, 2014). Only the malignant (cancerous) tumors belong to cancer.

Most cancers can be categorized into four groups: carcinomas, sarcomas, leukemias and lymphomas (Cooper GM, 2000). Carcinomas, which arise from epithelial cells or tissues, are the most common type of cancer. Sarcomas, which derive from mesenchymal cells, are relatively rare and occur in muscle, bone and fibrous tissue; leukemias derive from blood-forming cells like white blood cells, while lymphomas arise from immune system cells (Weinberg RA, 2014). Among these groups, carcinomas are the dominant one and comprise of the majority of cancer cases, which include the most commonly occurring cancers of the skin, stomach, head and neck, lung, breast, prostate, ovary, pancreas, colon, kidney, and esophagus. (Weinberg RA, 2014).

The development of cancer is a complicated process that commonly goes through five stages: hyperplasia, dysplasia, cancer in situ, malignant tumor and metastases (Johnson MD, 2004). First, a genetically altered epithelial cell grows and divides faster than a normal cell, which results in an increased number of these cells and forms cell aggregation (hyperplasia). As genetic alterations accumulate, fast-growing cells start to change their forms (transformation) and the volume of abnormal cell aggregation increases (dysplasia). Further, the population of transformed cells dramatically increases, but is still confined to its original site (cancer in situ). Eventually, some of the transformed cells (cancerous cells) break the border of epithelial tissue, invade into the adjacent normal tissue and then enter blood or lymph (malignant tumor). Through the blood circulation system or lymphatic system, cancer cells migrate to remote sites of the human body and form secondary tumors in other tissues or organs (metastases), which eventually impede the function of organs and threaten human lives (Johnson MD, 2004) (Figure 1.1). The stages of tumor development are incorporated into the grading of tissue biopsy samples under the microscope as part of the process for the diagnosis of cancer.

Genetic alterations in cells contribute to the initiation and development of cancer. Genetic alteration in cancer frequently occurs in three types of genes, including proto-oncogenes, tumor suppressor genes and genes related to DNA repair. Proto-oncogenes encode normal proteins that activate proliferative pathways and promote cell growth and division; however, genetic alteration tends to over-activate proto-oncogenes and changes them to oncogenes (Todd R, 1999; Winberg RA, 1983). For instance, proto-oncogene Myc was reported to be over-activated in a variety of cancers (Strieder V, 2002; Nesbit CE, 1999; Schwab M 2004). As a transcription factor, Myc

3

protein activates many genes involved in cell growth and division and thereby promotes cancer cell proliferation (Denis N, 1991; Rahl PB, 2014). Together with oncogene activation, genetic alterations of tumor suppressor genes, which encode proteins negatively regulating cell growth and division or promote programmed cell death, results in cell growth and division in an uncontrolled manner (Eliyahu D, 1989; Chen PL, 1990). For example, p53, a well-known tumor suppressor, was found to be frequently inactivated in various cancers due to the mutation or loss of its genomic DNA, which abrogated its function of negatively regulating cell division and led to uncontrolled cell proliferation (Hollstein M, 1994; Baker SJ, 1989&1990). Furthermore, DNA repairing genes, like *ATM (Ataxia Telangiectasia Mutated)* could fix DNA double-strand breaks and prevent the transformation from normal cells to cancerous cells (Bartkova J, 2005); however, the mutation of ATM protein in colon cells enhanced genomic instability and promoted the progression of tumorigenesis (Halazonetis TD, 2008; Bartkova J, 2005). Therefore, genetic alteration in cells plays a crucial role in the initiation and development of cancer.

Epigenetic aberration is also associated with the initiation and development of cancer. Increasing pieces of evidence have supported that working together with genetic alteration, the epigenetic aberration on DNA methylation, histone modification and non-coding RNA promotes the carcinogenesis and cancer progression. First, the initiation and the development of cancer is accompanied by aberrant DNA methylation such as site-specific CpG island hypermethylation and genome-wide DNA hypomethylation. For instance, the hypermethylated CpG island of tumor suppressor Rb promoter was identified in retinoblastoma, which contributed to the formation of retinoblastoma (Greger V, 1989); DNA hypomethylation on the genomic DNA of proto-oncogene RAS resulted in the activation of RAS in gastric cancer (Wilson AS, 2007). Moreover, aberrant histone modifications are also related to the initiation and the development of cancer. A global loss of acetylation on histone H4K16 was found in the tumorigenesis of lymphomas (Fraga MF, 2005); this aberrant histone modification resulted from the overexpression of histone deacetylase (HDAC) and led to the repression of tumor-suppressing genes in multiple cancers (Halkidou K, 2004; Song J, 2005). Furthermore, the aberrant expression of microRNA is associated with tumorigenesis. The tumor-suppressing microRNA let-7, which interacts with the mRNA of proto-oncoprotein RAS, was repressed in lung cancer (Johnson SM, 2005). In contrast, oncogenic microRNA miR-21 targets tumor suppressor PTEN, was upregulated in human glioblastoma (Chan JA, 2005). Therefore, the epigenetic aberration is also important for the initiation and development of cancer.



Figure 1. 1 The development of cancer.

This figure is cited from Human Biology: concepts and current issues. 8nd Edition. Chapter 18 Cancer: uncontrolled cell division and differentiation; Figure 18.2 The development of a malignant tumor. Page 422. The permission to use this figure is PE Ref # 208033.

1.1.2 Breast cancer

Breast cancer (BCa) is the most common cancer in women. According to the Committee for the Coordination of Statistical Activities (CCSA, 2017), 26,300 new cases of breast cancer were diagnosed in Canada in 2017, accounting for 26% of all new cancer cases in women.

BCa includes a range of different subtypes of cancers. Histologically, breast cancer can be broadly classified as carcinoma in situ or invasive carcinoma. Furthermore, breast carcinoma in situ includes ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS) and lobular carcinoma in situ (LCIS), while invasive breast carcinoma comprises a greater number of subtypes, including tubular, ductal/lobular, mucinous, medullary, medullary, papillary, invasive lobular, and invasive ductal carcinoma (Malhotra, 2010). However, this classification does not capture the intrinsic differences between BCa patients at the molecular level and cannot be used for determining the most appropriate and effective therapy for each individual (Malhotra, 2010). Owing to the advances in molecular biology, some molecular biomarkers have been identified and applied in breast cancer research, such as estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2, also known as ERBB2) (Perou, 2000; Sorlie, 2001). Based on these molecular markers, breast cancer cases can be categorized into six subtypes, namely luminal A BCa, luminal B BCa, HER2-overexpressing BCa, basal-like BCa, claudin-low BCa, and normal-like BCa (Sorlie, 2001, 2003).

Luminal A BCa is a hormone-receptor positive (expressing ER or PR, or both) and HER2-negative subtype with low tumor grade, which is the most common subtype of BCa with good prognosis (Yersal, 2014). Luminal B subtype is similar to luminal A, but involves HER2 expression or high levels of antigen Ki-67. As it grows faster, it has poorer prognosis than luminal A (Perou, 2011; Yersal, 2014). On the other hand, HER2-overexpressing BCa is characterized by high expression of HER2 without expression of hormone receptors. It grows faster and has poorer prognosis than the aforementioned luminal subtypes (Malhotra, 2010). Normal-like BCa, which does not fit into any of these subtypes and originates from epithelial cells, expresses hormone receptors and has a good prognosis (Prat, 2011). Basal-like BCa, which consistently expresses genes of basal cells or myoepithelial cells including basal cytokeratins and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), generally does not involve ER or PR expression and is associated with the worst prognosis among all BCa subtypes (Nielsen, 2004; Yersal, 2014). Claudin-low BCa is identified as a BCa subtype and is characterized by low expression of genes involved in tight junction and cell-to-cell adhesion, including claudin 3/4/7 and E-cadherin (Prat, 2010; Yersal, 2014). Due to the absence of ER and PR expression and low expression of HER2, claudin-low and most of basal-like BCa types can be described as triple- negative breast cancer (TNBC) (Prat, 2010, 2011; Schmadeka, 2014; Yersal, 2014).

TNBC, defined by the phenotype of negatively expressed ER, PR or HER2, is a heterogeneous group of breast cancers, which accounts for 10–20% of invasive breast cancers and comprises some distinct molecular breast cancer subtypes (Nielsen, 2004; Rakha, 2006; Schmadeka, 2014). Although the majority of TNBC cases are basal-like BCa without expression of ER, PR or HER2, other subtypes of breast cancer are included in the TNBC category, such as some cases of normal-like BCa and newly-recognized claudin-low BCa, which account for approximately 25% of all TNBC cases (Bertucci, 2008; Carey, 2011; Reis-Filho, 2008).

At the histological level, most of TNBC cases are classified as invasive ductal carcinoma; however, some cases of metaplastic breast carcinoma and medullary carcinoma can also be categorized under TNBC (Schmadeka, 2014). Based on clinical evidence, TNBC has the following main characteristics: (1) patients are usually younger (under 50 years of age) and of black ethnicity; (2) most TNBCs are high-grade invasive carcinomas; (3) TNBC is more aggressive with higher rate of brain metastases and recurrence; (4) patients diagnosed with TNBC have shorter survival time after metastasis than patients in whom other subtypes have been identified (Carey, 2006; Nielsen, 2004; Perou, 2000; Sørlie, 2001).

The genetic characteristics of TNBC have been identified at the molecular level. According to the available evidence, the germline mutation in BRCA1 (breast cancer type 1 susceptibility protein) is highly associated with TNBC (Atchley, 2008). BRCA1 is a protein involved in DNA repair and acts as a tumor suppressor (Yoshida, 2004). Moreover, BRCA1 is implicated in breast and ovarian cancers, and mutated BRCA1 results in the failure of DNA repair for double-strand breaks and cell apoptosis, which increase the risk of breast cancer (Boulton, 2006; Wang, 2001; Warmoes, 2012). In extant studies, 60–80% of breast cancer patients with germline mutation in BRCA1 exhibited a triple-negative phenotype (Atchley, 2008; Lakhani, 2002). Moreover, the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway is aberrant and is particularly overactivated in a subset of TNBC patients (Kriegsmann, 2014; Mentero, 2012). In recent studies, phosphorylated mTORC1, a downstream effector of AKT related to a poor prognosis in TNBC cases, was observed to be upregulated in 40–70% of TNBC patients (Kriegsmann, 2014; Ueng, 2012; Walsh, 2012).

The treatments applied in triple-negative breast cancer are surgery, radiation therapy, chemotherapy and molecular target therapy. Similar to other invasive breast cancers, surgery to excise breast tumor mass is still the first choice for primary and locoregional TNBC tumors

(Brouckaert O, 2012; Chen FX, 2017). Breast-conserving surgery is used to remove a smaller tumor mass, while mastectomy (breast partially or completely removed) is applied to a larger tumor or multifocal tumor (Freedman G, 2009; Voduc KD, 2010; Lowery AJ, 2012). Radiation therapy is an essential supplement for the surgical treatment of TNBC, and it is demonstrated to be important for optimizing long-term outcome after surgical treatment (Brouckaert O, 2012; Chen FX, 2017). Chemotherapy is critically important for TNBC patients since TNBC is confirmed to be more sensitive to chemotherapy than other subtypes (Roché H, 2006; Carey LA, 2007). Prior to breast-conserving surgery, adjuvant chemotherapy can diminish the tumor mass to facilitate surgery (Straver ME, 2010; Carey LA, 2007; Cardoso F, 2010). Regarding metastatic TNBC, chemotherapy is the only demonstrated systemic treatment for improving the disease outcome (Rouzier R, 2005; Liedtke C, 2008). Single-agent chemotherapies used for TNBC including taxanes and platinum agents are effective in particular subsets of TNBC, while combined chemotherapy regimens such as capecitabine combining with ixabepilone, significantly improve the progression-free survival of TNBC patients (Harris LN, 2006; Rottenberg S, 2007; Perez EA, 2010). Although there is a high response rate of chemotherapy for TNBC patients, the duration of response is deficient, and the prognosis is inferior compared to other subtypes of breast cancer (Carey LA, 2007; Kennecke H, 2010; Cardoso F, 2010).

Molecular target therapy is a novel and promising treatment for TNBC patients. Since there is no expression of ER or PR in TNBC patients, hormonal therapy drug Tamoxifen, which impedes the binding of estrogen to the estrogen receptor on breast cancer cells, is useless for TNBC. Recently, potential molecular targets that drive the progression of TNBC have been identified, including androgen receptor (AR), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), epithelial growth factor receptor (EGFR) and poly ADP-ribose polymerase (PARP), which suggests the possibility of developing new therapeutic targets for TNBC (Brouckaert O,2012; Robert NJ, 2011; Schmadeka R, 2014). Some chemical agents have shown an inhibitory effect on these molecular targets of TNBC in clinical trials (Robert NJ, 2011; Milker K, 2007). For instance, a VEGF inhibitor bevacizumab, combined with first-line chemotherapy, has been reported to enhance the progression-free survival of patients with metastatic TNBC (Robert NJ, 2011; Milker K, 2007). However, the clinical use of these molecular-targets therapies is still limited due to the lack of predictive biomarkers for effectively instructing the application of these molecular-target therapies (Brouckaert O, 2012).

TNBC has a poorer prognosis than luminal breast cancer subtypes (Perou CM, Nature, 2000; Sørlie T, PNAS, 2001; Rakha EA, 2006). The recurrence risk of TNBC is high within the first few years after surgery, with the peak risk of recurrence in the third year; in contrast, over 50% of the luminal breast cancer patients relapse between 5 to 10 years after surgery (Kennecke H, 2010; Jatoi I, 2011). Following locoregional recurrence, the risk of developing distant metastasis, especially brain metastasis in TNBC patients, is also higher than the other types of BCa patients (Dent R, 2007; Smid M, 2007). Moreover, the survival time after metastatic recurrence is shorter for TNBC compared to other BCa subtypes (Kennecke H, 2010). Once the distant metastasis is observed, the progression from distant metastasis to death is fast; the median survival time of patients is nine months, and most deaths occur within five years (Dent R, 2007; Montagna E, 2012). These data indicate that TNBC is an aggressive subgroup of breast cancer with poor prognosis. Therefore, it is highly urgent and necessary to investigate the mechanism of TNBC progression and metastasis to be able to develop more effective therapies.

11

1.2 PI3K-AKT pathway and PTEN

1.2.1 PI3K-AKT pathway

1.2.1.1 Activation of PI3K-AKT

The PI3K-AKT pathway is one of the most important signal pathways that are hyperactivated in multiple cancers. It has been reported that in breast cancer the activation of PI3K-AKT pathway is frequently aberrant (Baselga J, 2011; Yuan TL, 2008). The PI3K-AKT pathway is activated by extracellular signals such as IGF1 (insulin-like growth factor 1) and then various sets of substrates are activated through the phosphatase activity of AKT, which control cell metabolism, growth, survival, proliferation and apoptosis (Ward PS, 2012; Jason SL, 2016; Xue G, 2013).

AKT (also PKB, protein kinase B) is a serine/threonine protein kinase, and was first found in the AKT8 transforming retrovirus (Staal SP, 1977). So far, three isoforms of AKT have been identified in mammalian cells (AKT1, AKT2 and AKT3) and they exhibit a high homology between these isoforms (Manning BD, 2007; Gonzalez E, 2009). Due to the tissue-specific expression of AKT isoforms, AKT1 is ubiquitously expressed in most human tissues; AKT2 is highly expressed in skeletal muscle and liver; AKT3 was highly expressed in brain (Yang Z, 2003; Fayard E, 2005; Dummler B, 2006; Gonzalez E, 2009). AKT consists of four domains: an N-terminal PH domain, an HR domain, a kinase domain and a C-terminal regulatory domain (Barnett SF, 2005; Zhou GL, 2006). The PH domain can interact with the kinase domain and inhibit kinase activity, which is known as the auto-inhibitory effect of AKT; while the Cterminal regulatory domain is also involved in the regulation of AKT activity through posttranslational modification (Hanada M, 2004). Initially, the activation of AKT requires the dissociation of the PH domain from the kinase domain, which is induced by intracellular second messenger PIP3 and alters the inactivated conformation of AKT through interaction between PIP3 and PH domain; then the kinase domain and regulatory domain of AKT are phosphorylated, and the activated kinase domain is capable of catalyzing the phosphorylation of AKT substrates and regulating their functional activity by phosphorylation (Fayard E, 2005; Hanada M, 2004). Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP3) is an important second messenger and is the phosphorylated production of phosphatidylinositol (4,5)-bisphosphate (PI(4,5)P2) catalyzed by phosphoinositide 3-kinases (PI3K) (Maehama T, 1998; Stephens L, 1998). PIP3 is mainly located at the plasma membrane and recruited and interacted with the PH domain of the inactivated AKT, which results in the dissociation of PH domain with AKT kinase domain, thereby promotes the activation of AKT through the modification of phosphorylation by other protein kinases (Fayard E, 2005; Stephens L, 1998). Specifically, AKT1 is activated by phosphorylation at Ser473 and Thr308 which is catalyzed by mTORC2 (mammalian target of Rapamycin complex 2) and PDK1, respectively (Fayard E, 2005; Hanada M, 2004). The phosphorylation at Thr308 is recognized as the initial step of AKT1 activation while phosphorylation at Ser473 enables the maximal activation of AKT1 (Fayard E, 2005; Hanada M, 2004). The activated AKT functions as a survival factor by catalyzing the phosphorylation of numerous down-stream substrates including GSK3, FOXOs and TSC2, which promotes cell proliferation and metabolism, enhances cell migration and inhibites apoptosis (Manning BD, 2017).

1.2.2.2 The functions of AKT and its substrates

In PI3K-AKT signal pathway, AKT acts protein kinase to phosphorylate a great variety of substrates, and these substrates include transcription factors, kinases, ubiquitin E3 ligase, metabolic enzymes, cell cycle regulator, which involved in many vital cellular events(Hanada M, 2004; Manning BD, 2007). Most AKT substrates shared a consensus recognition motif of R-X-R-X-X-S/T- ϕ (X represents any amino acid and ϕ denotes a preferred hydrophobic residue) and AKT phosphorylated substrates on Ser or Thr residue in this motif (Fayard E, 2005; Manning BD, 2017). However, the existence of the recognition motif is not a determinant factor for the phosphorylation by AKT, and there are other factors affecting the recognition of potential substrates, like secondary interactions by other molecules, accessibility of conformation by AKT and subcellular localization (Manning BD, 2017). It is noticeable that the well-established AKT substrates are also involved in other signal pathways and not exclusively regulated by AKT, which is a good example of the complexity and redundancy of signal networks (Fayard E, 2005; Manning BD, 2017). As a protein kinase, the physiological function of AKT mainly depends on these substrates. Due to the numerous downstream substrates of AKT, PI3K-AKT signal pathway involved in cell metabolism, cell proliferation, cell migration and cell survival (Ward PS, 2012; Jason SL, 2016; Xue G, 2013; Kim D, 2001). Here, I will introduce some wellestablished substrates of AKT (FOXOs, GSK3, TSC2), which transmit upstream signals and play a vital role in regulating cellular function (Figure 1.2).

Forkhead Box O (FOXO) is a subfamily of transcription factors and consists of four isoforms (FOXO1, FOXO3, FOXO4 and FOXO6). As transcription factors, FOXOs control the

14

transcription of a great set of downstream genes, which are involved in the cell proliferation, cell cycle arrest and apoptosis (Brunet A, 1999; Accili D, 2004; Zhang X, 2011). Firstly, FOXOs negatively regulates cell proliferation and cell cycle progression through cell cycle kinase inhibitor (CKI) p27kip1 (Kops GJ, 2002; Medema RH, 2000). FOXOs promoted the transcription of p27kip1 which was a negative regulator of cell cycle. The accumulation of p27kip1 resulted in the inhibition of cell cycle progression which was dependent on cyclin/CDK activation. The phosphorylation of FOXOs by AKT resulted in the nuclear export of FOXOs and the abrogation of transactivation of p27kip1 by FOXOs, thereby promoted the cell cycle progression (Medema RH, 2000). Moreover, FOXOs also triggers cell apoptosis in both intrinsic and extrinsic pathways (Fu Z, 2008; Zhang X, 2011). In the extrinsic pathway, FOXOs promoted cell apoptosis through positively regulated the pro-apoptotic genes such as TRAIL and TNFR (Modur V, 2002; Ding B, 2009). FOXOs increased the transcription of TRAIL and TNFR and helped the activation of cell apoptosis from extracellular signals. In the intrinsic pathway, FOXOs promoted the expression of pro-apoptotic BH3-only protein BMF and induced mitochondrial-dependent apoptosis (Westphal D; 2011; Hornsveld M, 2016). Detailly, FOXOs increased the expression of BMF and BMF could bind to the BAX/BAK on the outer mitochondrial membrane, which activated the BAX/BAK and released the apoptogenic factors Cytochrome C from mitochondria (Du H, 2011; Westphal D; 2011). The released cytochrome C associated with Apaf-1 and caspase 9 and formed an apoptosome complex to activated caspase cascade, which induced cell apoptosis (Du H, 2011). However, AKT-mediated phosphorylation of FOXOs blocked the activation of these pro-apoptotic genes by FOXOs and thereby inhibited cell apoptosis and promoted cell cycle progression, which was reported in multiple cancers including breast cancer, prostate cancer and pancreatic cancer (Sunters A, 2003; Roy SK, 2010;

15

Chen Q, 2010). Therefore, AKT acted as a cell survival factor through inhibiting cell apoptosis and cell cycle arrest.

Another important substrate of AKT is GSK3 (Glycogen synthase kinase 3), which is a multi-functional protein kinase and also is the first confirmed AKT substrate (Cross DA, 1995). GSK3 cooperates with distinct adapters or components and participates in many important signal pathways in cells, like the Wnt-β-catenin pathway and PI3K-AKT pathway (Ikeda S, 1998; Cross DA, 1995). GSK3 phosphorylates its substrates and then inhibits the function of substrates; these substrates of GSK3 are involved in many physiological processes, including cell survival, proliferation, migration and cell metabolism (Maurer U, 2006; Welcker M, 2004; Parker PJ, 1983; Zhou BP, 2004). For its namesake, GSK3 phosphorylated glycogen synthase, a key enzyme to convert glucose to glycogen, and thereby inhibited the production of glycogen (Fiol CJ, 1987). In the aspect of cell survival, GSK3 functions as an inhibitor for pro-survival proteins. For instance, the BCL-2 family member MCL-1 was a pro-survival protein and a substrate of GSK3 (Ding Q, 2007; Maurer U, 2006). The phosphorylation of MCL-1 by GSK3 facilitated the recognition of ubiquitin E3 ligase and subsequently induced MCL-1 to be degraded by the proteasome, which indicated that GSK3 suppressed cell survival through inhibiting MCL-1. (Ding Q, 2007). In the PI3K- AKT signal pathway, the kinase function of GSK3 is generally inhibited by the AKT-mediated phosphorylation, and AKT functions as a survival factor through inhibiting GSK3 (Kaidanovich-Beilin O, 2011). Furthermore, GSK3 negatively regulates cell proliferation through c-Myc (Welcker M, 2004). As an oncogenic transcription factor, c-Myc was a central regulator for promoting cell proliferation; GSK3 phosphorylated c-Myc at Thr58 and induced the degradation of c-Myc through ubiquitin-proteasome pathway (Sears R, 2000; Gregory MA, 2003). However, the phosphorylation of GSK3 by AKT repressed the kinase

activity of GSK3, which stabilized c-Myc and enhanced its oncogenic function on cell proliferation. In addition, GSK3 negatively regulates cell migration through inhibiting EMTinducing transcription factor SNAIL (Zhou BP, 2004). SNAIL was highly associated with cancer metastasis and promoted the EMT (epithelial to mesenchymal transition) in which epithelial cells lost adherent and tight junctions and became migratory mesenchymal cells (Olmeda D, 2007; Wang Y, 2013); GSK3 inhibited SNAIL by phosphorylation and promoted its degradation (Zhou BP, 2004). Thus, the phosphorylation of GSK3 by AKT repressed GSK3 and enhanced cell migration and cancer metastasis. Therefore, AKT promoted cell proliferation and cell survival through inhibiting GSK3.

Furthermore, TSC2 (tuberous sclerosis complex 2, also Tuberin) is also a crucial substrate of AKT. TSC2, together with TSC1 and TBC, composes the TSC complex which is a negative regulator of mTORC1 (Huang J, 2008; Manning BD, 2017). The mTORC1 (mammalian targets of Rapamycin complex 1) is a protein complex that plays a central role in promoting anabolic processes, like the synthesis of proteins, nucleotides, lipids, which sequentially influence cell growth and proliferation (Laplante M, 2012; Saxton RA, 2017). The regulation of protein synthesis by AKT through mTORC1activation was illustrated for example. The phosphorylation of TSC2 by AKT resulted in the dissociation from RHEB (Ras homolog enriched in brain) and then RHEB loading with GTP activated the mTORC1; activated mTORC1 phosphorylated the transcription inhibitor 4EBP1 (eIF4E binding protein) and prevented 4EBP1 binding to eIF4E; eIF4E facilitated the translational initiation of HIF-1α which was involved in angiogenesis for tumor growth and metastasis (Brunn GJ, 1997; Gingras AC, 1999; Vogt PK, 2001; Dodd KM, 2015). And also mTORC1 activated S6 kinase through phosphorylation and the activation of S6 kinase up-regulated c-Myc translation, which promoted cancer cell growth and

proliferation (Holz MK, 2005; Csibi A, 2014). Moreover, mTORC1 was also activated by AKT through repressing the inhibitory effect of PRAS40, a regulatory component of mTORC1 (Sancak Y, 2007; Vander Haar E, 2007). Taken together, mTORC1 was activated by AKT through phosphorylating the mTORC1 regulators, which promoted cell growth and proliferation.

Finally, in addition to these three key substrates of AKT, AKT regulates other crucial substrates that play important roles in cell motility and cancer metastasis. AKT promotes cell motility and EMT and contributed to cell migration and cancer metastasis (Grille SJ, 2003). For instance, eNOS (endothelial nitric oxide synthase) is another AKT substrate that is involved in cell migration and angiogenesis. It was reported that AKT phosphorylated eNOS at Ser1177 and enhanced its catalytic activity to produce NO that was required for the migration of epithelial cell (Dimmeler S, 1999). Moreover, AKT regulates cell motility through the actin-binding protein Girdin (Enomoto A, 2005). Girdin was phosphorylated by AKT and bound to filamentous actin at the leading edge of migrating cells, which contributed to the formation of lamellipodia and cell motility (Enomoto A, 2005). In addition, AKT isoform AKT2 up-regulated β1-integrin expression and promoted the invasion and metastasis of breast and ovarian cancer cells (Arboleda MJ, 2003); knockdown of AKT2 inhibited the liver metastasis of cancer cell in xenograft mice (Rychahou PG, 2008). Therefore, AKT plays an important role in promoting cell migration and cancer metastasis.



Figure 1. 2 The schematic of the PI3K-AKT pathway and its function.

The activation of the PI3K-AKT pathway is initiated by the stimulation of RTK or GPCR. RTK or GPCR associated with protein adapters recruits PI3K to the cytoplasm and produces second messenger PIP3 to activate AKT by phosphorylation at Thr 308 and Ser 473 of AKT. The activated AKT regulates the activity of its various downstream substrates (FOXOs, GSK3, TSC2 and eNOS) that are involved in cell survival, proliferation, metabolism and migration. The figure is developed based on the information from the publication by Manning BD et al. (Manning BD, 2014).

1.2.1.3 Regulation of PI3K-AKT pathway

The regulation of PI3K-AKT is controlled by regulators in many aspects. First, PI3K-AKT can be activated by extracellular signaling through the transmembrane receptor tyrosine kinases (RTK). The extracellular signal molecules (insulin or growth factor) bound to their receptors domains of RTK on cell membrane plasma and activated intracellular kinase function of these RTKs; the intracellular domains of these RTK with their scaffolding adaptors (IRS1/2) recruited PI3K to cytoplasm membrane and then promoted the producing of second messenger PIP3 (Vanhaesebroeck B, 2010). PIP3 recruited the inactivated AKT and interacted with PH domain of AKT, which facilitated the AKT activation through phosphorylation of AKT by PDK1 or mTORC2 (Manning BD, 2017). In addition, there are some G-protein–coupled receptors (GPCR) that can receive and transmit the external signaling and eventually activate AKT through RAS-dependent producing of PIP3 (Rodriguez-Viciana P,1994; Manning BD, 2017).

The most important activator for PI3K-AKT signal pathway is phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K). The second messenger PIP3 is the mediator of the external signal and AKT activation, and PI3K controls the production of PIP3 (Hemmings BA, 2012). There are two types of PI3Ks that involve in the PI3K-AKT pathway and catalyze different substrates: class I PI3K and class II PI3K; the class I PI3K mediates the phosphorylation of PI(4,5)P2 and then produces PI(3,4,5)P3 at plasma membrane, while the class II PI3K catalyzes the phosphorylation of PI(4)P and then obtains PI(3,4)P2 at endomembrane. Both PI(3,4,5)P3 and PI(3,4)P2 can function as second messengers to recruit AKT and interact with the PH domain of inactivated AKT, then promote the activation of AKT (Hemmings BA, 2012; Manning BD, 2017).

20
The class I PI3Ks are protein complex that consists of the catalytic subunit and the regulatory subunit. The catalytic subunits include four isoforms: PI3K catalytic alpha polypeptide (p110- α , encoded by PIK3CA), PI3K catalytic beta polypeptide (p110- β , encoded by PIK3CB), PI3K catalytic gamma polypeptide (p110- γ , encoded by PIK3G) and PI3K catalytic delta polypeptide (p110- δ , encoded by PIK3D); the regulatory subunits include: p85- α , p85- β , $p55-\alpha$, p150, p101 and p87 (Jean S, 2014). The catalytic subunit together with regulatory subunits composes a class I PI3K complex. The class II PI3Ks only have a catalytic unit like PI3KC α , PI3KC β and PI3KC γ and catalyze the phosphorylation of PI and PI4P. The most frequent mutations on PI3Ks in breast cancer were reported in the catalytic subunit of p110- α and the regulatory subunit p85- α . The mutations in p110- α led to dismissing the inhibitory effect from regulatory subunit p85 and the constitutive activation of PI3K. Similarly, the mutations in p85 α resulted in the loss of the inhibitory binding of p85- α to catalytic subunit p110- α which also led to the hyper-activation of p110- α . Eventually, all of these mutations upregulated the PI3K-AKT signal pathway and induced oncogenic transformation in breast cancers (Chen L, 2018). However, the mutation on PIK3CA was found in 8% of TNBC patients with basal-like features (3/38) in Martin's study (Martin V, 2012). Therefore, the mutations of PI3KCA were not the leading cause of over-activation of the PI3K-AKT pathway in TNBC.

As discussed above, the activation of PI3K-AKT requires second messenger PIP3 and the phosphorylation of AKT. Thus, the termination of the PI3K-AKT signal pathway is achieved in two different ways. Either the dephosphorylation of activated AKT or dephosphorylation of PIP3 contributes to the termination of the PI3K-AKT pathway. On the one hand, protein phosphatases contribute to the termination of PI3K-AKT through dephosphorylating AKT. PH domain leucine-rich repeat protein phosphatase (PHLPP) is a type of phosphatases that dephosphorylate

AKT at Ser473 and attenuate the activation of the PI3K-AKT pathway (Chen M, 2011). PHLPP had the function of a tumor suppressor and the reduced expression of PHLPP was observed in various cancers (Talantov D, 2005; Liu J, 2009; Chen M, 2011). Moreover, another AKT phosphatase PP2A (protein phosphatase 2A) was identified to dephosphorylate AKT at Thr308, which also resulted in the inactivation of the PI3K-AKT pathway (Kuo YC, 2008). On the other hand, lipid phosphatases that dephosphorylate PIP3 can also contribute to termination of PI3K-AKT signaling. PTEN is a dual phosphatase that dephosphorylates PIP3 to PIP2, which antagonizes the effect of PI3K and will be discussed in the following part (Maehama T, 1998). And the inositol polyphosphate-4-phosphatase type II (INPP4B) is also a lipid phosphatase that converts PI(3,4)P2 to PI3P; PI(3,4)P2 can also bind to the PH domain of AKT and activate AKT at endomembrane (Lopez SM, 2013). Therefore, INPP4B is a negative regulator of PI3K signaling. And it was found that low expression of INPP4B correlated with high tumor grade, larger tumor size, co-loss of PTEN and poor outcome in breast and ovarian cancer, which indicated that INPP4B acted as a tumor suppressor (Gewinner C, 2009). However, recent studies revealed a converse role of INPP4B. Loss of INPP4B led to the accumulation of PI(3,4)P2 but the decrease of p-AKT level in PTEN-null TNBC cells, which lowered the cell proliferation (Reed DE, 2017). These results suggest that the regulation of PI3K-AKT in cancers is a complicated process that requires further investigation.

Although the phosphorylation on Ser473 and Thr308 of AKT is crucial to the activation of AKT, other phosphorylation sites on AKT can also affect the stability or activity of AKT. Thr450 which was located in the turn motif of AKT was constitutively phosphorylated by mTORC2 and contributed to keeping the proper folding of AKT polypeptide and the stability of AKT (Facchineti V, 2008). Despite by mTORC2, Ser477 and Thr479 were also be

phosphorylated by cyclin A-CDK2 complex and helped the promotion of Akt activation (Liu P, 2014). By contrast, GSK3- mediated phosphorylation of Thr312 functioned as a negative signal to attenuate the AKT activity (Gulen MF, 2012). Thus, the phosphorylation on different sites of AKT exhibits the significance of the regulation of AKT.

In addition, the regulation of AKT is also performed by other post-translational modification. Since ubiquitination on multiple lysine residues was identified on AKT, ubiquitination was an important way to regulate the activity or the localization of AKT (Manning, BD, 2017). The AKT-specific E3 ligase TTC catalyzed poly-ubiquitination of AKT and promoted AKT degradation through 26S proteasome, which eventually inhibited the PI3K-AKT pathway (Suizu F, 2009). Conversely, the polyubiquitination of AKT mediated by E3 ligase TRAF6 contributed to the localization of AKT on the plasma membrane, which enhanced the activation of AKT by PI3K (Yang WL, 2009). However, this activation of AKT by ubiquitination was dismissed by the deubiquitination enzyme CYLD (Lim JH, 2012). Similarly, AKT was also reported to be sumoylated at Lys276 by SUMO E3 ligase PIAS, which was proposed to promote AKT activation and tumorigenesis (Lin CH, 2016). Finally, acetylation at Lys14 of AKT played a functionally important role on the AKT activation. Acetylation of Lys14 was required for the PH domain of AKT binding to PIP3 and helped the translocation of AKT to the plasma membrane for activation (Sundaresan NR, 2011).

1.2.2 Tumor suppressor PTEN

A tumor suppressor is a type of molecule that can control cell growth and prevent the formation of cancer cells; genomic alteration of tumor suppressors (gene mutation or loss) can

result in inactivity of the tumor suppressor genes and the functional failure of preventing pathological conversion from normal cells to cancer cells (Weinberg RA, 2014). Heretofore, some tumor suppressors have been identified in humans and one of these important tumor suppressors is *PTEN* (phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted on chromosome 10) (Maehama T, 1998). The genomic alteration related to PTEN was first reported in the 1980s (Bigner SH, 1984). Homozygous deletion on chromosome 10 was found in patients with brain, prostate, and breast cancer (BCa), and further molecular studies revealed that *PTEN* (also named mutated in multiple advanced cancers [*MMAC1*]), was a novel gene on chromosome 10 and related to these cancers (Li J, 1997; Steck PA, 1997). Furthermore, germline mutations of *PTEN* were discovered in patients with the cancer predisposition syndrome, Cowden disease (Liaw D, 1997). Following that, the *Pten* knockout model by different research groups confirmed the essential role of PTEN on tumor suppression in multiple tissues (Di Cristofano A, 2001; Suzuki A, 1998; Podsypanina K, 1999). Therefore, *PTEN* was identified as a tumor suppressor and is frequently inactivated in multiple cancers or diseases.

As a tumor suppressor, *PTEN* exhibits the trait of haploinsufficiency for preventing cancer progression in multiple cancers (Di Cristofano A, 1999 & 2001). This means that the subtle downregulation of *PTEN* caused by the inactivation of one *PTEN* allele results in the loss of *PTEN* tumor-suppressing function. In the *Pten* knockdown mouse model, the functional consequence was enhanced cancer susceptibility and favoring of cancer progression due to the subtle change of PTEN protein level (Alimonti A, 2010). These observations indicate that PTEN is a crucial player in tumor suppression, and downregulated PTEN increases the risk of cancer.

PTEN is a dual-specificity phosphatase with 403 amino acids that catalyzes the dephosphorylation of both lipid substrates and protein substrates. PTEN dephosphorylates

protein substrates on tyrosine (Tyr), serine (Ser), and threonine (Thr) phosphorylated peptides. The substrates of PTEN protein phosphatase include focal adhesion kinase (FAK) and adapter protein SHC; the dephosphorylation by PTEN usually results in the inactivation of these substrates (Tamura M, 1999; Gu J, 1999). For example, PTEN interacts with FAK and results in the dephosphorylation of FAK at Tyr397, which increases the adhesion with extracellular matrix and inhibits cell migration (Tamura M, 1999).

However, the anti-tumor function of PTEN mostly relies on its lipid phosphatase activity. As an important cellular second messenger, PIP3 conveys the extracellular signal to activate PI3K–AKT signaling and PTEN can shut off this signal transmission by dephosphorylating PIP3 to PIP2. In detail, the extracellular signal insulin activates PI3K through IRS1, and then PI3K phosphorylates PIP2 to PIP3. PIP3 recruits a subset of downstream effectors (AKT) to the plasma membrane and promotes AKT activation through phosphorylation at Ser473 or Thr308. The activated phosphorylated (p)-AKT acts as a survival factor and promotes cell proliferation and cell metabolism by phosphorylating its downstream targets, including glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3), forkhead box O 1 (FOXO1), BCL-2 antagonist of cell death (BAD), ubiquitin E3 ligase MDM2, and cell cycle proteins (Manning BD, 2017). Therefore, the anti-tumor function of PTEN it exerted on cell cycle progression, cell proliferation, and cell migration.

First, PTEN is involved in regulating cell cycle progression by inhibiting the PI3K–AKT pathway. PTEN inactivation results in the activation of AKT kinase, and then AKT inhibits GSK3 by phosphorylating it, leading to the accumulation of cyclin D1 and promoting cell cycle progression (Diehl JA, 1998). Moreover, PTEN abrogates the functional repression of FOXO1 by inhibiting AKT. FOXO1 functions as an important transcription factor and is involved in cell cycle arrest; FOXO1 promotes the transcription of cell cycle kinase inhibitor (CKI) p27kip1,

which is a negative regulator of the cell cycle (Medema RH, 2000). In addition, PTEN is also related to the G2–M checkpoint in the cell cycle. The loss of PTEN leads to the AKT-mediated phosphorylation of cell cycle regulator checkpoint kinase 1 (CHEK1) and inhibits the translocation of CHEK1 from the cytoplasm to the nucleus, which prevents its role in regulating the G2–M checkpoint and promotes the accumulation of double-strand breaks in tumor cells (Puc J, 2005a & 2005b).

Second, PTEN plays an important role in regulating cell motility and cell migration. It has been confirmed that, compared to PTEN-wt (wild-type) cells, PTEN-knockout cells exhibit increased rates of cell motility; reintroducing PTEN-wt, but not lipid phosphatase–deficient mutants PTEN G129E or PTEN C124S, reduced the enhanced cell motility of PTEN-knockout cells, which indicates that PTEN is a negative regulator of cell motility (Liliental J, 2000). *PTEN* deficiency is associated with cancer metastasis in multiple cancers (Chiang KC, 2016; Mulholland DJ, 2012; Dankort D, 2009). Moreover, PTEN is also related to cell polarity and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT). Cytoplasmic PTEN localizes to the apical plasma membrane and catalyzes the conversion of PIP3 to PIP2 and recruits annexin 2, which attracts CDC42 to bind to the partition defective 6–atypical PKC (PAR6–aPKC) complex to establish cell polarity. However, PTEN inactivation leads to failed development of the apical surface and lumen, and then the loss of cell polarity (Martin-Belmonte F, 2007). Eventually, such cells lose the epithelial cell characteristics and obtain the properties of mesenchymal cells and accomplish EMT, which increases cell motility and invasiveness (Mulholland DJ, 2012; Song LB, 2009).

In addition, PTEN is a negative regulator of cell proliferation. As discussed above, the activated PI3K–AKT pathway can promote cell proliferation, and PTEN inhibits the activation of AKT. It has also been reported that PTEN acts as an inhibitor of cell proliferation and cell

survival by negatively regulating the p-AKT signaling pathway (Stambolic V, 1998, Datta SR, 1999). *PTEN* deficiency promotes tumorigenesis and malignant transformation in various cancers (Halvorsen OJ, 2003; Steck PA, 1997). In terms of BCa, the loss of *Pten* caused tumorigenesis in mouse mammary gland, and heterozygous deficiency of PTEN with Wnt1 accelerated the development of ductal carcinomas in the mammary gland (Kishimoto H, 2003; Li Y, 2001). Therefore, *PTEN* is a crucial tumor suppressor through negative regulation of the PI3K–AKT pathway.

The anti-tumor function of PTEN is not limited to its lipid dephosphorylation activity in the cytoplasm. When PTEN is translocated to the nucleus, it plays an important role in maintaining genomic stability (Baker SJ, 2007). There is convincing evidence to support the premise that the absence of PTEN in the nucleus is associated with the aggression of malignant cancers (Gimm O, 2000; Baker SJ, 2007; Milella M, 2017). For example, double-strand DNA repair is regulated positively by nuclear PTEN through the activation of RAD51, a key protein in double-strand repair; acting as a co-transcription factor, nuclear PTEN activates the transcription of RAD51 (Shen WH, 2007). This DNA repair function of PTEN does not require its lipid phosphatase activity. Moreover, in the nucleus, PTEN increases the E3 ligase activity of APC/C by enhancing the association of APC/C with its activator CDH1; this activation of APC/C promotes the degradation of oncoproteins polo-like protein 1 (PLK1) and Aurora kinases and consequently increases the anti-tumor activity of the APC/C-CDH1 complex (Song MS, 2011). In addition, PTEN deficiency activates the Tyr kinase SRC and enhances resistance to human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) in BCa cells, which is independent of the lipid dephosphorylation activity of PTEN (Zhang S, 2011).

1.2.3 The regulation of PTEN

As PTEN plays a vital role in various biological events, its regulation has a dramatic influence on human cancers. To better understand the tumor suppressor function of PTEN, I will provide a simple clarification of the pathways or mechanisms involved in regulating PTEN. The tumor suppressor function of PTEN is affected by different mechanisms, such as genetic alteration, transcription activation or repression, post-transcription regulation, and protein interaction. These mechanisms exert their influence on PTEN separately or coordinately (Figure 1.3).

1.2.3.1 Genomic alteration of PTEN

The genetic alteration of *PTEN* is a very common phenomenon in multiple human tumors. Cowden Syndrome is a typical PTEN hamartoma tumor syndrome (PHTS), and it is related to germline mutation of the *PTEN* gene; approximately 80% of patients with Cowden Syndrome harbor a *PTEN* mutation (Liaw D, 1997). Forty percent of *PTEN* mutations are located in the catalytic domain of PTEN, which imparts the phosphatase activity in Cowden Syndrome; the remaining *PTEN* mutations alter the localization of PTEN protein (Orloff MS, 2008). In addition, heterozygous or homozygous deletions of *PTEN* have also been widely observed in multiple cancers, and result in the partial or total inactivation of PTEN (Dillon LM, 2014; Marsit CJ, 2005; Zhang HY, 2013). For example, the loss of *PTEN* alleles was observed in 50% of prostate cancer cases (Cairns P, 1997). The *PTEN* mutation rate was relatively low (4%, 2/54) in primary BCa and the *PTEN* expression rate in BCa (57.5%, 84/146) was much lower than that in normal breast

tissue (100%, 10/10) (Rhei E, 1997; Zhang HY, 2013). Despite taking into account *PTEN* genomic DNA mutations or deletions, PTEN expression was unexpectedly low in some patients with tumor with an intact *PTEN* genomic background, which indicates that there are alternative mechanisms regulating *PTEN* expression (Marsit CJ, 2005).

1.2.3.2 Transcriptional regulation of PTEN

As a tumor suppressor, the transcription of *PTEN* is negatively regulated by some oncogenic proteins or signaling pathways. For example, the proto-oncogenic protein c-Jun, a component of the AP-1 family of transcription factors, could bind to the 5' upstream sequences of the PTEN promoter and repress PTEN transcription (Hettinger K, 2007). The ecotropic virus integration site 1 protein (EVI1), which is a nuclear protein and associated with leukemia, can reduce PTEN expression by directly repressing *PTEN* transcription in the hematopoietic system (Yoshimi A, 2011). In addition, the transcription factor BMI1, which is overexpressed in multiple cancers, can inhibit PTEN transcription (Song LB, 2009). As negative regulators of PTEN, the EMT transcription factor SNAI1 and the oncogenic factor ID1 can competitively bind to the promoter of PTEN and repress its transcription (Escriva M, 2008; Lee JY, 2009). On the other hand, PTEN upregulation at transcription level has also been identified. It has been established that the tumor suppressor p53 functions as a transcription factor to activate the expression of downstream genes. It has been confirmed that p53 binds to the promoter of *PTEN* and activated its transcription in vitro (Stambolic V, 2001). The activation of the ligand-activated nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR γ) can upregulate *PTEN* transcription by binding to the upstream elements of the PTEN promoter in colorectal cancer

cells and BCa cells (Patel L, 2001). Moreover, NOTCH1 associates with C-repeat binding factor 1 (CBF1) to activate PTEN transcription (Whelan JT, 2007). Taken together, *PTEN* transcription is controlled by a complicated regulatory network, and its regulation is dependent on genetic background and ectopic activation of the signal pathway.

1.2.3.3 PTEN regulation on a post-transcription level by non-coding RNAs

The regulation of PTEN at transcription level has been illustrated above. However, there are other mechanisms control PTEN expression after its transcription, one of which is non-coding RNAs (Dillon LM, 2014). Non-coding RNAs are RNAs that do not directly produce proteins by translating their triple codon, but influence the expression of other proteins (Mattick JS, 2006; Pang KC, 2006). The non-coding RNAs include transfer RNAs (tRNAs), ribosomal RNAs (rRNAs), small interfering RNAs (siRNAs), small nucleolar RNA (snoRNAs), competitive endogenous RNAs (ceRNAs), and microRNAs (Mattick JS, 2006; Pang KC, 2006).

MicroRNAs are non-coding RNAs that are 19–25 nucleotides in length; they can regulate the translation of their target mRNA by binding to the 3' untranslated region (3'UTR) of a protein-encoding mRNA by RNA sequence base-pairing; microRNA binding to mRNA represses the expression of the target gene by inhibiting translation or promoting mRNA degradation (Han J, 2004; Mattick JS, 2006). MicroRNA-induced gene inactivation is one of the new mechanisms identified in the regulation of *PTEN* expression and activity (Pezzolesi MG, 2008; Huse JT, 2009). In previous studies, some microRNAs inactivated *PTEN* and acted as oncogenic players in multiple cancers (Dillon LM, 2014; Garofalo M, 2009). For example, miR-221 and miR-222 are overexpressed in non–small cell lung cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma and promote tumorigenesis by targeting *PTEN* mRNA (Garofalo M, 2009); in ovarian cancer, miR-214 promotes cell survival and induces cisplatin resistance by targeting and inhibiting *PTEN* (Yang H, 2008); miR-21 was overexpressed in human hepatocellular cancer (HCC) tissues and cell lines, binding to *PTEN* mRNA and functioning as an oncogenic miR (Meng F, 2007); the upregulation of miR-144 in nasopharyngeal carcinoma enhanced cell proliferation, migration, and invasion by repressing *PTEN* (Zhang LY, 2013). Therefore, *PTEN*-targeting microRNAs act as negative regulators of *PTEN*, inactivating it.

Moreover, another non-coding RNA is involved in regulating PTEN. The ceRNA has the same binding sequence as its competing mRNA, which acts as a decoy to attract mRNAtargeting microRNAs and protects its competing mRNA from microRNA-induced translation repression. *PTENP1* is a cognate gene of *PTEN* that shares a homologous sequence with *PTEN* (Poliseno L, 2010). Some studies have revealed that the loss of *PTENP1* correlated positively with decreased expression levels of PTEN in endometrial, colon, and prostate cancer tissues (Haddadi N, 2018). These findings suggest that *PTENP1* functions as a guardian of *PTEN* and has a positive effect on the regulation of *PTEN* (Poliseno L, 2010). However, recent studies have reported the dual-role of *PTENP1* on *PTEN* regulation. *PTENP1* has three transcripts: one sense [PTENP1(S)] and two antisense [PTENP1(AS α) and PTENP1(AS β)]; PTENP1(S) protects *PTEN* mRNA by competing with the mRNA to bind with microRNAs; PTENP1(ASβ) can interact with PTENP1(S) and stabilize it (Johnsson P, 2013). However, in the nucleus, PTENP1(AS α) acts as a negative regulator of *PTEN* transcription; it recruits the methyltransferase enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) and DNA methyltransferase 3a (DNMT3a) to the *PTEN* promoter and represses *PTEN* transcription (Karreth FA, 2011). Therefore, non-coding RNAs play a complicated role in the regulation of PTEN.

1.2.3.4 Regulation of PTEN by post-translational modification

While *PTEN* translation may have been accomplished, there remain various mechanisms that control the stability or the activity of PTEN. Post-translational modification is a predominant means of regulating PTEN stability and activity; these modifications include phosphorylation, acetylation, oxidation, and ubiquitination (Bermúdez Brito M, 2015). The phosphorylation of PTEN has been identified at multiple residues of amino acids, such as Ser, Thr, and Tyr. The phosphorylation of PTEN at Ser380 and Ser385 at the C-terminal by casein kinase 2 (CK2) represses its phosphatase activity by changing the conformation of PTEN and inhibiting the interaction between PTEN and its substrates (Torres J, 2001; Bermúdez Brito M, 2015). Likewise, the alteration of conformation can also prevent its interaction between PTEN and the PTEN-associated transmembrane proteins and then block the localization of PTEN to the plasma membrane (Liang K, 2010). With the stimulation of chemoattractants, PTEN is also phosphorylated by RHOA-associated protein kinase (ROCK) at Ser229 and Thr321 in leukocytes; but the phosphorylation on these sites can activate PTEN and promote its localization to the plasma membrane, which has an inverse effect on PTEN compared to phosphorylation at Ser380 and Ser385 (Li Z, 2005). Moreover, PTEN phosphorylation at Tyr336 by the Tyr protein kinase FRK promotes the stability of PTEN by preventing the ubiquitination mediated by NEDD4-1 (neural precursor cell expressed developmentally downregulated protein 4-1) and the degradation by the proteasome (Yim EK, 2009). Taken together, these results suggested that the diverse phosphorylation of PTEN affected the regulation of PTEN.

Furthermore, ubiquitination is also important to the regulation of PTEN after translation. Ubiquitin is a small, 76-amino acid protein molecule and widely exists in most eukaryotic organisms; ubiquitination is a process where one or more ubiquitin molecules are linked to its substrate proteins through an isopeptide bond formed between the carboxyl group (COO-) of ubiquitin's glycine and the epsilon-amino group (ε -NH3+) of the substrate's lysine (Lys) (Pickart CM, 2004). The addition of a single ubiquitin is termed mono-ubiquitination, whereas a second or more ubiquitin can continuously be added to the former ubiquitin to construct a ubiquitin chain in a process termed poly-ubiquitination; this process is mediated and catalyzed in cascade by a series of enzymes: ubiquitin-activating enzymes (E1s), ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes (E2s), and ubiquitin ligases (E3s) (Pickart CM, 2004). Briefly, the ubiquitin molecule is activated by E1 and bound to the E1 cysteine sulfhydryl group. Then, E2 interacts with E1 and transfers ubiquitin to the active cysteine in E2. Lastly, E3 ligase recognizes the ubiquitin substrate and E2 with ubiquitin, and transfers the ubiquitin molecule to the substrate by creating an isopeptide bond between the carboxyl group (COO-) of the ubiquitin molecule's glycine and the epsilon-amino group (ϵ -NH3+) of the substrate's Lys (Lecker SH, 2006).

The function of ubiquitination is dramatically different between mono-ubiquitination and poly-ubiquitination. Although it is the initial step of the poly-ubiquitination of substrates, mono-ubiquitination also contributes to the nuclear–cytoplasmic shuttling of substrates and to endocytosis (Schnell JD, 2003). The mono-ubiquitination at Lys289 or Lys13 of PTEN is crucial to the nuclear importing of PTEN, which affects the tumor suppression function. In Cowden syndrome and cancers, mutations on these Lys residues contribute to the deficiency of PTEN shuttling from the cytoplasm to the nucleus. Conversely, the mono-ubiquitination of PTEN is abolished and

tumor suppressor function of PTEN is inhibited (Colland F, 2009). Contrary to monoubiquitination, the poly-ubiquitination of substrates mainly acts a death tag and leads to proteasome degradation; PTEN with a Lys48-linked poly-ubiquitination chain is recognized and deconstructed by the 26S proteasome (Lecker SH, 2006). NEDD4-1 was first identified as the E3 ligase for PTEN ubiquitination (Wang X, 2007). NEDD4-1 expression correlates negatively with PTEN expression in bladder cancer, which proves that it is a negative regulator of PTEN through proteasome-dependent degradation (Wang X, 2007). However, it is still being debated whether the regulatory role of NEDD4-1 contributes to PTEN, as PTEN was unchanged in NEDD4-1 deficient mice (Fouladkou F, 2008). Following the discovery of NEDD4-1, other E3 ligases for PTEN ubiquitination have been observed. For example, XIAP, a RING domain E3 ligase, interacts with PTEN and promotes PTEN mono-ubiquitination in MCF-7 BCa cells, which contributes to the nuclear localization of PTEN (Van Themsche C, 2009); as an E3 ligase, MKRN1 can respond to the activation of EGFR and promote PTEN ubiquitination and degradation in cervical cancer (Lee MS, 2015). In sum, the ubiquitination of PTEN plays a vital role in the regulation of PTEN.

Finally, other post-translational modifications are also involved in the regulation of PTEN. The acetylation of PTEN takes place at Lys125 or Lys128 by PCAF; the acetylation at these sites enhances the interaction with proteins containing the PDZ domain and consequently reduces the catalytic activity of PTEN (Okumura K, 2006; Ikenoue T, 2008). Moreover, PTEN oxidation can be induced by reactive oxygen species (ROS). In primary T cell leukemia, a disulphide bond between cysteine (Cys)71 and Cys124 on PTEN formed under high H₂O₂ stress (Lee SR, 2002).

1.2.3.5 Regulation of PTEN activity by protein-protein interactions

It has been established that post-translational modifications can influence the stability and anti-tumor activity of PTEN through interaction with small molecules via covalent binding. In addition to these modifications, non-covalent interaction with other proteins can also regulate the stability and activity of PTEN. The interaction with proteins alters the conformation of PTEN and thus regulates its phosphatase activity; several positive regulators of PTEN have been demonstrated to enhance PTEN activity (Wu X, 2000; Cottor L, 2010). For example, the βarrestins (β -arr1 and β -arr2), which are ubiquitously expressed in cells and can regulate G protein-associated receptor, acts as a scaffolding protein or directly binds to the C2 domain of PTEN, which enhances PTEN phosphatase activity and represses the PI3K–AKT pathway (Lima - Fernandes E, 2011). Membrane-associated guanylate kinase inverted 2 (MAGI2), which is downstream of ROCK activation, can bind to the PDZ-binding domain of PTEN and elevate PTEN activity (Wu X, 2000). Another positive regulator of PTEN can interact with PTEN and improve its stability. In schwannoma, mammalian disks larger homologue 1 (DLG1) interacts with PTEN and thereby enhances its stability and phosphatase activity (Cottor L, 2010). Moreover, some proteins bind to PTEN and indirectly promote its activity. The motor protein myosin V directly binds to PTEN and improves its movement to the cytoplasmic membrane, which facilitates the dephosphorylation activity of PTEN on PIP3 (Van Diepen MT, 2009). In contrast, some negative regulators of PTEN exert their effect by interacting with PTEN. Recent studies have identified that, in BCa, PIP3-dependent RAC exchanger factor 2a (PREX2a) directly binds to PTEN and inhibits its phosphatase activity on PIP3; the overexpression of PREX2a resulted in the ectopic activation of AKT and thereby cell proliferation in a PTENdependent manner (Fine B, 2009). Moreover, shank-interacting protein-like 1 (SIPL1) interacts

with PTEN and inhibits its phosphatase activity in cervical cancer cells, which promotes tumorigenesis (He L, 2010). Therefore, these results indicate that protein interaction with PTEN also plays an important role in the regulation of PTEN activity.

Generally, the regulation of PTEN and its function by protein–protein interactions are complicated, and the effect of this regulation can be positive or negative for PTEN, mainly dependent on its role of interaction targets.



Figure 1. 3 The regulation of PTEN.

The regulation of PTEN is performed at multiple levels. A) The genetic alteration on PTEN (gene mutation or loss) results in the inactivity of PTEN and the functional failure as a tumor suppressor. B) Transcription activation or repression affects the expression of PTEN through a variety of transcription factors. C) Non-coding RNAs (miRNA or ceRNA) are involved in the regulation of PTEN. D) The post-translation modification of PTEN affects PTEN expression through stabilizing PTEN protein or promoting PTEN degradation. E) The interaction with other proteins stabilizes PTEN in the cytoplasm. This figure is created based on information from the publication by M Bermúdez Brito et al. (M Bermúdez Brito 2015).

1.3 MicroRNA in cancer

1.3.1 MicroRNA and its function

1.3.1.1MicroRNA biogenesis

MicroRNA (miRNA) is a type of small non-coding RNA which is a single strand RNA of 19-25 nucleotides (Mattick JS, 2006). The first miRNA lin-4 was found in Caenorhabditis. elegans in 1993 (Lee RC, 1993). Since then, numerous miRNAs have been identified and there are 38,589 miRNAs annotated in the database of miRbase in 2018. And these miRNAs are involved in the cellular processes including cell proliferation, migration, differentiation and apoptosis, through participating in the post-translational regulation of key proteins expressions such as enzymes, tumor suppressors and transcription factors (Hwang HW, 2006). Therefore, though not encoding proteins directly, miRNAs still play an important role in regulating these cellular processes through key protein targets.

Similar to other protein-coding genes, the biogenesis of miRNA is a multiple-step process and starts from gene transcription. A miRNA can be transcribed from an individual microRNA gene containing its own promoter, or from a spliced proportion of a protein-coding gene; the transcription of an individual miRNA gene is performed by the RNA polymerase II and an initial form of miRNA is named as primary miRNA (pri-miRNA), which contains ploy-A tail at 3' end and a 7-methylguanosine cap at 5' end; the pri-miRNA is recognized by Drosha ribonuclease and its protein partner DGCR8 (DiGeorge syndrome critical region 8) which is a double-stranded RNA binding protein and leads to the interaction with the stem-loop structure of pri-miRNA, and then pri-miRNA is processed to pre-miRNA by Drosha (Han J, 2004). The pre-

miRNA is a hairpin-structured RNA of approximately 70 nucleotides; some pre-miRNAs are directly from an intron proportion of other mRNA processed by mRNA splicing (MacFarlane LA, 2010). Subsequently, the pre-miRNA interacts with GTP-binding nuclear protein Ran (RanGTP)/exportin-5 (XPO5) complex and then is exported from nucleus to cytoplasm, in which pre-miRNA is further cleaved by Dicer complex composed by RNase III enzyme Dicer, transactivation-responsive RNA-binding protein 2 (TARBP2) and Argonaute protein (AGO) (MacFarlane LA, 2010). The cleaved product of pre-miRNA is a double-strand miRNA-miRNA duplex, and then the double-strand duplex separates and generates two single-strand miRNAs: the mature miRNA and the passenger miRNA; the major of mature miRNAs, are cooperated with AGO to form RNA induced silence complex (RISC) in cytoplasm and function as a regulator through binding with protein-coding mRNA or competitive endogenous RNA (ceRNA) which contain circular RNAs and pseudogenes mRNA s; some miRNAs are exported from cytoplasm via exosomes, and they enter neighboring cells where miRNAs bind to their intracellular targets or enter the circulation system (circulating miRNAs) (MacFarlane LA, 2010) (Figure 1.4).



Figure 1. 4 The biogenesis of miRNA and its function.

The process of miRNA biogenesis is schematically represented. The pri-miRNA is transcribed from miRNA genes or intronic DNA; pri-miRNA is recognized by Drosha-DGCR8 complex and processed to pre-miRNA. The pre-miRNA is binding with XPO5-Ran complex and exported from nucleus to cytoplasm. Dicer complex cleaves the pre-miRNA into double-strand miRNA duplex. The double-strand miRNA duplex separates and single-strand mature miRNA is loaded into the RISC, which results in the target mRNA degradation or translation repression. This figure is based on information from the publication by Bertoli et al. (Bertoli G, 2015).

1.3.1.2 MicroRNA modification

After transcription of miRNA, the sequence of miRNA can be modified by several mechanisms, including miRNA editing, miRNA alternative cleavage and non-templated nucleotide addition, which give the diversity of miRNA and regulate the stability of miRNA (Krol J, 2010; Gebert LFR, 2019). The miRNA editing was recently found and denoted the nucleotide alteration on pri-miRNA sequence. The nucleotide alteration from adenosine to inosine was performed by double-stranded RNA-specific adenosine deaminase ADAR (adenosine deaminases acting on RNA). The conversion in pri-miRNA from adenosine to inosine made a nucleotide mismatch in double-strand pri-miRNA and affected the further step in miRNA maturation, which changed the sequence of pre-miRNA or promoted the degradation of pri-miRNA (Nishikura K, 2016). Moreover, alternative cleavage on miRNA precursor can also alter the sequence of mature miRNA and produce different miRNA isoforms (isomiRs) (Gebert LFR, 2019). Although transcribed from the same miRNA gene, there were different mature miRNA isoforms that exhibited slight alteration on their sequence. In the nucleus, the alternative cleavage of pri-miRNA was performed by Drosha and DGCR8 complex and pre-miRNA isoforms were generated; Drosha recognized the double-strand region of pri-miRNA and excised the redundant nucleotides on 3' end and 5'end of pri-miRNA to generate pre-miRNA; however, Drosha alternatively excised at different positions of nucleotide in pri-miRNA, which led to producing different pre-miRNA isoforms (Neilsen CT, 2012). And alternative cleavage also existed in the process of pre-miRNA. The pre-miRNA was the precursor of mature miRNA duplex and was processed by Dicer complex by cleavage; then isoforms of mature miRNA were generated through alternatively cleaved by Dicer complex, which resulted in the diversity of miRNA (Gebert LFR, 2018). Finally, non-templated nucleotide addition is a recently identified

mechanism to modify single strand miRNA mainly through adenylation or uridylation (Gebert LFR, 2019). The adenylation at 3' end of miRNA modulated miRNA stability; for instance, oncogenic miR-21 was adenylated by poly (A) RNA polymerase PAPD5 and its degradation was initiated (Boele J, 2014); while miR-122 in liver cancer cell was stabilized through mono-adenylation catalyzed by Gld2 (D'Ambrogio A, 2012). The uridylation of miRNA usually reduced miRNA stability and inhibited its function. The 3' uridylation mediated by terminal uridylyltransferase 4 (TUT4) promoted the degradation of miR-26b in lung carcinoma cell A549 and inhibited its function of repressing IL-6 (Jones MR, 2009).

1.3.1.3 MicroRNA function

Although not coding protein directly, miRNA is an important regulator of the translation of protein-coding mRNAs. The single strand of mature miRNA together with protein components assembled RNA induce silence complex (RISC), binds to its target mRNA through complete or incomplete pairing with complementary nucleotides on target mRNA and results in the translation repression or the degradation of target mRNA (Krol J, 2010). The binding site of miRNA is generally located at the 3' untranslated region (3' UTR) of target mRNA and is majorly determined by a 6-8-nucleotide sequence at the 5' end of miRNA, named as "seed" sequence (Czech B, 2011; Bartel DP, 2009). The seed sequence is utilized to recognize the potential binding site on mRNA through a complementary match with seed sequence; the seed sequence can bind to any complementary sequence of mRNA, but this binding mostly occurs at 3'UTR of mRNA (Matoulkova E, 2012; Orom UA, 2008; Qin W, 2010). Apart from the seed sequence, the rest of the miRNA sequence is either completely or incompletely complementary match with target mRNA (Bartel DP, 2009).

Following the binding of miRNA to mRNA, mRNA degradation or translation repression is performed by RISC and a series of proteins recruited by RISC (MacFarlane LA, 2010; Bartel DP, 2009). Generally, mRNA degradation is initiated by AGO in RISC; AGO associates with miRNA, recruits the GW182 protein family PABPC (polyadenylate-binding protein complex) and promotes mRNA 3'UTR deadenylation; the deadenylation also promotes the decapping at 5'end of mRNA, which enhances the susceptibility of mRNA to rapid mRNA degradation (Czech B, 2011; Gebert LFR, 2019). The other hand, RISC also contributes to translation repression. RISC interferes the binding of eukaryotic initial factor 4 (eIF4) to mRNA, which disassembles the eIF4 translation initiation complex and inhibits ribosome scanning; then RISC recruits ATP-dependent RNA helicase DDX6 through CCR4-NOT complex, which also results in translation repression (Gebert LFR, 2019). Although both translation repression and mRNA degradation have the function of negative regulating on mRNA translation, the difference between them still exists; the translation repression is usually generated from incomplete match between miRNA and target mRNA and it can be rescued by another mRNA binding protein; while mRNA degradation is the result of complete match and is irreversible (Bhattacharyya SN, 2006; Krol J, 2010). Therefore, miRNA is generally a negative regulator of its target mRNA and decreases the expression of the target protein.

The role of miRNA in cancer is mainly dependent on the protein-coding mRNA it regulates. When binding to the mRNA of a tumor suppressor and reducing its protein expression, miRNAs can promote the development of cancer and play an oncogenic role (oncomiR) (MacFarlane LA, 2010). For instance, miR-21 was overexpressed in various cancers and was a

well-established oncomiR through binding to PTEN mRNA and reducing PTEN protein expression (Meng F, 2007). However, when binding to an oncogene and decreasing protooncogene expression, miRNAs could inhibit tumorigenesis and act as a tumor suppressor (tumorsuppressing miR); MiR-200 targeting the proto-oncogene VEGFR inhibited lung cancer cell invasion and metastasis (Roybal JD, 2011). Since miRNAs have such crucial targets, they play an important role in tumorigenesis, cancer cell proliferation, metastasis and apoptosis (Hwang HW, 2006). Moreover, one miRNA has the potential to bind to different mRNAs that contain its binding site and its inhibitory effect on mRNA translation is usually in a mild manner; meanwhile, multiple miRNAs can bind to the same mRNA simultaneously and lead to a cooperative repression on translation of target mRNA, which generally shuts off the translation of target mRNA (Bartel DP, 2009; MacFarlane LA, 2010). Thus, the regulatory role of miRNAs is highly important in cancer.

1.3.1.4 Dysregulation of miRNA in cancer

Aberrant miRNA expression is frequently observed in many cancers, which hints the dysregulation of miRNA expression in cancer. Considering numerous tumor-related genes are the targets of miRNAs, the dysregulation of miRNA has a significant impact on cancer; overexpression of oncomiR can reduce the expression of tumor suppressor and impair its function of inhibiting cell metastasis and cell proliferation, which facilitates tumorigenesis (MacFarlane LA, 2010). For example, oncogenic miR-21 is overexpressed in a variety of cancers and plays a crucial role in tumorigenesis (Ghorbanmehr N, 2018; Asangani IA, 2008; Anastasov N, 2012). High expression of miR-21inhibited tumor suppressor Pdcd4 and promoted cell

metastasis in colorectal cancer; and miR-21 overexpression enhanced cell proliferation through overcoming cell cycle arrest at the G2/M checkpoint in breast cancer cells (Asangani IA, 2008; Anastasov N, 2012). Apart from miR-21, overexpression of other miRNAs was validated in breast cancer, including miR-221/222, miR-181, miR-29a and miR-10b (Piva R, 2013; Christodoulatos GS, 2014). In contrast, less expression of tumor-suppressing miR is also observed in cancer and promotes tumorigenesis through the deficiency of their tumorsuppressing function (MacFarlane LA, 2010). For example, let-7 was demonstrated as a tumorsuppressing miRNA and inactivated in cancers (Bussing I, 2008; Roush S, 2008). Let-7 could inhibit cell proliferation and metastasis and induce apoptosis through negatively regulating its oncogenic targets RAS and Myc (Jiang R, 2014; Su JY, 2012; Kim SJ, 2012). Thus, downregulation of let-7 facilitated the initiation of cancer. In addition, the down-regulation of miR-200a, miR-93 and miR-195 was also observed in breast cancer and promoted tumorigenesis (Hu J, 2015; Zhao FL, 2014; Jang K, 2014).

Some mechanisms can influence miRNA expression and contribute to the dysregulation of miRNA in cancer. First, epigenetic mechanisms contributed to some aberrant expression of miRNAs in cancer. A large proportion of miRNA promoters sat in CpG islands (the DNA sequence with a high frequency of CpG sites), in which cytosine tended to be methylated; the high methylation of miRNA promoter sequence resulted in the inhibition of miRNA transcription and decreased miRNA expression (Lopez-Serra P, 2012). It was reported that the promoter sequence of miR-200, a tumor-suppressing miR targeting VEGFR1, was hypermethylated in BCa patients, which was related to tumor metastatic potential (Castilla MÁ, 2012). Furthermore, low expression of let7e-3p was related to a poor prognosis of BCa patients and the promoter of let7e-3p was identified to be hypermethylated in BCa cell lines and tissue samples (Aure MR, 2013). In addition, the altered histone acetylation was also involved in miRNA aberrant expression; the reduction of acetylated histories inhibited the expression of tumor-suppressing miRNA miR-27a/b in breast cancer cell line SKBR3 (Scott GK, 2006). Second, the transcription of miRNAs was repressed or activated by upstream proteins (Martinez NJ, 2009). A set of transcription factors worked cooperatively to regulate miRNA expressions such as p53, SMAD ataxia telangiectasia mutated (ATM) and Myc; and then miRNAs with these transcription factors could constitute a functional feedback loop in which transcription factors influenced miRNA expression and vice versa (Davis BN, 2010; Suzuki HI, 2009; Zhang Y, 2011; Li Y, 2014). For instance, proto-oncogenic Myc activated the transcription of miR-17-92 family and then these miRNA inhibited their target gene Btg1 and Sin3b to promote cell proliferation and cell cycle progression in the lymphomas (Li Y, 2014). Finally, the dysregulated expression of protein components in the miRNA biogenesis influences the expression of miRNA. Nucleolin that was a newly identified protein component in Drosh/DGCR8 complex and highly expressed in breast and gastric cancer tissues could promote the maturation of some miRNAs (miR-21, miR15a/16 and miR-103) which facilitated cancer metastasis (Qiu W, 2013; Pickering BF, 2011). And as Dicer was an important protein component in the process of miRNA maturation, the reduced expression of Dicer could decrease the level of tumor-suppressing miRNA; lower expression of Dicer was found in breast cancer and was associated with the triple-negative phenotype (Dedes KJ,2011; Passon N, 2012). Therefore, since microRNAs have multiple functions and the dysregulations of microRNAs are observed in a variety of cancers especially in breast cancer, further investigation on microRNAs in breast cancer is necessary.

1.3.2 Application of microRNAs in breast cancer

The aberrant miRNAs expression identified in cancers leads to the inhibition of tumor suppressor genes or overexpression of oncogenic genes. And the expression profile of miRNA usually reflects the embryonic or developmental origin of cancer type and this signature of miRNA expression can be utilized to identify different types of cancer. Therefore, these traits of miRNAs give rise to the possibility of developing new methods for cancer therapy, cancer diagnosis or prognosis (Bertoli G, 2015).

1.3.2.1 MicroRNA as a cancer diagnosis marker

The traditional diagnosis tools (mammography and ultrasound) are commonly used for the detection for the early stage of breast cancer; however, there are some technical limitations to acquire accurate diagnoses, such as breast density and calcification detection (Bertoli G, 2015). Some BCa-related miRNAs were identified as biomarkers for diagnosis, which required the biopsy to obtain tissue samples; a set of 13 miRNAs was used to differentiate breast cancer with normal breast tissues with 100% accuracy (Iorio MV, 2005). Furthermore, miRNAs could be used to distinguish the different subtypes of breast cancer; 309 miRNAs were identified in breast cancer and 9 of these miRNAs could be used as biomarkers to discriminate the subtype of luminal A BCa from luminal B BCa (Blenkiron C, 2007). Therefore, this type of miRNA biomarker is a useful tool for cancer diagnosis through screening specific microRNAs in biopsy samples of tissues.

Although the technology of biopsy has been improved, the unpleasant and invasive procedure of biopsy limits its application. Fortunately, circulating miRNAs secreted by tumor

cells can overcome the disadvantage of biopsy and have the potential to be used as novel biomarkers for cancer diagnosis (Heneghan HM, 2010). Circulating miRNAs revealed some exciting advantages to be as a biomarker. First, the expression level of these circulating miRNAs could be detected and quantified by high sensitive methods, including TaqMan-probe qRT-PCR, microarray and next-generation sequencing; second, as circulating miRNAs existed in serum, urine and saliva, these miRNAs were easier to acquire than biopsy; last, circulating miRNAs were relatively stable in their exosome even though miRNA sample experienced multiple freezethaw cycles or prolonged exposure to room temperature (Heneghan HM, 2010; Weber JA, 2010). Thus, single circulating miRNA or a set of circulating miRNAs are capable of being recognized as biomarkers for cancer diagnosis. For instance, compared to the serum of healthy controls, miR-155 in the serum of BCa patients was found to overexpress exclusively (Roth C, 2010). And the increased expression of miR-195 only existed in the blood of BCa patients (Heneghan HM, 2010). However, the investigation on the clinical use of circulating miRNAs is still progressing. The identification of expression profile of circulating miRNAs in serum, nipple aspirated fluid and tissues, is clinically performed to develop feasible miRNA markers for ductal in situ or invasive breast cancer patients (https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/study/NCT02127073). Therefore, circulating miRNAs are a type of promising biomarker for BCa diagnosis.

1.3.2.2 MicroRNA as biomarkers for predicting prognosis

Not only working as biomarkers for cancer diagnosing, but miRNAs can also be used to predict the therapy response or prognosis of cancer. The expression of single miRNA or a set of miRNAs is usually diverse in different subtypes of breast cancers and associated with the

inhibition of its target genes, which can be recognized as the miRNA signature of BCa subtypes (Andorfer CA, 2011). To a specific treatment, the miRNAs signature of an individual patient was distinct from other patients and this distinct miRNA signature was capable of being used as cancer therapy predictor to reflect the potential effect on them (Maillot G, 2009; Altman DG, 2012). For instance, Herceptin, a humanized monoclonal antibody against HER2 protein, was used to block the HER2-mediated activation of intracellular kinases and effectors; however, most of the patients with HER2+ metastatic breast tumor would develop the resistance to Herceptin within 12 months (Valabrega G,2007; Andorfer CA, 2011). MiR-125 was significantly downregulated in HER2+ BCa patients and was negatively associated with the HER2 expression (Fassan M, 2013; Scott GK, 2007); BCa patients with high level of miR-125 would generally have a good therapeutic effect and low rate for the resistance to Herceptin (Valabrega G, 2007). Thus, miR-125 was capable of acting as a predictor of Herceptin therapeutic response and the high expression of miR-125 indicated a good therapeutic outcome. Some studies also revealed the application of circulating miRNAs in predicting therapy effect. The expression of single circulating miRNA or a set of circulating miRNAs was altered after treatments and could be a predictor of the treatments (Bertoli G, 2015). Circulating miR-210 was present in body fluids of BCa patients and was associated with Herceptin sensitivity, tumor presence and lymph node metastasis; the expression of circulating miR-210 was significantly higher in Herceptin-resistant, metastatic or pre-surgery HER2+ BCa patients, which suggested that circulating miR-210 was possibly used as a biomarker to predict the therapy resistance and the metastasis (Jung EJ, 2012). Furthermore, miR-155 was another circulating miRNA to monitor the effect of chemotherapy on BCa patients. The expression of miR-155 in serum was observed to be downregulated after

Taxane treatment, which reached the levels of healthy women (Sun Y, 2012). Therefore, miRNAs are capable of acting as a potential predictor for therapies response.

MiRNAs can also serve as prognosis markers for breast cancer patients. A prognosis marker should be relevant to the likely or predicted development of a disease and be capable of indicating its prospective outcome. Various studies have confirmed that miRNAs can be used as prognosis markers for BCa patients. Overexpression of miR-27a/b was associated with shorter overall survival (OS) of TNBC patients; while lower expression of miR-155 was indicated shorter OS of TNBC patients (Lü L, 2017). The down-regulated expression of miR-374a/b was associated with short disease-free survival (DFS) of TNBC patients (Liu Y, 2015; Lü L, 2017). And circulating miRNAs also exhibited their potential as prognosis markers. The expressions of miR-148b-3p and miR-652-3p in serum were significantly lower in two independent cohorts of BCa patients; whereas higher expression of miR-10b-5p in serum was associated with poor prognosis of BCa patients (Mangolini A, 2015). A set of four circulating miRNAs (miR-18b, miR-103, miR-107, and miR-652) could predict the recurrence and overall survival of TNBC patients (Sahlberg KK, 2015). High expression of these four miRNAs in serum was associated with the short relapse-free survival and the overall survival (Sahlberg KK, 2015). These results suggested that miRNAs could function as prognosis markers to predict the prospective outcome of BCa patients.

1.3.2.3 MicroRNA as a cancer therapy target

In addition to being used as diagnosis biomarkers and prognosis predictors, miRNAs are potential targets to be directly used in cancer therapy. In the context of oncogenic miRNAs overexpression or tumor-suppressing miRNAs inhibition in specific breast cancer patients, antimiRNA oligonucleotides or miRNA mimics can be delivered to tumor cells directly or indirectly via circulation system, in which aberrant miRNA expression will be rescued and its oncogenic effect will be diminished. Some promising results have been obtained in pre-clinical experiments. For instance, due to its downregulated expression in multiple cancers, miR-145 mimic was introduced to suppress its oncogenic targets in breast cancer cells or xenograft mice (Tang L, 2016; Inamoto T, 2015). And because oncogenic miR-21 was overexpressed in breast cancer cells and tissues, anti-miR-21 oligonucleotides was used to reduce miR-21 expression and inhibit tumor growth in xenograft mice (Yan LX, 2011). Furthermore, miRNAs are potential to regulate the chemo-resistance and miRNA inhibitors can improve the therapeutic effect of other therapies. Overexpression of miR-195 by transfection could increase the sensitivity of ADR-resistant MCF-7 BCa cells to the drug, which promoted apoptosis through down-regulating Raf-1 and Bcl-2 (Yang G, 2013). It was also reported that miR-100 mediated chemo-resistance in nonsmall cell lung cancer through down-regulating HOXA1 and miR-100 inhibitors enhanced the drug sensitivity in chemotherapy (Xiao F, 2014). Based on the results in the above studies, miRNAs could work as therapeutic targets and exhibit its potential in cancer treatment.

The clinical applications of miRNAs in cancer therapy are still investigated. The tumorsuppressing miR-34a that down-regulated the expression of multiple oncogenes such as Myc, was generally lost or under-expressed in multiple cancers (Wei JS, 2008; Slabáková E, 2017). MRX34 (Mirna Therapeutics, Inc), a liposomal formulation of miR-34a mimic entered the clinical phase I trial in 2013 and was given to 47 patients with multiple cancers by an intravenous method. MRX34 exhibited evidence of anti-tumor activity in a subset of patients with refractory advanced solid tumors, including hepatocellular carcinoma and breast cancer

(Beg MS, 2017). However, five immune-related serious adverse responds were identified and the phase I trial was terminated in 2017, which indicated that further study should be performed on reducing immune response of microRNA-based therapies. Furthermore, therapeutic anti-miRNA oligonucleotides anti-miR-221 and anti-miR-10b are still in development by Regulus Therapeutics for the hepatocellular carcinoma treatment and the glioblastoma treatment, respectively (Nguyen DD, 2017). Obviously, though miRNAs have the potential in developing novel cancer therapies, the side effects of miRNA therapies and the stability of miRNAs are the top issues that restrict its clinical use. Thus, more investigation on miRNA is required for a comprehensive understanding of miRNA therapies before its widespread clinical application.

1.4 Hypothesis and objectives

The aim of my project is to identify the regulation of tumor suppressor PTEN by predicted microRNAs in cancer cells and determine the function of individual microRNA (miR-498) in breast cancer. Breast cancer (BCa) is the most common cancer in Canada and triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) is a subtype of BCa with the highest mortality (Carey LA, 2011). As a lipid and protein phosphatase, PTEN is a well-known tumor suppressor that mainly relies on its function of negatively regulating PI3K-AKT signal pathway, which is usually inactivated in multiple cancers, e.g. breast cancer, lung cancer, brain cancer and prostate cancer (Steck, PA, 1997; Li J, 1997; Marsit CJ, 2005). The expression rate of PTEN in BCa tissues (57.5%, 84/146) is significantly lower than that in normal breast tissues (100%, 10/10), and the mutations of PTEN have also been observed in BCa (~5%) (Zhang HY, 2013; Rhei E, 1997). However, this cannot explain the observation that PTEN is repressed in some types of cancers with intact

PTEN genes. For instance, reduced PTEN protein expression is seen in 38% of invasive breast cancers and in 11% of in situ breast cancers, which indicates that other mechanisms regulating PTEN must exist (Bose S, 2002; Marsit CJ, 2005). MicroRNA-induced gene inactivation is one of the new mechanisms identified in the regulation of PTEN expression and activity (Pezzolesi MG, 2008; Huse JT, 2009). MicroRNAs are a type of small non-coding RNA with the function of repressing the translation of protein-coding mRNAs (Olsen PH, 1999; Pang KC, 2007; Pillai RS, 2005). In prior studies, some miRNAs were observed to inactivate PTEN and acted as oncogenic players in multiple cancers. MiR-221 and miR-222 were over-expressed in NSCLC and hepatocellular carcinoma and promoted tumorigenesis by targeting PTEN (Garofalo M, 2009). However, studies of PTEN regulation by miRNAs in breast cancer are limited and the identification of novel miRNAs that results in the PTEN inactivation is of great importance to improving the breast cancer treatment. Therefore, in this study, I aim to identify oncogenic microRNA(s) targeting PTEN in breast cancer and the hypothesis is as follows:

Oncogenic microRNA(s) can negatively regulate PTEN by targeting PTEN mRNA and when overexpressed in breast cancer cells, they promote cancer cell proliferation and metastasis.

There were three objectives designed to test this hypothesis:

1. To examine the regulation of PTEN protein by predicted PTEN-targeting microRNAs and determine the binding site and clinical impact of PTEN-targeting microRNA candidate.

2. To investigate the expression of PTEN and microRNA candidate in TNBC cells and the oncogenic effects of microRNA candidate on cell proliferation and metastasis.

3. To inhibit the oncogenic effects of microRNA candidate by a microRNA decoy.

Chapter 2 Materials and Methods

2.01 MicroRNA target prediction

Online microRNA databases were used to predict the potential miRNAs that could bind to PTEN mRNA in this project. Five microRNA databases (Miranda, rna22, miTarget, Pictar and Targetscan) were applied to predict the potential microRNAs that bind to PTEN mRNA. The predicted microRNAs targeting PTEN mRNA were preliminarily selected from the pool of microRNAs that were at least shown twice in prediction from these five microRNA databases. Regarding the publications on reporting PTEN-targeting microRNAs and the analysis of microRNAs expression level in microRNA microarray, nineteen predicted microRNAs targeting PTEN were selected in this study to prepare the microRNA-expressing plasmids and perform further experiments.

2.02 PCR and agarose gel electrophoresis

Polymerase Chain Reactions (PCR) were used to get all the genomic DNA of predicted miRNAs (Table 2.1). The sequence of each miRNA was acquired from the OriGene website (http://www.origene.com/MicroRNA/). The genomic DNA used as PCR template was extracted from human cell line HEK293. The cloning primers for these miRNAs were designed by Primer Premier 5 and synthesised by Integrated DNA Technologies (IDT). Working primer (10 μ M) was used for PCR. The total volume of each PCR Reaction was 50 μ L and was prepared as following: 10x PFU Buffer (5 μ L, Stratagene, USA), 10 mM dNTP (1 μ L), 2.5 mg/ μ L of Gelatin to reduce background (2 μ L), Primer 1 (1 μ L), Primer 2 (1 μ L), genomic DNA at 200 ng/ μ L (2

 μ L), the PFU polymerase (1 μ L, Stratagene, USA) and ddH₂O (37 μ L) was added together. PCR reaction samples were vortexed gently to mix constituents, spun down quickly, and PCR was run in a GeneAmp PCR System 9700 thermal cycler (Applied Biosciences, USA) with the following conditions: One initial denaturation cycle at 95°C for 5 minutes; 35 cycles of denaturation at 95°C for 1 minute, annealing (50-55°C) for 0.5 minutes, and extension at 72°C for 1 minute; 1 cycle of final extension at 72°C for 5 minutes, and then finally rest at 4°C.
mioroDNA	Cloning primar	Drimor soquonoo
namo	cioning primer	rinner sequence
miR_{-102}	5' primer	
IIIIX-17a	3' primer	CGGAATTCCCATCCATTCCACACCACCACATAT
miR_20a	5 primer	
IIIIX-27a	3' primer	
$miR_{-}29c$	5 primer	
111111-2.90	3' primer	
miR_22	5 primer	CGGGATCCAGGETGAGAGCAGCAGCAGGGETTC
111111-22	3' primer	CGGAATTCCATACCCAACCACCCCCAACAACCA
miR_198	5' primer	CGGGATCCAAGGTGCCTTAGACCGAAGC
11111-170	3' primer	CGGAATTCACCCCAACTCACACACACACACACACACACAC
miR_21/l	5 primer	
111111-214	3' primer	
miP 338	5 primer	
1111 X- 338	3' primer	
miR 301a	5 primer	
1111 X- 501a	3 primer	
miP 201h	5' primer	
1111 X- 5010	3 primer	
miD 421	5 primer	
1111K-421	3 primer	
	5 primer	
mik-425	5 primer	
	3 primer	
m1R-454	5 primer	
·D 400	3' primer	CGGAATICGTATCACTAACCAGCTATGTGTC
m1R-486	5' primer	CGGGAICCTGTGAAACACGTTGCTCCCT
	3' primer	CGGAATTCACACGGTGACCTCCTTAAGCT
m1R-498	5' primer	CGGGAICC
	3' primer	CGGAATTCGAGCTGTGAACATGACACTGCAC
miR-374a	5' primer	CGGGATCCCATCTAATAAACATTTACTGAGGCC
	3' primer	CGGAATTCATGAGCTATTACTTACTGCTTTTTG
miR-374b	5' primer	CGGAATTCTGCATTAGACTTTGTCAAAACTGGA
	3' primer	CCGCTCGAG gcactacacagaaaagtcctcaaca
miR-543	5' primer	CGGGATCCGCAAAATCACTGTTTCTGTGCCATT
	3' primer	CGGAATTCAATTGCAGTGGCAAAGGAGAAGAG
miR-569	5' primer	CGGGATCCATGGAAGCCAACTTTAAGACCCT
	3' primer	CGGAATTC GCAGCTTGCTGACCTCAAAGC
miR1297	5' primer	CGGGATCC ATCCTTTGACCTAAGCTAACTA
	3' primer	CGGAATTCCTTTGGAACCTATGATTCATTC
miR-1-1	5' primer	CGGGATCCTGCCTTTCTGGATCGTGTGAGTGTG
	3' primer	CGGAATTCCGACCCCCAGCCCTCACCAG

Table 2.1 - List of microRNAs and their cloning primers used in this study

2.03 Construction of microRNA-expressing plasmids

Generally, PCR products of genomic DNA of predicted microRNAs were cloned into the BamHI-EcoR I restriction site of the pcDNA3.1 vector (Stratagene, USA), carrying the Ampicillin resistance gene. Extraction of DNA digestion samples was performed using the Qiagen II Agarose Gel Extraction Protocol (QiaexII handbook, Qiagen, USA). The pcDNA3.1 was digested by BamHI & EcoR I and the digestion reaction was prepared by mixing 10x Fast Digest buffer (20 µL) with BamHI (3 µL), EcoR I (3 µL), ddH₂O (168 µL), and 3 µg of pcDNA3.1 (6µL). The PCR products were also digested by BamHI & EcoR I and the digestion reaction was prepared by mixing 10 x Fast Digest buffer (20 µL) with BamHI (3 µL), EcoR I (3 μ L), ddH₂O (74 μ L), and PCR product (100 μ L). The reaction mix was vortexed and spun down quickly, and incubated at 37° C water bath for 1 hour. Each sample (200 µL) was mixed with 20 µL sodium acetate and 600 µL isopropanol, and stored for 30 minutes at -20°C, then spun at high speed (15, 000 x g) for 15 minutes at 4°C (in a cold room). Purification of DNA was done as follows: DNA precipitate was washed with 75% ethanol and vortexed briefly, and then spun down for 2 minutes at 15, 000 x g. Ethanol was gently removed, and the DNA digestion samples were quickly spun down. The residual ethanol was removed using small pipette tips, and DNA digestion samples were air-dried for 10-15 minutes before being dissolved in 30 µL of Tris buffer (pH = 8.0) (10 mM). DNA digestion products were stored at -20°C for further usage. For DNA ligation, 8 µL of ddH₂O was added to a microfuge tube followed by 4 µL of 5x buffer, 5 µL of digested PCR product, 1.5 µL of a plasmid vector, and finally 1.5 µL of T4 DNA ligase for a total of 20 µL. Samples of DNA ligation were vortexed, spun down quickly at 15, 000 x g, and incubated at 20°C for 1 hour. DNA ligation products were stored at -20°C for further use or used immediately.

2.04 DNA transformation and plasmid extraction

DH5α competent cell aliquots were taken from -80°C and put on ice for DNA transformation. DNA ligation products were incubated on ice for 5 minutes alongside DH5 α . DH5 α aliquot (50 μ L) was transferred to a 15 mL reaction tube. In a 15 mL culture tube, for each transformation reaction, 3 μ L of DNA ligation product was added to 50 μ L of DH5 α aliquot (one aliquot per sample), and the reaction mix was kept on ice for 1 hour. Rest of ligation products was stored at -20°C. The recombined plasmid vector had the resistance to Ampicillin or Kanamycin (Sigma Aldrich, USA). The reaction mix was incubated in a 42°C water bath for 1.5 minutes and then kept on ice for 3-5 minutes. Then the reaction tube was added 1 mL of LB Broth (Lennox) (Cat# LBL405.1, Bioshop Canada Inc., CA) medium to and placed in a MaxQ 4000 rocker (Barnstead, USA) and incubated for 1.5 hours at 37°C. The reaction mix together with LB medium was transferred into EP tubes and spun down at 5,000 x g for 1 minute. All medium was removed and the DH5 α cell pellet was aspirated by 50 μ L fresh LB Broth medium using a pipette. Then DH5 α cells were transferred onto the plate medium of LB Broth with agar (Lennox) (Bioshop CA Inc., CA) for bacterial culture, which were perfused over the dish of LB Broth with agar using a sterile glass pipette. Ampicillin or Kanamycin agar plates were prepared for culturing bacterial colonies containing plasmid constructs. Plate medium was made using LB Broth with agar (Lennox) at a concentration of 35 mg/L, with 50 µg/mL antibiotic (Ampicillin or Kanamycin). Bacterial plates were incubated at 37°C for 18 hours, before being stored at 4°C. Bacteria colonies were picked from LB Broth agar plates and seeded to 5 mL of LB Broth medium (Sigma Aldrich, USA) with either Ampicillin or Kanamycin (50 µg/mL). From each plate, three bacteria samples (taken from three colonies) were prepared. Tubes containing each bacteria sample were incubated in a shaker overnight (18-20 hours) at 37°C. The next day, minipreparation of DNA plasmid was conducted using GeneJet Plasmid Mini-prep Kit (Thermo Scientific, Ottawa Canada). Plasmids were digested using the BamH I and EcoR I restriction enzymes, and plasmid digestion was examined by electrophoresis using 1% agarose gels and visualized under an Ultraviolet Trans-illuminator (UVP, USA). A positive plasmid for each construct was kept in -20°C fridge or used for maximum preparation of DNA.

In order to prepare a sufficient amount of plasmid DNA, a maximum preparation of DNA was performed. For max prep DNA, firstly, a positive plasmid was transformed into DH5α cells. 1 μ L of DNA was introduced to 15 μ L of DH5 α cells in 10 mL culture tubes on ice, and DH5 α cells were kept on ice for 1 hour. DH5 α cells were thermally shocked for DNA uptake by dipping tubes for 1.5 minutes in a 42°C water bath and then putting them on ice for 5 minutes. 1 mL of LB Broth medium was added to each tube, and tubes were placed in a MaxQ 4000 rocker set to 37°C for 1.5 hours. 50 µL of sample was added aseptically to LB Broth agar plates with antibiotic (depending on the construct used) and kept in a bacterial incubator at 37°C for 18 hours. The next day, colonies on LB Broth agar plates were transferred into 300 mL of LB Broth medium with antibiotics and cultured at 37°C for 20 hours. The plasmid DNA was prepared using the GeneJet Maxiprep Kit (Thermo Scientific, Ottawa CA) protocol. Extracted DNA was stored in TE buffer at pH 8.0 (1 mM Tris.CL, and 0.1 mM EDTA) (Sigma Aldrich, USA), and DNA concentration was measured using a DU40 UV spectrophotometer (Beckman Coulter, USA). The concentration of diluted plasmid DNA (10 µL of DNA sample was added to 990 µL of ddH₂O, with the blank control of a 10 μ L TE buffer/ 990 μ L ddH₂O) was measured using DNA nucleotide analysis on the DU40 UV Spectrophotometer. The absorbance ratios (260 nm/280 nm) of plasmid DNA were between 1.8 and 2.0, which suggested good DNA integrity and purity for transfection experiments.

60

2.05 Cell culture and cell lines

All cell lines used in this study were purchased from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, USA) and stored in liquid nitrogen. These cell lines included the human embryonic kidney cell lines HEK293 (ATCC[®] CRL-1573[™]) and HEK293T (ATCC[®] CRL-11268[™]); the breast epithelial cell line MCF-10A (ATCC® CRL-10317TM); the breast carcinoma cell lines Hs 578T (ATCC® HTB-126[™]), MDA-MB-157 (ATCC® HTB-24[™]), MDA-MB-231(ATCC® HTB-26[™]), BT-549 (ATCC® HTB-122[™]) and MCF-7 (ATCC® HTB-22[™]) All cell lines were cultured in α-MEM (Minimal Essential Medium alpha) (Gibco Life Technologies Corp, USA) with 8% FBS (Fetal Bovine Serum – Sigma Aldrich, USA) in a humidified Forma Steri-Cycle Incubator (Thermo Fischer, USA) at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Medium was changed every three days until cells reached 80-100% confluence, and then cells were subcultured by removing medium, briefly washing the cells with PBS (Phosphate Buffered Saline, 137 mM NaCl, 2.7 mM KCl, 10 mM Na₂HPO₄, and 2 mM KH₂PO₄ at pH 7.4) (Sigma Aldrich, USA) and then detaching cells from the cell dishes by incubating in 1.3% Trypsin-EDTA (Sigma Aldrich, USA) for 3 minutes at 37°C. Detached cells were spun down into pellets, and the old medium was removed before cells were re-suspended in fresh medium and subdivided into new dishes.

2.06 Transient transfection

In order to overexpress microRNAs in human cells, transfection was performed using the Calcium Phosphate method. Calcium phosphate precipitates formed when CaCl₂ and HEPES

buffer were mixed and then plasmid DNA in these precipitates was taken in by cells to express genes on plasmid DNA (Kingston R, 2003). To perform this transfection, plasmid DNA solution was prepared by ddH_2O , plasmid DNA and CaCl₂. The total DNA did not exceed 30 µg; 63 µL of 2 M CaCl₂ was added to DNA solution; ddH₂O was added to bring up the total volume to 500 μ L. Aliquots of HEPES buffer (500 μ L) were prepared with the following reagents: 280 mM NaCl, 1.5 mM Na₂HPO₄*2H₂O, 12 mM dextrose, and 50 mM HEPES (Sigma Aldrich, USA) at pH 7.05. Aliquot of 500 µL HEPES buffer was mixed with 500 µL DNA solutions drop-wise in the presence of bubbling. Mixed transfection solution was incubated at 20°C for 30 minutes. Cells with 50-70% confluence were chosen for transfection and the medium was refreshed prior to transfection. Approximately 10 minutes before the addition of samples, 10 µL of a transfection efficiency-increasing solution "QI" (Roche, USA) was added to each cell dish. After the incubation of 30 minutes, the transfection solution was added drop-wise into cell culture dishes. Cells were incubated with transfection buffer for 16 hours and then cells were washed by PBS twice and refilled by fresh medium. After the incubation of 24 hours (40 hours after transfection), transfected cells were harvested by scratching.

2.07 Viral transduction

The genomic DNA sequence of miR-498 (~700bp) was inserted into retroviral vector pBABE-Ires-GFP through BamH I and EcoR I (2.5 U/ μ L). The pBABE-miR-498-GFP and pCL-Ampho retrovirus packaging vector were co-transfected into HEK293T cells by Calcium Phosphate method with the ratio of 1:1 and total DNA amount of 30 μ g. 48 hours after transfection, the supernatant medium of viral vector transfection containing virus was collected

and filtered by a 0.45 µm filter to remove any cells or particles. All aliquots of virus supernatant were kept in -80°C for following experiments. For retrovirus transduction, cells were seeded in tissue culture dishes and transduced by virus supernatant when reaching 30%-40% confluence. After removal old medium in the dishes, 4 mL of fresh medium was added into each cell dish and kept in 37°C cell culture incubator before virus transduction. Virus supernatant expressing miR-498 (1x10⁷ PFU) was added to cell dishes with 8 µg/mL Polybrene for enhancing virus transduction. The empty vector of pBABE-Ires-GFP was used for making virus supernatant of control miRNA. And 6-8 hours later, 6 mL fresh medium was added to each dish. Then 40 hours later, miR-498-transduced cells were harvested by scratching or trypsinized for following experiments (Nolan G, Nolan lab retroviral transduction protocols).

2.08 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and proteins transfer

In order to distinguish the proteins in whole cell lysis for immunoblotting, polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) was performed (Weber K, 1969). The proteins in whole cell lysis were separated by an acrylamide gel according to molecular weight (electrophoresis). Regarding the molecule weight of proteins, 10-12% polyacrylamide gels were prepared (using 40% acrylamide stock, 1.5 M Tris-8.8, ddH₂O, 10% SDS, 10% APS) (Sigma Aldrich, USA) and combined with a stacking gel composed of 5.3% acrylamide. The combined gel was immersed in gel tanks filled with 1 x Running Buffer (25 mM Tris, 192 mM Glycine, and 1% SDS) (Sigma Aldrich, USA). Before being loaded into gel wells, 50 µg of protein samples was mixed in 1.5 mL EP tube with an equal volume of 2 x loading buffer (0.1 M Tris pH 6.8, 20% Glycerol, 4% SDS, and 0.2% Bromophenol Blue) (Sigma Aldrich, USA) and kept in boiled water bath for 10 minutes. The protein samples and 3 µL of BLUeye Prestained Protein Ladder (GeneDirex, USA) were loaded into gel wells and ran at 60 Volts until the dye reached the lower edge of the gel (PowerPac 300, Bio-Rad, USA).

Proteins were transferred from gels to Immobilon Nitrocellulose membranes (Millipore, USA) using a Transblot Semi-Dry Transfer Cell (Bio-Rad, USA). Two thick filter sheets were soaked in Anion Buffer 1 (0.3 M Tris, 15% methanol in ddH₂O). One thin sheet was soaked in Anion Buffer 2 (0.025 M Tris, 15% methanol in ddH₂O) and stacked on the thick sheets. A section of PVDF membrane which was cut to match the size of the acrylamide gel was soaked in methanol and Anion Buffer 2, and placed on the thin filter sheet. Then the acrylamide gel itself was soaked in Cation Buffer (0.025 M Tris, 15% methanol, 0.04 M Amino-N-Caproic Acid in ddH₂O) (Sigma Aldrich, USA) and put on top of polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane. Bubbles were removed by gently wiping the membrane with a glass rod. Finally, one thin filter sheet and two thick filter sheets were sequentially soaked in Cation Buffer 3 and placed on top of the acrylamide gel. The transfer machine was plugged into the PS 500XT DC Power Supply (Hoeffer Scientific, USA), and the process of transferring ran for 1.5 hours at 75 milliamps for one gel. PVDF membranes with transferred proteins were dried at 4°C for 4-18 hours for subsequent immunoblotting use.

2.09 Immunoblotting

In order to examine protein levels in cell samples, immunoblotting was performed. PVDF membranes were briefly immersed in methanol and then washed 5 minutes by 10mL TBST (0.1 M TBS with 1% Tween20) for 3 times (Uniqema Americas LLC, USA). Next, PVDF

membranes were immersed in 5 % milk-TBST solution (wt/vol, Instant Skim Milk Powder – Smucker Foods, CA) for 1 hour at 20°C. The milk-TBST solution was removed and membranes were washed in TBST for 5 minutes by three times to remove milk residue, before being incubated with 10 mL of the primary antibody/TBS solution for 1.5 hours at 20°C (Table 2.2). After incubation of primary antibody, membranes were washed with TBST for 5 minutes by three times to remove excess primary antibody and then incubated in 10 mL of the secondary antibody solution for 1 hour (1 µL of the secondary antibody, 1% powdered milk and TBST). Subsequently, membranes were washed with TBST for 5 minutes by three times to remove secondary antibody residues, brought into a dark room and soaked in ECL solution for 3 minutes (Western Lightning TM Plus-ECL – GE Healthcare, UK). Excessive ECL solution on membranes was removed, and then membranes were wrapped in Saran wrap and enclosed in Xray film cassettes. In dark room, Super RX-N X-Ray film (Fuji Film Corporation, Japan) was placed over membranes, and exposed for 10 seconds to 10 minutes, before being developed in an Optimax X-Ray Film Producer (Protec, USA). The protein bands on films were determined by matching up with the visible gel protein ladder on the membrane, and then films were scanned at 600 dpi into .tiff files. The quantitative analysis of protein bands was performed by software ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, USA) and the detail process was shown as followed: First, opened the immunoblotting image by ImageJ and used the "rectangular" tool to select the interested band area; pressed "Ctrl"+ "3" to show the histogram of the intensity of this band and then select "draw line" tool to draw a line that enclosed the bottom of the histogram; used the "magic wand" tool to click any area of the enclosed histogram and the intensity of the band as a numerical value was shown in a new window; recorded this value in an Excel file and repeated

65

for another protein band; collected the intensity values of all protein bands to quantify the protein bands; the intensity values of interested proteins were normalized to its β -actin.

For multiple immunoblotting on the same membrane, used membranes were stripped of old antibodies by washing in TBST for 5 min and incubating membranes at 50°C in glass tubes containing 50 mL of stripping buffer (mercaptoethanol, 10 mL of SDS, Tris pH 6.8, and ddH₂O – Sigma Aldrich, USA). Membranes were rinsed in ddH₂O and washed in TBST for 5 minutes by three times before next immunoblotting which started from the step of milk blocking. The protein β -actin was used as a loading control for this assay to normalize the amount of protein between samples.

Table 2.2 - Primary Antibodies

List of antibodies used in this study, including the antibody name, the protein target, company that made them, the working concentration used in immunoblotting, and the target of the secondary antibody used alongside it during immunoblotting analysis.

Antibody Name	Protein Target	Company	Dilution	Secondary Target
Sc-7974	PTEN	Santa-Cruz	1:200	Mouse Monoclonal
F2922	FLAG epitope	Sigma Aldrich	1:1000	Mouse Monoclonal
Sc-9996	GFP	Santa-Cruz	1:1000	Mouse Monoclonal
Sc-5298	AKT	Santa-Cruz	1:200	Mouse Monoclonal
A3854	β-actin	Sigma Aldrich	1:10000	Mouse Monoclonal
Sc-7985-R	p-AKT(Ser473)	Santa-Cruz	1:200	Rabbit Monoclonal

2.10 Luciferase assay

To examine the binding sites of microRNA on PTEN mRNA 3'UTR, a luciferase reporter assay was used (Wang B, 2017). The pMIR-REPORTER miRNA Expression Reporter Vector System consisted of a firefly luciferase reporter vector and a beta-gal reporter control vector. The pMIR-PTEN mRNA 3'UTR luciferase reporter was constructed by myself, which contained a firefly luciferase reporter gene followed by the DNA sequence of PTEN mRNA 3' UTR. The three luciferase reporters pMIR-PTEN 3'UTR part A, part B and part C were constructed by inserting the predicted miR-498 targeting sequences of PTEN mRNA 3'UTR which followed the luciferase gene. These luciferase reporters could be used to mimic PTEN mRNA as the target of miR-498. The beta-gal reporter vector containing a beta-galactosidase gene was used as transfection control. The expression of beta-galactosidase from this control vector was used to normalize the differences in cell viability and transfection efficiency. The luciferase catalyzed an oxidative reaction in which luciferase substrate luciferin was converted to oxyluciferin and then fluorescence signal was emitted. The fluorescence signal was measured by luciferase assay instrument (Lumat LB 9507, Berthold Technologies, Germany) to reflect the luciferase activity and luciferase transcription.

Next, 5 μ g of pMIR- PTEN 3' UTR reporter and 2 μ g of beta-galactosidase vector were co-transfected with control miRNA or miR-498 into HEK293 cells. 40 hours later, transfected cells were harvested and aliquots of transfected cells were made for further experiments. The 1x cell culture lysis buffer was prepared by diluting 5x cell culture lysis buffer (Cat. #E153, Promega, USA). Each of aliquots was added 500 μ L 1x cell culture lysis buffer, mixed by vortex and placed on ice for 30 minutes in a 1.5 mL EP tube. The cell lysate was centrifuged for

68

12,000g, 10 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant was transferred to a new 1.5 mL EP tube and kept on ice. The luciferase assay agent was prepared by adding Luciferase Assay Buffer (Cat. #E152A, Promega, USA) to the vial of lyophilized Luciferase Assay substrate (Cat. #E151A, Promega, USA). The luciferase assay agent was loaded to the luciferase assay instrument (Lumat LB 9507, Berthold Technologies, Germany). Next, turned on the luciferase assay instrument, selected the sample tunnel: INJ1, the inject volume: 100 µL and the measure-time: 10 seconds, then inserted an empty sample tube and measured 4 to 6 times to drain out water and drain in luciferase substrate. Next, 2 µL cell lysate was added to a new sample tube and fluorescence signal (relative light unit, RLU) was measured by luciferase assay instrument. The old sample tube was removed and a new sample tube with another sample was added and measured. After all samples were measured, ddH₂O was loaded to wash out substrate residue. To determine the activity of beta-galactosidase, 50 µL of cell lysate and 100 µL lysis buffer was added into a 1.5 mL EP tube along with 150 µL 2x beta-galactosidase assay buffer. Then the EP tubes were kept in 37°C water bath for 15 to 30 minutes. After water bath, 500 µL Na₂CO₃ was added to terminate the beta-galactosidase reaction and OD values at 420 nm were measured by DU40 spectrophotometer to evaluate the activity of beta-galactosidase. The beta-galactosidase was used as transfection control. The RLU value of each sample was normalized to the OD 420 values of the beta-galactosidase assay to get the final luciferase activity. This final luciferase activity was used to reflect the regulation of luciferase translation by miRNA.

2.11 RNA extraction

To examine the miR-498 expression in transfected cells or transduced cells, total RNA was extracted by Trizol (Invitrogen, USA). Cells were washed twice by pre-cold PBS, scratched and harvested by 1mL PBS in a 1.5 mL EP tube, then spun down and the supernatant was discarded. 1 mL Trizol was added to each tube and the cell pellet was dispersed by vortex for 1 min then incubated in 20°C for 5 minutes. Next, 0.2 mL chloroform was added and mixed completely by severely vortexed. After incubation for 5 minutes and centrifugation at 12000g at 4°C for 15 minutes, three phases were observed in EP tubes and 0.3 mL of the supernatant phase was transferred to a new EP tube along with the equal volume of isopropanol, then EP tubes were kept in -80°C overnight. EP tubes containing total RNA were centrifuged at 12000g at 4°C for 15 minutes and RNA pellets were obtained. The supernatant was removed and RNA pellets were suspended and washed twice by 75% ethanol which was prepared by DEPC-treated ddH₂O. After 75% ethanol was removed completely and RNA pellets were air-dried for 5 minutes, 100 µL DEPC-treated ddH₂O was added to resolve RNA. Until RNA pellets were totally resolved, 10 μ L of RNA solution was taken and diluted to 1000 μ L for measuring the concentration of RNA by the D40 UV Spectrophotometer (Beckman Coulter, USA).

2.12 qRT-PCR

In the purpose of confirming and quantifying the expression of miR-498, the qRT-PCR assay was performed using TaqMan MicroRNA probe (miR-498 assay ID: 001044; U6snRNA assay ID: 001973, Thermo Scientific, Ottawa CA). The TaqMan MicroRNA Reverse Transcription Kit was used to get cDNA samples from total RNA. The reverse transcription (RT) master mix was prepared in an EP tube as follows:

Component	Volume per reaction
100mM dNTPs mix	0.15 μL
Reverse Transcriptase (50 U/µL)	1.00 µL
10x Reverse Transcription Buffer	1.50 μL
RNase Inhibitor (20 U/µL)	0.19 µL
Nuclease-free water	4.16 µL
Total mix volume	7.00 μL

The RT master was mixed gently, centrifuged to bring down all solution to the bottom of the EP tube and placed on ice. Next, 10 ng of RNA (5 μ L), 3 μ L 5x RT primers and 7 μ L RT master mix were added to a 200 μ L PCR tube, gently mixed, quickly centrifuged and incubated in ice for 5 minutes before loading into the thermal cycler. PCR tubes were loaded into thermal

cycler with the cycler condition as follows: 16°C for 30 minutes, 42°C for 30 minutes, 85°C for 5 minutes and 4°C kept.

RT products and the components of TaqMan qPCR kit were gently mixed and then placed on ice. The TaqMan qPCR mix of three replicates was prepared in an EP tube as follows:

Component	Volume per master mix
TaqMan® Universal PCR Master Mix II	33.00 µL
Nuclease-free water	25.30 μL
TaqMan® Small RNA Assay (20x)	3.30 µL
Product from RT reaction	4.40 μL
Total volume	66.00 μL

All qPCR components were added into an eppendorf (EP) tube, gently mixed by inversion and briefly centrifuged. Then 20 μ L of the qPCR reaction mix was transferred to one tube of MicroAmp Fast Reaction Strip Tubes (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher scientific Ottawa CA), and all tubes were sealed by optical caps and spun down gently. All tubes were loaded into real-time PCR instrument StepOne plus (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher scientific Ottawa CA) and it ran the program as follows: 50°C for 2 minutes; 95°C for 10 minutes; 95°C for 15 seconds, 60°C for 60 seconds, 40 cycles; 4°C forever. The qPCR results were analyzed by StepOne software. U6 snRNA was used as endogenous control and the expression of miR-498 was normalized to the expression of U6 snRNA by the comparative Ct method.

To quantify the expression of PTEN mRNA, the STBR Green qRT-PCR was performed using PowerUp SYBR Green Master Mix (Part No. 100031508, Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher scientific Thermo Fisher scientific Ottawa CA). The MLV Reverse Transcription Kit was used to get cDNA samples from total RNA. The reverse transcription (RT) master mix for each RT reaction was prepared in an EP tube as follows:

Component	Volume per reaction
10mM dNTPs mix	2 µL
MLV Reverse Transcriptase (200 U/µL) 1 µL
5x Reverse Transcription Buffer	4 μL
RNase Inhibitor (10 U/µL)	1 µL
Nuclease-free water	1 µL
Total mix volume	9 μL

The RT master mix was gently centrifuged to bring down all solution to the bottom of the EP tube and placed on ice. Next, 1000 ng of total RNA (10μL), 1μL Random Hexamer Pd(N)6

 $(0.2 \ \mu\text{g}/ \mu\text{L})$ and 9 μL RT master mix were added to a 200 μL PCR tube, gently mixed, quickly centrifuged and incubated in ice for 5 minutes before loading into the thermal cycler. PCR tubes were loaded into thermal cycler with the cycler condition as follows: 25°C for 10 minutes, 37°C for 60 minutes, 95°C for 10 minutes and 4°C kept.

RT products and the components of SYBR Green master mix were gently mixed and then placed on ice. The qPCR primers of PTEN and GAPDH were obtained from OriGene (PTEN CAT#: HP200295; GAPDH, CAT#: HP205798). The SYBR Green qPCR reaction mix of three replicates was prepared in an EP tube as follows:

Component	Volume per master mix
2xSYBR Green Master Mix II	33.00 µL
Nuclease-free water	19.20 μL
Primer Forward (10 pm/ µL)	3.60 µL
Primer Reverse (10 pm/ µL)	3.60 µL
Product from RT reaction	6.60µL
Total volume	66.00 μL

All qPCR components were added into an EP tube, gently mixed by inversion and briefly centrifuged. Then 20 µL of the qPCR reaction mix was transferred to one tube of MicroAmp Fast Reaction Strip Tubes (Applied Biosystems, Thermo Fisher scientific Ottawa CA), and all tubes were sealed by optical caps and spun down gently by mini centrifuge (C1012-E, Benchmark Scientific, USA). All tubes were loaded into real-time PCR instrument StepOne plus (Applied Biosystems,Thermo Fisher scientific Ottawa CA) and ran the program as following: 50°C for 2 minutes; 95°C for 2 minutes; 95°C for 15 seconds, 58°C for 15 seconds, 72°C for 60 seconds, 40 cycles; 4°C kept. The qPCR results were analyzed by StepOne software. GAPDH was used as endogenous control and the expression of PTEN was normalized to the expression of GAPDH by the comparative Ct method.

2.13 Cell cycle analysis

In order to examine the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression, cells were stained by propidium iodide (PI) and examined by Flowcytometry (Wang B, 2017). Flow cytometry was used to sort cells undergoing different cell cycle phases by quantifying how much DNA was being stained by PI (G2/M cells have twice the DNA as G1 cells, and S phase cells are in-between G1 and G2 DNA amounts). Cells were transduced with cont.miR or miR-498. Then transduced cells were harvested using trypsin (3 minutes at 37°C) and re-suspended in cold (4°C) FCS (flow cytometry staining) wash buffer (0.5% FBS, 1 mM EDTA, and 0.05% sodium azide in PBS). The cell number of each cell sample aliquot was counted using a Bright Line Counting Chamber 3200 (Hausser Scientific, USA), and suspended cells from each aliquot were

transferred into a 15 mL tube at a density of 1 million cells / mL. Pre-cold 70% ethanol was prepared prior to the experiment, and 3 mL of 70% ethanol was added drop-wise to each cell tube. Cells were fixed in 70% ethanol overnight at -20°C. Once cells were fixed, they were centrifuged at 500 x g for 5 minutes and then re-suspended in fresh FCS wash buffer. Cells were washed by FCS buffer twice and this process was gently operated. Once washing was done, 1 mL of propidium iodide dye (50 µg/ml PI, 3.8 mM sodium citrate) (Sigma Aldrich, USA) was added to EP tubes for staining cellular DNA. A stock solution of RNase A (10 µg/ml RNase A, Worthington Biochemicals, USA) was prepared prior to these experiments by boiling solution for 5 minutes and storing aliquots at -20°C, and 40 µL of RNase A stock solution was added to each EP tube alongside the propidium iodide (PI) dye in order to eliminate RNA material. These cells were incubated with the dye solution overnight in 4°C fridge to ensure maximum dye staining efficiency. Once incubation was complete, cells were centrifuged at 800 x g for 5 minutes and washed by FCS buffer twice. Cell samples were re-suspended in 500 µL of FSC buffer in 1.5 mL EP tubes and stored at 4°C in the dark until flow cytometry was operated. Once flow cytometry was done, data readouts were analyzed by FlowJo software and the PI absorbance values of cell populations in G1, S, and G2/M phases were calculated. Average of absorbance values were calculated for each triplicate and plotted in Microsoft Excel (Microsoft, USA); error bars indicated the standard deviation of the mean, and statistical significance was analyzed by an unpaired Student's T-Test without assuming equal variance.

2.14 Introduction of point mutations by PCR

To confirm the predicted binding site of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA 3' UTR, point mutation on predicted binding site was made by PCR using QuickChange II site-directed Mutagenesis Kit(Cat#:200523, Agilent Technologies, USA). The luciferase reporter plasmid containing PTEN mRNA 3'UTR was used as PCR template. The mutation primers were designed by online Agilent QuickChange Primer Design program and synthesized by IDT. The PCR reaction was prepared as follows:

10x reaction buffer	5 µL
Template plasmid (10 ng/ µL)	2 µL
Primer 1 (50 ng/ μL)	2.5 μL
Primer 2 (50 ng/ μL)	2.5 μL
dNTP (10 mM/ μL)	1 µL
pfu polymerase (2.5U/ μ L)	1 µL
ddH ₂ O	31 µL
Total volume	50 µL

PCR tubes were loaded into thermal cycler and the cycle was set as follows: 95°C for 30 seconds; 95°C for 30 seconds, 5°C for 1 minute and 68°C for 8 minutes, 18 cycles. After PCR was done, 1 μ L Dpn I was added to PCR reaction product to digest parental plasmid template and PCR tubes were kept in 37°C for 1 hour. Next, 2 μ L of digested PCR product was used to add into competent bacteria cells for transformation. Five colonies of transfected bacteria were chosen to test the point mutations by sequencing.

The mutation primers (Primer 1 and Primer 2) for preparing mutation at the binding site of miR-498 on luciferase reporter were as follow:

Primer 1: 5'-CTCTAATTTCCTTTTTAACACAAATGTCCTTTTTAATCGCAACATT ATATGTATTCAGTATTCAAGTAAAATTCCCT-3' Primer 2: 5'-AGGGAATTTTACTTGAATACTGAATACATATAATGTTGCGATTAA AAAGGACATTTGTGTTAAAAAGGAAATTAGAG-3'

2.15 Scratch healing assay

Scratch healing assay was performed to determine the effect of microRNAs on cell migration (Liang C, 2007). Cells were transduced with interested gene or microRNA (PTEN ORF, PTEN siRNA or miR-498 or miR-498 decoy) and then transduced cells were seeded into 24-well plates. Before scratching was performed, these transduced cells were treated with the serum starvation of 16 hours. Subsequently, the wound scratches were made by sterile P10 micropipette tips at the monolayer of cells in each well. The scratched monolayer of cells was gently washed twice by sterile PBS and the proper volume of medium was gently added into each well. The 24-well plate was put into a chamber where the lens of microscopy was inside and the environment was set the same as the cell culture incubator. The position parameters of a scratch area in cell monolayer of each well were inputted to microscopy controlling software (Metamorph); the images of these scratch areas were recorded by a digital camera through microscopy lens. The scratch areas were continually taken photo every 30 minutes for 24 hours

78

or the images of scratch areas were recorded at time points of 0-hour, 24-hour and 48-hour. Cell migration was evaluated by two methods. One was to track the movement of cells through the camera of phase contrast microscopy. The number of translocated cells that were detected to change location during the time-lapse imaging and the average distance of cell migration was both counted by itrack4U and used to evaluate the capability of cell migration (Cordelières FP, 2013). The other one was to analyze the relative blank wound area. The wound area was calculated by ImageJ with MRI wound healing tool (Baecker V, 2012) and statistical analysis of the relative wound area was also used to evaluate the capability of cell migration.

2.16 Clonogenic assay

The clonogenic assay was performed to determine the effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation and viability. miR-498 was transduced into cells. 250 cells or 500 transduced cells were seeded into the 60 mm dishes and incubated for 14 days. Then the medium in cell dishes was removed and cell dishes were washed twice by PBS. The cell colonies were fixed by 10% (vol/vol) formaldehyde for 1 hour and stained by 0.5% (wt/vol) crystal violet for 1 hour. The ratio of colony formation (N/n) was calculated by the number of colonies (N) divided by the numbers of seeded cells (n). Colonies with over 50 cells were counted to determine the colony number ratio. The ratio of cell colony was used to evaluate the capability of cell proliferation and viability.

2.17 MTT assay

To determine the oncogenic effect of miR-498 or PTEN siRNA in TNBC cells and breast epithelial cells, the cell proliferation and viability was examined by MTT assay. TNBC cells were transduced with miR-498 or PTEN siRNA and transduced cells were seeded in 96-well plates. After the incubation of 48 hours, 50 ul MTT (50 μ g /ml) was added to cell medium in each well and cell plates were incubated in 37°C for 3 hours. Next, the cell medium was gently removed and 150 μ L MTT solvent was added to each well. After 30 minutes the value of optical density (OD) at wavelength of 550 nm of each well was measured by iMark TM microplate absorbance spectrophotometer (Bio-Rad, USA) and normalized to the absorption value of control well. The MTT assay results were used to evaluate the capability of cell viability and proliferation.

2.18 Statistical analysis

Data are presented as the means \pm standard deviation (SD). Statistical comparisons were performed using the unpaired two-tailed Student's t-tests.

Chapter 3 Results

3.1 Screening and identifying microRNAs that regulate PTEN

The tumor suppressor PTEN plays a crucial role in suppressing tumor progression and is one of the most inactivated tumor suppressors in various cancers, e.g. breast cancer, lung cancer, brain cancer and prostate cancer (Steck, P.A, 1997; Li J, 1997; Marsit CJ, 2005). PTEN inactivity is associated with large tumor sizes, considerable lymph node metastasis and an aggressive triple-negative phenotype in breast cancer (BCa) (Li S, 2017). PTEN expression is much lower in BCa tissue (57.5%, 84/117) than in the normal tissue (100%, 10/10); however, PTEN mutation rates are approximately 5% in BCa, which indicates that other mechanisms negatively regulate PTEN expression (Rhei E, 1997; Zhang HY, 2013). MicroRNA-induced gene inactivation is one of the new mechanisms identified in the regulation of PTEN expression and activity (Pezzolesi MG, 2008; Huse JT, 2009). MicroRNA is one type of non-coding RNA and is one of the mechanisms regulating the protein expression, which usually results in the down-regulation of its target protein (Pang KC, 2007). The inactivation or down-regulation of PTEN by microRNAs has been identified by many research groups in various cancers. Specifically, miR-221 and miR-222 negatively regulated PTEN in non-small cell lung cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma and promoted tumorigenesis by directly binding to the mRNA of PTEN and suppressing PTEN expression (Garofalo M, 2009); miR-214 promoted cell survival and induced cisplatin resistance by targeting and inhibiting PTEN in ovarian cancer (Yang H, 2008); miR-21 was overexpressed in tissues and cell lines of human hepatocellular cancer (HCC) where it bound to PTEN mRNA and functioned as an oncogenic miR (Meng F, 2007). However, except miR-21that is a well-established oncogenic miR (Gong C, 2011; Wang ZX, 2011), the number of identified PTEN-targeting microRNAs in BCa is still limited and the identification of novel miRNAs that results in the PTEN inactivation is of great importance to improve the breast

cancer treatment. Thus, it is necessary to identify the oncogenic PTEN-targeting microRNAs in BCa and clarify the relationship between the PTEN inactivation and microRNAs in BCa.

In this section, I used online databases to predict the PTEN-targeting microRNAs and screened their effect of predicted microRNAs on PTEN protein level in cancer cell line MCF-7 and A549. Next, the luciferase reporter assay was applied to further examine whether predicted microRNAs were capable of binding to the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR and the mutagenesis was used to define the binding site on PTEN mRNA. The regulation of exogenous and endogenous PTEN by the confirmed PTEN-targeting microRNA was screened by immunoblotting in HEK293 cell and cancer cell lines MCF-7 and A549. Finally, the clinical impact of PTEN and the confirmed PTEN-targeting microRNAs were investigated.

3.1.1 Prediction of microRNAs targeting PTEN

To investigate microRNAs that target *PTEN* and downregulate PTEN protein levels, microRNA databases (MiRanda, RNA22, miTarget, picTar, TargetScan) were used to predict the potential microRNAs that bind to *PTEN* mRNA. The microRNA databases predict the potential microRNAs targeting PTEN mRNA and can be used to evaluate the binding sites of the microRNAs. The predicted microRNAs targeting *PTEN* mRNA were preliminarily selected from a pool of microRNAs where at least two of five microRNA databases predicted binding. Nineteen predicted microRNAs targeting *PTEN* were selected as potential microRNAs to prepare the expression plasmids and for performing further confirmation by experiments (Figure 3.1.1). The genomic DNA sequences of the 19 microRNAs were obtained from the OriGene TrueClone database, and the cloning primers for each of the 19 microRNAs were personally designed by Primer Premier 5. The genomic DNA used as PCR template was extracted from HEK293 cells. The sequences of microRNAs (approximately 700 bp) were acquired through PCR and inserted into the plasmid vector pcDNA3.1 to make plasmids that could express microRNA in human cancer cells. The nineteen microRNA-expressing plasmids were tested and confirmed by restriction enzyme digestion and the microRNA sequences within these plasmids were confirmed by DNA sequencing before the next experiments (The digestion of some plasmids was shown in Figure 3.1.2).



Figure 3.1.1 Summary of the screening for microRNAs that regulates PTEN protein level.

To find the potential microRNAs that bind to PTEN mRNA and regulate PTEN, five online databases (Miranda, RNA22, miTarget, PicTar and TargetScan) were utilized to predict the potential microRNAs. MicroRNAs which were predicted by at least two databases were chosen as the potential PTEN-targeting microRNA. The microRNA expression constructs were made based on the pcDNA3 plasmid and were transfected into cancer cells. After 48 hours of microRNA transfection, the cells were collected and lysed and then change of endogenous PTEN was examined by immunoblotting to screen the microRNAs that regulate PTEN.





The digestion of microRNA expression constructs was examined by electrophoresis and the digestion results of these constructs were shown in Figure 3.1.2. The sequences of genomic DNA (~700bp) which contained the potential microRNAs were acquired from Origene and the PCR primers were designed by Primer Premier 5. The genomic DNA was amplified by the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) using the genomic DNA of HEK293 cell as template. The microRNA constructs from positive clones were digested by restriction digestion and examined by electrophoresis. The microRNA sequences in positive clones were confirmed by DNA sequencing.

3.1.2 Screening PTEN -targeting microRNAs by immunoblotting and luciferase assay

The 19 microRNAs were transfected into MCF-7 cells and A549 lung cancer cells for examining the change of endogenous PTEN protein level. These two cell lines exhibited moderate expression of wt PTEN, and the calcium phosphate method showed that they were of high transfection efficiency. The immunoblotting results indicated that miR-425, miR-454, miR-301b, miR-498, and miR-374b reduced >50% of endogenous PTEN protein in the MCF-7 cells (Figure 3.1.3A); miR-22, miR-425, miR-29a, miR-374b, miR-454, miR-301b, miR-498, and miR-29c reduced >50% of endogenous of PTEN in the A549 cells (Figure 3.1.3B). Based on the preliminary screening results, miR-498, miR-425, miR-425, miR-374b, miR-374b, miR-301b, and miR-22 remained in the pool of candidate *PTEN*-targeting microRNA. As microRNAs (miR-22 and miR-425) have been shown to target *PTEN* (Ma J, 2014; Bar N, 2010), the remaining microRNAs were chosen for further confirmation.

Subsequently, I used the luciferase reporter assay to confirm the binding of four microRNAs to *PTEN* mRNA. The luciferase reporter was constructed by inserting the 3'UTR of *PTEN* mRNA into the pMIR-REPORT luciferase vector following the luciferase gene. Each of the four microRNAs (miR-498, miR-454, miR-374b, miR-301b) was co-transfected with the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR luciferase reporter plasmid into HEK 293 cells to confirm their binding to the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR. pMIR REPORT beta-galactosidase was used as the transfection control. If the microRNA bound to the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR in the luciferase reporter, the luciferase translation would be inhibited, and then luciferase activity would be downregulated. The relative light unit (RLU) was recorded and indicated the luciferase activity. The RLU values were normalized to the optical density (OD) 420 nm value of the beta-galactosidase assay. Of the

87

four microRNAs, miR-498 decreased luciferase activity significantly compared to the control miR, which indicated that miR-498 can bind to the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR (Figure 3.1.4). Among the remaining three microRNAs, miR-454 and miR-301b showed only a slight reduction of luciferase activity, and miR-374b did not decrease luciferase activity significantly compared to the control miR. Based on these results, miR-498 was selected as a *PTEN*-targeting microRNA to investigate its role in regulating *PTEN* and its function.





Individual microRNA was transfected into the breast cancer cell line MCF-7 (A) and the lung cancer cell line A549 (B) to examine the change on protein level of endogenous PTEN. After 48 hours of transfection, transfected cells were collected and lysed and then 50 µg of total protein was loaded for SDS-PAGE electrophoresis. PTEN antibody was used to detect the endogenous PTEN protein.



Figure 3.1.4 Screening of microRNAs binding to PTEN mRNA 3'UTR.

Four potential PTEN-targeting microRNAs (miR-498, miR-301b, miR-374b and miR-454) screened by previous immunoblotting and one non-PTEN targeting microRNA (miR-1-1) were examined in this luciferase assay. The plasmid of beta-galactosidase was also co-transfected with the luciferase reporter and microRNA to evaluate the efficiency of transfection. The relative luciferase activity of PTEN-targeting microRNA was normalized to the control miR. The results were based on two independent experiments, $\star p < 0.05$.

3.1.3 Identification the binding site of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA

The earlier results confirmed that PTEN protein was negatively regulated by miR-498 and miR-498 bound to the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR. However, the binding sites of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA are not clearly identified. Therefore, to identify the miR-498 binding sites on the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR, the database microRNA.org was used to find the putative binding sites. Although microRNA.org predicted five putative binding sites of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA, three binding sites with mirSVR scores ≤ -0.05 were chosen for further examination. mirSVR is an algorithm used for scoring and ranking the efficiency of microRNA target sites, and the mirSVR score is used for evaluating the targeting of mRNA and downregulation of PTEN. A microRNA binding site with a mirSVR score of less than -0.05 indicates a higher probability of microRNA binding. Three binding sites were identified: site A, site B, and site C in 26–48 bp, 833-855 bp, and 1242-1269 bp, respectively, of the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR. The DNA sequence containing each of the three binding sites was cloned and inserted to a luciferase reporter. These luciferase reporters were designated *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part A, part B, and part C, respectively. Then, each luciferase reporter was co-transfected with miR-498 into HEK 293 cells, with transfection of beta-galactosidase as a transfection control. After 48 hours, transfected cells were lysed and luciferase activity was measured. It was expected that luciferase activity would decrease once miR-498 bound to the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR sequence. The luciferase activity was measured and normalized to beta-galactosidase activity. The results indicated that compared to the control miR, miR-498 could not downregulate the luciferase activity of the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR part A reporter or the part C reporter, which meant that miR-498 did not bind to two predicted binding sites (Figure 3.1.5A & C). However, miR-498 reduced the luciferase activity

91

of the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part B reporter significantly, which confirmed that miR-498 can bind to the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR at site B (Figure 3.1.5B).

To confirm this finding, miR-498 binding site B on the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part B reporter was mutated by four nucleotides (Figure 3.1.6A). Then, miR-498 was co-transfected with mutated *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part B reporter or wt *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part B reporter. It was expected that the mutated binding site on the *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR part B reporter would lose the ability to bind miR-498 and thus miR-498 would not reduce its luciferase activity. Consistent with the expectation, miR-498 reduced the luciferase activity of the wt part B reporter significantly, but did not alter the luciferase activity of the mutated part B reporter (Figure 3.1.6B & D). The results demonstrate that binding site B (833–855 bp on *PTEN* mRNA 3'UTR) is the functional binding site for regulating *PTEN* through miR-498. Simultaneously, miR-498 expression was measured using TaqMan Probe qPCR, and U6 snRNA was used as the PCR control. The expression of miR-498 was normalized to U6 snRNA expression by the comparative threshold cycle (Ct) method. The TaqMan qPCR assay results confirmed that miR-498 expression was >100-fold higher in miR-498–transfected cells compared to that in control miR–transfected cells (Figure 3.1.6C & E).


Figure 3.1.5 Identification of miR-498 binding sites on PTEN mRNA by luciferase assay.

To identify the binding sites of miR-498 to PTEN mRNA 3' UTR, the luciferase reporter which contained the predicted binding site of miR-498 was constructed and co-transfected with miR-498 into HEK 293 cells. (A) The binding site A was not a functional one for miR-498 binding. The luciferase activity did not decrease, which indicated that the predicted binding site A of miR-498 was not functional for the binding of miR-498. (B) The binding site B was a confirmed binding site for miR-498 binding. The results showed that miR-498 significantly reduce the activity of luciferase compared with the cont. miR, which indicated miR-498 could bind to the 3'UTR of PTEN. (C) The binding site C was not a functional one for miR-498 binding. The luciferase activity did not decrease significantly, which indicated that the predicted binding site C of miR-498 was not functional for the binding of miR-498. The plasmid of beta-galactosidase was also co-transfected with the luciferase reporter to evaluate the efficiency of transfection. The relative luciferase activity of miR-498 transfection was obtained by normalizing to the control miR transfection. The results were based on three independent experiments, * p<0.05.





The binding site B of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA was further investigated by non-functional mutation for miR-498 binding. (A) The wild-type or mutated sequence of binding site B of miR-498 was shown. The wild-type binding site (WT) and the mutated binding site (MUT) on PTEN mRNA 3' UTR were aligned as indicated. (B) miR-498 binding to the wild-type site on PTEN mRNA was determined by luciferase assay. A plasmid expressing miR-498 or control miR was co-transfected into HEK293 cells with a luciferase reporter containing the wild-type binding site. (C) Levels of miR-498 expression were determined by TaqMan probe qRT-PCR. The expression of miR-498 was normalized to the expression of U6 snRNA by the comparative Ct method. (D)

miR-498 binding to the mutated 3'UTR of PTEN mRNA was denied by luciferase assay. (E) Levels of miR-498 expression were determined by TaqMan probe qRT-PCR. The results were based on three independent experiments, $\star\star$ p<0.01.

3.1.4 Protein expression of PTEN repressed by miR-498

Although the luciferase assay results indicated that miR-498 bound to the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR, the effect of miR-498 on the exogenous protein expression of PTEN was not directly determined. To confirm the effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein expression, an exogenous protein expressing plasmid was used and the DNA sequence of the PTEN mRNA open reading frame (ORF) and 3'UTR was inserted into the plasmid following Flag-tagging. The transcript product of the plasmid could be used to mimic PTEN mRNA as the target of miR-498 and to examine the effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein. The PTEN-expressing plasmid was cotransfected with miR-498 or control miR into HEK 293 cells. The transfected cells were lysed 48 hours later and the expression of exogenous PTEN was examined by immunoblotting. The immunoblotting showed that miR-498 reduced Flag-PTEN significantly compared to the control miR (Figure 3.1.7A), which indicated that the binding of miR-498 to the PTEN mRNA 3'UTR repressed the expression of PTEN protein. The protein band of Flag-PTEN was quantified by ImageJ and normalized to β-actin. Repression of exogenous PTEN by miR-498 was evaluated by the fold change of Flag-PTEN as compared to the control miR. The experiment was repeated three times and miR-498 reduced the exogenous PTEN protein level by 50% compared to that of the control miR (Figure 3.1.7B). Furthermore, TaqMan qPCR assay confirmed the overexpression of miR-498, and the miR-498 expression level in cells transfected with miR-498 was >2000-fold higher than that in control miR-transfected cells (Figure 3.1.7C).



3.1.7 Exogenous PTEN repressed by miR-498.

Exogenous PTEN was repressed by miR-498. (A) The protein level of exogenous PTEN was examined by miR-498. To examine the effect of miR-498 on the exogenous expression of PTEN, the plasmid containing Flag-tagged PTEN ORF & 3'UTR was co-transfected into HEK293 cells with miR-498 or control miR. After 48 hours, cells were lysed and exogenous PTEN was examined by immunoblotting. (B) The protein change of exogenous PTEN in HEK293 cells was statistically significant based on the quantification of protein bands of immunoblotting. The results were based on three independent experiments (n=3), ** p<0.01. (C) miR-498 was overexpressed in the HEK 293 cells that were transfected with miR-498 and PTEN ORF & 3'UTR. The miR-498 expression was measured by TaqMan probe qRT-PCR and normalized to U6 snRNA.

To confirm the effect of miR-498 on the suppression of endogenous PTEN in multiple cancer cells, miR-498 was overexpressed in MCF-7 BCa cells and A549 lung cancer cells. These cell lines both have the wt *PTEN* gene, and PTEN protein expression is moderate and detectable by immunoblotting. The cells were transfected with miR-498–expressing plasmid. In the MCF-7 cells, miR-498 decreased the endogenous PTEN protein level significantly compared to the control miR, which indicated that miR-498 suppressed PTEN protein expression (Figure 3.1.8A). In the A549 cells, consistent with the results in the MCF-7 cells, miR-498 reduced the endogenous PTEN protein level significantly compared with the control miR (Figure 3.1.8B). The expression of PTEN protein was quantified and normalized to that of β -actin. PTEN suppression by miR-498 was quantified as the fold change of PTEN expression. The results were based on three independent experiments (Figure 3.1.8C & D). Simultaneously, miR-498 expression was measured by TaqMan Probe qPCR, and U6 snRNA was used as the PCR control. Moreover, miR-498 expression was normalized to that of U6 snRNA by the comparative Ct method. The qPCR results indicated that miR-498 was overexpressed in miR-498-transfected cells compared to control miR-transfected cells (Figure 3.1.8E & F).



Figure 3.1.8 Endogenous PTEN suppressed by miR-498.

Endogenous PTEN was suppressed by miR-498 in MCF-7 and A549 cells. (A) The endogenous PTEN in MCF-7 breast cancer cells by miR-498 transfection. The miR-498 or control miR was transfected into MCF-7 cells. PTEN levels were detected by immunoblotting with PTEN antibody. (B) The endogenous PTEN in A549 lung cancer cells by miR-498 transfection. The miR-498 or control miR was transfected into A549 cells. (C) The protein change of endogenous PTEN in MCF-7 cells was statistically significant based on the quantification of immunoblotting. Fold change of PTEN protein level by miR-498 in MCF-7 was calculated based on three

experiments (n=3, \star p<0.05). (D) The protein change of endogenous PTEN in A549 cells was statistically significant based on the quantification of immunoblotting. Fold change of PTEN protein level by miR-498 in A549 was calculated based on three experiments (n=3, \star p<0.05). (E) MiR-498 overexpressed in MCF-7 cells transfected with miR-498. The expression of miR-498 was examined by TaqMan qRT-PCR and U6 snRNA was used as PCR control. And the expression of miR-498 was normalized to the expression of U6 snRNA by the comparative Ct method. (F) MiR-498 overexpressed in A549 cells transfected with miR-498.

3.1.5 Clinical impact of PTEN and miR-498 in cancer

The prior experiments demonstrated that miR-498 is a *PTEN*-targeting microRNA and a negative regulator of the tumor suppressor PTEN. In the context of the tumor-suppressing function of wt PTEN, I hypothesized that miR-498 could play a pro-oncogenic role. However, the role miR-498 plays in BCa remained unclear. Therefore, I intended to investigate the expression of PTEN in breast and lung cancer tissues and the relation of miR-498 with the overall survival time of patients with BCa.

First, online microarray databases were used to investigate the expression of PTEN in BCa tissues. Oncomine is an online cancer microarray database where researchers can assess gene expression in cancer tissues based on published microarray data. As shown in Figure 3.1.9A, in the Finak breast dataset, PTEN expression in BCa tissue was significantly lower compared to that in normal breast tissue. The ratio of PTEN in BCa tissue versus normal tissue was 1:8.940. Similarly, in the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) breast dataset, PTEN expression in BCa tissue was significantly lower than that in normal breast tissue, with a ratio of 1:2.376 (Figure 3.1.9B). These results indicate that as a tumor suppressor, PTEN is inhibited in BCa tissues when compared to normal breast tissues. However, while PTEN expression in lung cancer tissues was also downregulated compared with that in normal lung tissues, the reduction was not significant. Specifically, in the Okayama lung dataset, the ratio of PTEN expression in lung cancer tissue versus normal tissue was 1:1.308; in the Selamat lung dataset, this ratio was 1:1.272 (Figure 3.1.10). As there was no significant difference in PTEN expression between lung cancer tissues and normal tissues, I chose to focus on BCa and investigate the clinical impact of miR-498 in BCa



Figure 3.1.9 PTEN suppressed in the tissues of breast cancer patients.

PTEN expression in breast cancer patients. (A) The PTEN expression level in tissue samples of breast cancer patients compared to the level in non-tumor breast tissues. (B) The PTEN expression in the invasive breast cancer compared to the PTEN expression in non-tumor breast tissues. The figures of PTEN mRNA expression in breast cancer patients were acquired from the Oncomine database.



Figure 3.1.10 PTEN suppressed in the tissues of lung cancer patients.

PTEN expression in lung cancer patients. (A) The PTEN expression level in tissue samples of lung adenocarcinoma patients compared to the level in non-tumor lung tissues. (B) The PTEN expression in the lung adenocarcinoma tissues was reduced but not significantly, compared to the PTEN expression in non-tumor lung tissues. The figures of PTEN mRNA expression in lung cancer patients were acquired from the Oncomine database.

A

В

To identify the clinical impact of miR-498 in BCa, I investigated the relation of miR-498 and the overall survival of patients with BCa through Kaplan–Meier analysis. The Kaplan–Meier survival curves indicated that miR-498 expression was negatively associated with the overall survival of patients with BCa. Based on TCGA datasets, patients with BCa with high levels of miR-498 (n = 571) had significantly lower overall survival time (P = 1.6e-4) than patients with low levels of miR-498 (n = 490), which possibly suggested a negative relation between miR-498 expression and the overall survival in BCa (Figure 3.1.11A). Similarly, another dataset, GSE40267, with fewer patient samples, also showed a trend of the negative relation between miR-498 expression and overall survival in BCa, although the difference in overall survival was not significant (P = 0.063) between the upper quartile (n = 21) and the lower quartile (n = 21) of patients (Figure 3.1.11B). Thus, these results indicate that high miR-498 expression levels are associated with shorter overall survival time of patients with BCa, which hint that miR-498 probably plays an oncogenic role in BCa.

Next, I examined miR-498 expression levels in patients with BCa in online databases or publications. Unfortunately, there is no information on miR-498 expression in BCa in multiple databases, including Oncomine, TCGA, miRCancerdb, and miRmine. However, some previously published work examined miR-498 expression in BCa tissue samples. Matamala et al. indicated that miR-498 overexpression was identified in tissue samples of triple-negative BCa (TNBC), a subtype of BCa; microarray data indicated that 19 of 31 TNBC tissue samples exhibited significantly higher levels of miR-498 (61.3%) than normal breast tissues (Matamala N, 2016). These results further hint that miR-498 probably plays an oncogenic role in TNBC. Unfortunately, the relation between miR-498 overexpression and *PTEN* inactivation in TNBC was unclear. Therefore, in the following section, I examine whether miR-498 overexpression leads to *PTEN* inactivation in TNBC.



Figure 3.1.11 miR-498 expression negatively associated with the overall survival time of breast cancer (BCa) patients.

The miR-498 expression with the overall survival time of BCa patients. (A) The dataset TCGA for BCa patients with high miR-498 expression versus BCa patients with low miR-498 expression (P=1.6e-4). (B) The dataset GSE 40267 for BCa patients with high miR-498 expression versus BCa patients with low miR-498 expression. The patients were split by quartiles. These figures were acquired from

http://kmplot.com/analysis/index.php?p=service&cancer=breast_mirna.

Summarily, in this section, I have screened 19 predicted PTEN-targeting microRNAs by immunoblotting in the breast cancer cell line MCF-7 and the lung cancer cell line A549. After preliminary screening, four microRNAs (miR-454, miR-498, miR-301b and miR-374b) were selected for further study. Luciferase assay results indicated that miR-498 was capable of binding to the site of 833-855bp on PTEN mRNA 3' UTR. I also confirmed the regulation of exogenous and endogenous PTEN by miR-498 in HEK293 cell, cancer cells MCF-7 and A549. Finally, the clinical impact of PTEN and miR-498 was investigated. PTEN expression in breast cancer tissues was significantly lower than that in normal tissues; high miR-498 in TNBC tissues was significantly higher than that in normal tissues.

3.2 Regulation of PTEN by miR-498 and its oncogenic effects in TNBC cells

Triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) is a molecular subtype of breast cancer, in which PR, ER and HER2 are absent (Rakha EA, 2006; Nielsen TO, 2004). Due to this trait, the TNBC is the most lethal BCa subtype and traditional BCa therapies like the hormone replacement therapy are not effective to TNBC patients (Perou CM, Nature, 2000; Sørlie T, PNAS, 2001). Therefore, the study to investigate new therapeutic targets or methods to repress TNBC is very urgent and necessary. Recent studies reported that the PI3K-AKT pathway was over-activated in a subset of TNBC patients (Mentero, JC, 2012; Kriegsmann M, 2014); the activated AKT functioned as a survival factor and promoted cell proliferation and metabolism, enhanced cell migration and inhibited apoptosis (Manning BD, 2017). As an inhibitor of PI3K-AKT pathway, tumor suppressor PTEN was found to be down-regulated in the tumor samples of breast cancer patients and it negatively correlated with the large tumor sizes, lymph node metastasis and aggressive triple-negative phenotype (Li S, 2017); the loss of PTEN expression was associated with the triple-negative (p = 0.0024) breast ductal cancers and promoted cell proliferation by activating AKT and mTORC1 (Khan F, 2018); 48% of metastatic TNBC patients had a lower expression of tumor suppressor PTEN, which indicated the correlation between TNBC metastasis and PTEN (Kim SB, 2017; Craig DW, 2013). Therefore, PTEN is a crucial tumor suppressor for TNBC and negatively control cell proliferation and migration.

Based on my previous results in Chapter 3.1, I have already demonstrated that miR-498 binds to the 3' UTR of PTEN mRNA and down-regulates the protein level of PTEN. Previous

studies indicated that miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC tissue samples (19/31) (Matamala N, 2016); and the results of Kaplan Meier analysis revealed that the expression levels of miR-498 in breast cancer patients were negatively related with their overall survival time (Lánczky A, 2016). Since tumor suppressor PTEN was a crucial player in the development of triple negative breast cancer, I hypothesized that miR-498 played an important role in triple negative breast cancer through down-regulating PTEN.

Therefore, in this section, the role of miR-498 in triple negative breast cancer cells was investigated. First, the expression levels of miR-498 in four cell lines of triple negative breast cancer were examined using miR-498-specific TaqMan probe by qRT-PCR. Simultaneously, the expression of tumor suppressor PTEN, the target of miR-498, was screened both in protein level and in mRNA level in triple negative breast cancer cell lines. Second, to investigate the regulation of PTEN by miR-498 on the protein level, miR-498 was overexpressed in the TNBC cell lines which had a lower expression of miR-498. Third, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and cell migration were examined by clonogenic assay, flow cytometry and scratch wound healing assay, respectively. Finally, to further confirm that the oncogenic effects of miR-498 were dependent on PTEN suppression, exogenous PTEN was introduced to TNBC cells in which miR-498 was overexpressed. And also siPTEN was introduced to TNBC cells, comparing with miR-498 transduced cells. The effect of siPTEN in TNBC cells was compared with the effect of miR-498. Based on the results of the experiments above, the oncogenic role of miR-498 in TNBC cells was illustrated.

3.2.1 The relation between miR-498 expression and PTEN expression in TNBC cells

Previous studies have indicated that miR-498 is overexpressed in TNBC tissue samples (19/31) (Matamala N, 2016). Moreover, Kaplan–Meier analysis has shown that miR-498 correlates negatively with the overall survival time of patients with BCa. PTEN inactivity is associated with the aggressive triple-negative phenotype (Li S, 2017). However, the relation between miR-498 and *PTEN* expression in TNBC cells has not been clearly illustrated.

To identify the relationship between miR-498 and *PTEN* expression in TNBC cells, I first examined the expression levels of miR-498 in four TNBC cell lines (MDA-MB-157, MDA-MB-231, Hs578T, BT-549) qRT-PCR using TaqMan probes. A non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line (MCF-10A) was used as a control for comparison with the TNBC cells. miR-498 was overexpressed in three TNBC cell lines. Specifically, compared with MCF-10A cells, Hs578T cells showed 6-fold increased miR-498 expression, MDA-MB-231 cells showed 1.64-fold increased miR-498 expression, and BT-549 cells showed 1.23-fold increased miR-498 expression (Figure 3.2.1A). This result indicates that miR-498 expression is upregulated in these TNBC cell lines compared to that in the non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line MCF-10A. Moreover, according to the clinical data from the previous study by Matamala (Matamala N, 2016), the miR-498 expression was significantly higher in the tissues of TNBC patients than in normal breast tissues (Figure 3.2.1B). These results indicated that miR-498 indeed was overexpressed in TNBC tissues.

Next, PTEN protein levels in the four TNBC cell lines was examined by immunoblotting with PTEN endogenous antibody. Compared to the non-tumorigenic MCF-10A cells, the four

111

TNBC cell lines had lower PTEN protein levels. In particular, the Hs578T and MDA-MB-231 cells had reduced PTEN expression, and only a slight decrease in PTEN was detected in the MDA-MB-157 cells. This indicates that PTEN protein is downregulated in TNBC cells (Figure 3.2.2A). Furthermore, the *PTEN* mRNA level was screened by qPCR, and *GAPDH* (glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase) was used as the endogenous control gene to normalize the PTEN expression in each cell line. The mRNA expression of PTEN in each cell line was compared to that in the MCF-10A cells. Consistent with the PTEN protein levels, the PTEN mRNA in the Hs578T cells was the lowest of the four TNBC cell lines and was only 28% of that of the MCF-10A cells; likewise, the PTEN mRNA level of MDA-MB-231 was reduced to 43% of that of the MCF-10A cells (Figure 3.2.2B). Considering miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cell lines and tissues and the PTEN low expression in TNBC cells, it was speculated that is a possible inverse relationship between PTEN expression and miR-498 in TNBC, which is consistent with the hypothesis of an oncogenic role of miR-498 in TNBC. Therefore, I used TNBC cells as models to analyze the effect of miR-498 on endogenous PTEN and its biological functions.



Figure 3.2.1 miR-498 over-expressed in TNBC cells and tissues.

(A) The expression levels of miR-498 in four TNBC cell lines and one non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line were examined by qPCR. The result was the mean of two independent experiments. Error bar indicated the SD. (B) miR-498 expression in the tissues of TNBC patients. The figure 3.2.1B is reproduced with original authors' permission and cited from Figure 3A of the published article on Oncotarget. 2016; 7:20068-20079 by Matamala N. N: normal tissue, NON TN: non-TNBC tissue, TN: TNBC tissue.



Figure 3.2.2 PTEN expression inhibited in TNBC cells.

The expression of PTEN was screened and analyzed by immunoblotting and qPCR in four TNBC cell lines (MDA-MB-157, Hs578T, MDA-MB-231 and BT-549) and one non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line (MCF-10A). (A) PTEN protein expression in TNBC cell lines, compared to the non-tumorigenic cell MCF-10A. (B) The mRNA levels of PTEN in four TNBC cells. The PTEN mRNA level was screened by qPCR and GAPDH was used as the endogenous control gene to normalize the PTEN expression level in each cell line. The expression of PTEN in each cell line was compared to the one in the MCF-10A.

3.2.2 miR-498 suppressed PTEN in TNBC cells

There was an inverse relation between miR-498 expression and *PTEN* expression in TNBC cell lines. In particular, Hs578T cells had high expression of miR-498 and PTEN was inhibited at both protein and mRNA level. However, in MDA-MB-157 cells, miR-498 expression was relatively low and PTEN was relatively highly expressed. MDA-MB-231 cells had moderate levels of miR-498 and are a widely used cell model of TNBC. Therefore, the MDA-MB-157 and MDA-MB-231 cells were chosen to introduce exogenous miR-498 and to observe the effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein.

miR-498 was transduced into the MDA-MB-231 or MDA-MB-157 TNBC cells by retroviral expression vector, and the transduced cells were collected and lysed for immunoblotting. In MDA-MB-231 cells, miR-498 significantly reduced the protein level of PTEN as compared with the control miR (Figure 3.2.3A). I also quantified PTEN protein in immunoblotting films, and showed the fold change of PTEN. Statistically, miR-498 decreased 50% of endogenous PTEN compared to the control miR (Figure 3.2.3B). To confirm the overexpression of miR-498, miR-498 expression levels were measured by qRT-PCR using an miR-498 TaqMan probe. The qRT-PCR results demonstrated that miR-498 levels in miR-498– transduced cells was >600-fold higher than that in the control miR—transduced cells (Figure 3.2.3C). In MDA-MB-157 cells, consistent with the results in the MDA-MB-231 cells, miR-498 reduced PTEN protein levels significantly in miR-498–transduced cells compared to cells transduced with the control miR (Figure 3.2.3D, E & F). These results suggest that miR-498 overexpression can suppress PTEN protein levels in TNBC cell lines.

115



Figure 3.2.3 miR-498 suppressed PTEN in TNBC cells.

The miR-498 suppressed PTEN in TNBC cells MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-157. (A) PTEN protein in MDA-MB-231 cells by miR-498. The miR-498 or control miR was transduced into TNBC cells by the retroviral expression vector. Then 48 hours later the transduced cells were collected and lysed for immunoblotting. Endogenous PTEN was detected by immunoblotting. GFP was used as a marker for retroviral transduction efficiency. (B) The fold change of PTEN protein by miR-498 overexpression was shown. (C) The miR-498 expression in transduced MDA-MB-231 cells was examined by qRT-PCR. (D) PTEN protein in MDA-MB-157 cells by miR-498. Same as (A), except MDA-MB-157 cells were used. (E) The fold change of PTEN protein by miR-498 overexpression in MDA-MB-157 cells was shown. (F) The miR-498 expression in transduced MDA-MB-157 cells was examined by qRT-PCR. Error bars indicated the SD, *P<0.05 (n=3); the results were from three independent experiments.

3.2.3 PTEN suppression enhanced phosphorylation of AKT by miR-498

Although PTEN in TNBC cells was suppressed by miR-498 overexpression, the effects of miR-498 on the downstream substrates of PTEN in the cells were still unclear. p-AKT is the most important downstream substrate of the phosphatase PTEN and PTEN inhibits the activity of p-AKT, which affects numerous substrates of the PI3K–AKT pathways (Stambolic V, 1998; Datta SR, 1999). Therefore, following PTEN suppression by miR-498, whether p-AKT was activated by the miR-498–induced PTEN suppression in TNBC cells was investigated.

The TNBC cell lines MDA-MB-231 and BT-549 were used for these experiments. MDA-MB-231 cells express wt PTEN protein while BT-549 is a PTEN-null cell line with a deletion at 822 bp of the PTEN mRNA ORF that leads to the termination of protein translation. BT-549 cells were used as a negative control for observing the change in p-AKT after introducing miR-498. After miR-498 was transduced into MDA-MB-231 (PTEN-Wt) and BT-549 cells (PTENnull), I examined the protein levels of PTEN and p-AKT Ser473 in the cells by immunoblotting, and detected the expression of miR-498 by qRT-PCR to confirm the overexpression of miR-498 by retroviral transduction. It was expected that miR-498 would reduce PTEN protein but increase p-AKT in the MDA-MB-231 cells while not affecting p-AKT in the BT-549 cells. As expected, in the PTEN-Wt MDA-MB-231 cells, immunoblotting indicated that, compared with control miR, miR-498 enhanced the protein level of p-AKT due to PTEN suppression (Figure 3.2.4A). The transduction of miR-498 increased miR-498 expression in the MDA-MB-231 cells compared to the transduction of control miR, leading to PTEN suppression (Figure 3.2.4B). In contrast, in BT-549 cells (PTEN-null), miR-498 did not increase p-AKT levels, which indicated that the increase in p-AKT levels by miR-498 requires the presence of PTEN (Figure 3.2.4C). Moreover, the miR-498 expression level was examined using qRT-PCR to confirm its

overexpression by retroviral transduction (Figure 3.2.4D). Based on the results, miR-498 acts as a positive regulator of p-AKT in TNBC cells with wt PTEN, but had no effect on TNBC cells with PTEN deletion.



Figure 3.2.4 PTEN suppression by miR-498 enhanced the phosphorylation of AKT in PTEN-Wt TNBC cell.

PTEN suppression by miR-498 enhanced the phosphorylation of AKT in TNBC PTEN-Wt cell MDA-MB-231but not in PTEN-null cell BT-549. (A) The endogenous PTEN and p-AKT levels in MDA-MB-231 cells (PTEN-Wt). (B) The overexpression of miR-498 in MDA-MB-231, compared to the transduction of control miR. (C) The p-AKT level in BT-549 cells (PTEN-null). (D) The overexpression of miR-498 in BT-549, compared to the transduction of control miR. The endogenous PTEN and p-AKT were examined by immunoblotting. GFP was used as a marker of retroviral transduction efficiency. The expression of miR-498 was confirmed by qRT-PCR using TaqMan probe and U6 snRNA was used as the control to normalized miR-498 expression.

3.2.4 Effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation and survival

It has been reported that PTEN acts as an inhibitor of cell proliferation and cell survival by negatively regulating the PI3K–AKT signaling pathway (Stambolic V, 1998; Datta SR, 1999). Therefore, as a negative regulator of *PTEN*, miR-498 was expected to promote cell proliferation and cell survival by downregulating *PTEN* in TNBC cells. To confirm this role of miR-498, a clonogenic assay was performed to test the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on proliferation and survival in MDA-MB-231 (PTEN-Wt) and BT-549 (PTEN-null) cells.

TNBC cells were transduced with miR-498 or control miR, and the number of cell colonies was used to evaluate the cell proliferation and cell survival capability. Figure 3.2.5A shows that miR-498 significantly increased the MDA-MB-231 cell colony numbers by 63% compared to the control miR. This suggests that miR-498 enhances cell proliferation and survival in the PTEN-Wt MDA-MB-231 cells. However, miR-498 did not increase the BT-549 (PTEN-null) cell colony numbers compared to the control miR (Figure 3.2.5B). Taken together with the result of PTEN suppression by miR-498 in Figure 3.2.4, these results suggest that miR-498 promotes cell proliferation and survival by suppressing *PTEN*, and confirmed that miR-498 plays an oncogenic role in TNBC cells.



Figure 3.2.5 miR-498 enhanced cell proliferation and survival.

The miR-498 enhanced cell proliferation and survival in TNBC PTEN-Wt cell line MDA-MB-231but not in PTEN-null cell line BT-549. (A) The effect of miR-498 on cell colony numbers of MDA-MB-231. This suggested that miR-498 could enhance cell proliferation. (B) The effect of miR-498 on cell colony numbers of BT-549. The effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was examined by clonogenic assay. MiR-498 was transduced into TNBC cells MDA-MB-231(PTEN-Wt) and BT-549 (PTEN-null). Transduced cells were seeded into the 60 mm dishes and incubated for 14 days. The ratio of colony formation (N/n) was calculated by the number of colonies (N) divided by the numbers of seeded cells (n). Colonies with over 50 cells were counted to determine the colony number ratio. Error bars indicated the SD, ** P<0.01; the results were from three independent experiments.

3.2.5 Effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression

The tumor-suppressing role of PTEN involves not only inhibition of cell proliferation and cell survival, but also inhibition of cell cycle progression. The cell cycle checkpoints are crucial to cell cycle progression, and cells that can pass the checkpoints start the process of cell division (Malumbres M, 2009). PTEN has been reported to regulate cell cycle progression (Li DM, 1998; Sun H, 1999). Specifically, PTEN induces cell cycle arrest at the G1 phase by inhibiting the PI3K–AKT signaling pathway (Sun H, 1999). As the earlier results confirmed that miR-498 suppresses PTEN protein levels in TNBC cells, I examined the effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression by suppressing PTEN.

The effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression was examined by flow cytometry. In MDA-MB-231 cells (PTEN-Wt), miR-498 significantly increased the proportion of cells in the S phase and simultaneously reduced the proportion of cells in the G1 phase (Figure 3.2.6A). Compared to the control miR, miR-498 decreased the G1/S ratio of MDA-MB-231 cells from 2.06 to 1.18, which suggests that miR-498 promotes cell division by overpassing the G1/S checkpoint. However, miR-498 did not change the proportion of cells in G2 or M phase, which means that miR-498 only contributes to helping MDA-MB-231 cells pass the G1/S checkpoint instead of the G2/M checkpoint. This result indicates that miR-498 can promote cell cycle progression. Furthermore, miR-498 did not decrease the G1/S ratio (Figure 3.2.6B). Interestingly, miR-498 reduced the proportion of cells in the G2 or M phase, which suggests that miR-498 has an effect on the cell cycle through other potential targets other than *PTEN*. Taken together with the results of *PTEN* suppression by miR-498 in Figure 3.2.4, these results indicate that miR-498 promotes G1–S transition and advances cell cycle progression by suppressing *PTEN*.



Figure 3.2.6 miR-498 promoted cell cycle progression.

The miR-498 promoted cell cycle progression in TNBCPTEN-Wt cell MDA-MB-231but not in PTEN-null cell BT-549. (A) The effect of miR-498 on the proportions of cells in MDA-MB-231 cells. (B) The effect of miR-498 on the proportions of cells in BT-549 cells. The cells were analyzed by flow cytometry and the data was analyzed using FlowJo software. Error bars indicated the SD; the results were the mean value of three independent experiments.

3.2.6 Effect of miR-498 on cell migration

Cell migration is crucial for tumor metastasis, leading to the translocation of tumor cells from the primary site or organ to other organs and to the formation of secondary tumor colonies. Thus, tumor metastasis is one of the most urgent issues for controlling tumor development. As it has been reported that PTEN inhibits tumor cell migration, I investigated whether miR-498 would enhance the migration of TNBC cells by suppressing PTEN (Raftopoulou M, 2004; Marino S, 2002).

To determine the effect of miR-498 on cell migration, the scratch healing assay was performed. MDA-MB-231 cells were transduced with miR-498 or control miR, and the migration of transduced cells was observed under phase contrast microscopy. The cell-free wound area was defined as the blank area and was used to evaluate the speed of cell migration; the relative blank area was obtained by quantifying the cell-free area at each timepoint and then normalizing it to the quantified blank area of 0 hours. At 24 hours after scratching, the blank wound area of miR-498-transduced cells was obviously less than that of control miR-transduced cells (Figure 3.2.7A). Specifically, >70% of the blank wound area was covered by miR-498transduced cells, whereas only 30% of the blank wound area was covered by control miRtransduced cells (Figure 3.2.7B). In addition, I used itrack4U software to track the movement of the cells by analyzing time-lapse images. I found that there were significantly more migrated miR-498-transduced cells than migrated control miR-transduced cells, which suggested that miR-498 increases the number of migrated cells (Figure 3.2.7C). The distance covered by the migrated cells was also examined using itrack4U. The results showed that the miR-498transduced cells covered a significantly greater average distance than the control miRtransduced cells (Figure 3.2.7D). Taken together with the results of PTEN suppression by miR-

125

498 in Figure 3.2.4, these results suggest that miR-498 enhances the migration of TNBC cells by suppressing *PTEN*.



Figure 3.2.7 A & B miR-498 enhanced cell migration.

The miR-498 enhanced cell migration in MDA-MB-231cell. Scratch healing assay was performed to determine the effect of miR-498 on cell migration. (A) The effect of miR-498 on MDA-MB-231 migration in scratch healing assay. (B) The blank wound area of miR-498-transduced cells and of control miR-transduced cells after 24 hours of scratching. The wound images were acquired by phase-contrast microscopy. The wound area was calculated by ImageJ with MRI wound healing tool and statistical analysis of the relative wound area was showed. ****** P<0.01 (n=3), error bar indicated the SD and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.



Figure 3.2.7 C & D miR-498 enhanced cell migration.

(C) The effect of miR-498 on amount of migrated MDA-MB-231 cells compared to control miR.
(D) The effect of miR-498 on moving distance of MDA-MB-231 cells significantly. ** P<0.01 (n=3), error bar indicated the SD and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.
3.2.7 Oncogenic effects of miR-498 dependent on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation

As miR-498 promoted the proliferation, cell cycle progression, and migration of TNBC cells, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 were examined. To confirm that the oncogenic effects of miR-498 are dependent on *PTEN* suppression, the *PTEN* ORF was used to restore the PTEN protein levels inhibited by miR-498 and to abrogate the oncogenic phenotypes of miR-498. If the oncogenic phenotypes resulted from miR-498 were abrogated or alleviated by restored PTEN protein, the relation between the phenotypes of miR-498 and PTEN suppression would be confirmed. In the following experiments, the effect of miR-498 on cell viability and proliferation was examined by MTT assay, and the effect of miR-498 on cell migration was examined by scratch healing assay.

To determine the effect of the *PTEN* ORF on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation, the PTEN wt TNBC cell line MDA-MB-231 and the non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line MCF-10A were transduced with miR-498 or the *PTEN* ORF, and then the transduced cells were lysed for immunoblotting. In MDA-MB-231 cells, PTEN protein levels were was decreased by the overexpression of miR-498 but were restored by the introduction of the *PTEN* ORF (Figure 3.2.8A). miR-498 overexpression increased the levels of p-AKT (Ser473) but p-AKT levels recovered to the original levels when PTEN protein levels were restored by introducing the *PTEN* ORF (Figure 3.2.8A). A similar result was found in the MCF-10A cells containing wt PTEN after the *PTEN* ORF had been introduced (Figure 3.2.8B). These data indicate that at protein level, PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation are both abrogated by the *PTEN* ORF.

129

Simultaneously, to determine the effect of the PTEN ORF on the enhanced cell proliferation and viability by miR-498, the cell viability of MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A cells was examined by MTT assay. The MTT assay was used to directly reflect the cell viability and to indirectly reflect the cell proliferation. The MTT assay showed that the miR-498-transduced MDA-MB-231 cells had significantly enhanced cell viability (75% more) compared to the control miR-transduced MDA-MB-231 cells, which confirmed again that miR-498 has an oncogenic effect on cell viability and cell proliferation. However, the cell viability enhanced by miR-498 was significantly reduced by the PTEN ORF, which indicates that the restored PTEN abrogated the enhanced cell viability induced by miR-498 (Figure 3.2.9A). Similar results were observed in the MCF-10A cells, where miR-498 enhanced cell viability but the PTEN ORF abrogated this oncogenic phenotype (Figure 3.2.9B). Taken together with the immunoblotting results (Figure 3.2.8) and the MTT assay results (Figure 3.2.9), miR-498 induces the oncogenic phenotype of cell viability and proliferation but introduction of the PTEN ORF abrogates it, which suggests that the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell viability and proliferation is dependent on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation.









Figure 3.2.8 Suppression of PTEN by miR-498 was restored by PTEN ORF.

Suppression of PTEN by miR-498 was abrogated by introducing PTEN ORF in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The protein level of PTEN by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF in MDA-MB-231 cells. (B) The protein level of PTEN by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF in MCF-10A cells. MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A were transduced with miR-498 or PTEN ORF and transduced cells were lysed for immunoblotting. The protein level of PTEN, p-AKT (Ser473) and AKT were detected by endogenous antibodies and GFP was used as a marker for retroviral transduction efficiency.



Figure 3.2.9 Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell viability and proliferation.

Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell viability and proliferation in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The cell viability of MDA-MB-231 by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF. Cell viability was examined by MTT assay. (B) The cell viability of MCF-10A by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF. Error bars indicated the SD, \star P<0.05, $\star\star$ P<0.01 (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

In addition, the effect of the PTEN ORF on the miR-498-promoted cell migration was investigated via scratch healing assay in both the MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A cell lines. Considering the prior results in Figure 3.2.8 and Figure 3.2.9, it was expected that the miR-498promoted cell migration would be abrogated by the *PTEN* ORF. Generally, the results of the scratch healing assay followed this expectation. At 24 hours and 48 hours, the blank wound area of miR-498-transduced MDA-MB-231 cells was significantly less than that of control miRtransduced MDA-MB-231 cells (figure 3.2.10A), which indicates that miR-498 promoted the migration of MDA-MB-231 cells. However, once the *PTEN* ORF was introduced into the miR-498-transduced cells, the blank wound area of the PTEN-introduced cells increased significantly compared with that of the miR-498-transduced cells and recovered to similar levels to the control cells, indicating that the cell migration promoted by miR-498 was inhibited by PTEN ORF in MDA-MB-231 cells (Figure 3.2.10A). Moreover, compared with MDA-MB-231 cells, the MCF-10A cells showed similar results, in that miR-498 promoted cell migration but the PTEN ORF abrogated this oncogenic phenotype (Figure 3.2.10B). Generally, miR-498 increased the speed of cell migration in the TNBC cells and normal epithelial breast cells, but the introduction of the PTEN ORF decreased it. Taken together with the immunoblotting results (Figure 3.2.8) and scratch healing assay results (Figure 3.2.10), miR-498 induced the oncogenic phenotype in cell migration, but it was abrogated when the PTEN ORF was introduced, which suggests that the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration is dependent on *PTEN* suppression and p-AKT activation.



Figure 3.2.10 Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on collective cell migration.

Restored PTEN inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on collective cell migration in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The cell migration by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF in MDA-MB-231. The speed of wound healing was significantly accelerated by miR-498 but was decreased by introducing PTEN ORF in MDA-MB-231 cells. (B) The cell migration by miR-498 and by PTEN ORF in MCF-10A. Error bars indicated the SD, \star P<0.05, $\star\star$ P<0.01 (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

3.2.8 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 comparable with the effect of PTEN siRNA

To evaluate the oncogenic effect of miR-498, PTEN siRNA was used for comparison with miR-498; the oncogenic effect of miR-498 or PTEN siRNA on cell proliferation and cell migration were screened by the MTT and scratch healing assays.

First, to compare the effect of miR-498 with that of PTEN siRNA on PTEN protein levels and p-AKT activation, the PTEN wt TNBC cell line MDA-MB-231 and the non-tumorigenic breast epithelial cell line MCF-10A were transduced with miR-498 or PTEN siRNA, and the transduced cells were lysed for immunoblotting. In the MDA-MB-231 cells, the protein level of PTEN was decreased by miR-498 and it was comparable with the PTEN levels in PTEN siRNA– transduced cells (Figure 3.2.11A). The p-AKT levels were increased by miR-498 or PTEN siRNA as compared with that in the control miR–transduced cells. Similar results were observed in the MCF-10A cells; either miR-498 or PTEN siRNA led to PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation (Figure 3.2.11B). These results indicate that miR-498 has a comparable effect with PTEN siRNA in suppressing PTEN protein.

Simultaneously, to compare the effect of miR-498 with that of PTEN siRNA on cell proliferation and viability, MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A cell proliferation and viability were examined by the MTT assay. As miR-498 had a similar effect to PTEN siRNA on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation, the effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation and viability was expected to rival the effect of PTEN siRNA. The MTT assay showed that the cell viability of miR-498–transduced MDA-MB-231 cells was significantly enhanced by 80% due to miR-498 overexpression as compared to the cell viability of the control miR–transduced cells (Figure 3.2.12A). As expected, similar to the miR-498–transduced cells, the cell viability of PTEN

siRNA–transduced cells was also enhanced by about 100% (Figure 3.2.12A). Similar results were observed in the MCF-10A cells; either miR-498 or PTEN siRNA led to enhanced cell viability (Figure 3.2.12B). Taken together with the results in Figure 3.2.11 and Figure 3.2.12, these data suggest that the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation and viability is comparable with that of PTEN siRNA, both of which result in PTEN suppression.



Figure 3.2.11 Suppression of PTEN protein by miR-498 compared with by PTEN knockdown by siRNA.

Suppression of PTEN protein by miR-498 was compared with by PTEN siRNA in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The protein level of PTEN by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA in MDA-MB-231 cells. (B) The protein level of PTEN by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA in MCF-10A cells. The protein level of PTEN, p-AKT (Ser473) and AKT were detected by endogenous antibodies and normalized to the β -actin. GFP was used as a marker for retroviral transduction efficiency.



Figure 3.2.12 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation comparable with PTEN siRNA.

The oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was comparable with PTEN siRNA in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The cell viability of MDA-MB-231by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA. Cell viability was examined by MTT assay. (B) The cell viability of MCF-10A by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA. Error bars indicated the SD, \star P<0.05, $\star\star$ P<0.01 (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

Furthermore, to compare the effect of miR-498 with that of PTEN siRNA on cell migration, the scratch healing assay was performed in both MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A cells. As miR-498 had a similar effect to PTEN siRNA on PTEN suppression and p-AKT activation, the effect of miR-498 on cell migration was expected to rival the effect of PTEN siRNA. At 24 hours, the blank wound area of miR-498-transduced cells was significantly less than the blank wound area of the control miR-transduced cells (Figure 3.2.13A), which indicated that miR-498 promoted cell migration. As expected, the blank wound area of PTEN siRNA-transduced cells was significantly decreased and was similar with that of the miR-498-transduced cells, which indicated that miR-498 is comparable to PTEN siRNA in promoting MDA-MB-231 cell migration (Figure 3.2.13A). Moreover, compared with MDA-MB-231 cells, the MCF-10A cells showed similar results; either miR-498 or PTEN siRNA led to enhanced cell migration (Figure 3.2.13B). Generally, miR-498 accelerated cell migration, which was comparable with PTEN siRNA in the TNBC cell line MDA-MB-231 and the normal epithelial breast cell line MCF-10A. These results further prove that miR-498 has similar functions to PTEN siRNA in suppressing PTEN and promoting cell migration.



Figure 3.2.13 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration comparable with PTEN siRNA.

The oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration was comparable with that of PTEN siRNA in MDA-MB-231 and MCF-10A. (A) The cell migration by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA in MDA-MB-231 cells. The images of wound scratches at 0 hr, 24 hr and 48 hr were showed in the upper panel as indicated. The wound area was calculated by ImageJ with MRI wound healing tool and statistical analysis of the relative wound area was showed in the lower panel. (B) The cell migration by miR-498 and by PTEN siRNA in MCF-10A cells. Error bars indicated the SD, $\star P < 0.05$, $\star \star P < 0.01$ (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

In summary, in this section, I investigated the role of miR-498 in TNBC cells. First, the expression levels of PTEN and miR-498 in TNBC cell lines were examined, and there was an inverse relationship between PTEN expression and miR-498 in the cells. Second, miR-498 led to *PTEN* suppression in TNBC cells that had lower expression of miR-498. Third, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell viability and proliferation, cell cycle progression, and cell migration were demonstrated by clonogenic assay, MTT assay, flow cytometry, and scratch wound healing assay, respectively. Furthermore, the *PTEN* ORF was introduced to restore PTEN in TNBC cells and non-tumorigenic breast cells. The restored PTEN abrogated the oncogenic phenotypes induced by miR-498, which confirmed that the oncogenic effects of miR-498 are dependent on *PTEN* suppression. Finally, PTEN siRNA was introduced to TNBC cells and non-tumorigenic breast cells of miR-498. The oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell migration, viability, and proliferation were comparable with that of PTEN siRNA. Based on the above results, the regulation of PTEN by miR-498 was illustrated in TNBC cells, and the oncogenic role of miR-498 is dependent on PTEN suppression.

3.3 miR-498 decoy acts as a negative regulator of miR-498

The miRNAs are potential targets to be directly used in cancer therapy. The anti-miRNA oligonucleotides or miRNA mimics can be delivered to tumor cells directly or indirectly via the circulation system, in which aberrant miRNA expression will be rescued and its oncogenic effect will be diminished. Prior studies have demonstrated the plausibility of anti-miRNA oligonucleotides or miRNA mimics in cancer cells or animal models. For instance, the oncogenic miR-21was overexpressed in breast cancer cells and tissues, anti-miR-21oligonucleotides was used to reduce miR-21 expression and inhibit tumor growth in xenograft mice (Yan LX, 2011); due to its downregulated expression in multiple cancers, miR-145 mimic was introduced to suppress its oncogenic targets in breast cancer cells or xenograft mice (Tang L, 2016; Inamoto T, 2015). Acting as a negative regulator of microRNA, microRNA decoy is an oligonucleotide that contained the complementary sequence of specific mature microRNA and can attract its complementary microRNA to bind on it (Wang B, 2017). Previously, I have demonstrated that miR-498 can suppress tumor suppressor PTEN through binding to PTEN mRNA and show the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and cell migration in TNBC cells. Therefore, to develop a miR-498 decoy for inhibiting miR-498 and protecting PTEN from miR-498 binding is possible to abrogate the oncogenic effects of miR-498.

In this section, I designed a specific miR-498 decoy that contained a luciferase gene and six tandem repeats of a complementary sequence of mature miR-498. I examined the capability of miR-498 decoy to attract the binding of miR-498 by luciferase assay. The reduction of miR-498 and the restoration of PTEN by miR-498 decoy were determined in the endogenous miR-498-overexpressing cells. Furthermore, the function of a miR-498 decoy on inhibiting the

143

oncogenic effects of miR-498 was investigated by clonogenic assay and wound healing assay in TNBC cells. Based on this work, the miR-498 decoy was determined to be a negative regulator of miR-498 to inhibit the miR-498 expression and oncogenic effects.

3.3.1 Construction of miR-498 decoy

Since miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cells and played an oncogenic role in cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and cell migration through suppressing PTEN, the effective way of reducing its expression was necessary to be investigated. The specific microRNA decoy was an efficient tool to inhibit its microRNA by reducing the microRNA expression level in vitro (Ebert MS, 2007); the specific microRNA decoy was used as a negative regulator to suppress its target microRNA and as a positive regulator to rescue microRNA-target genes in cancer studies (Wang B, 2017; Nishi H, 2011). The structure of the miR-498 decoy that I constructed in this project was seen in figure 3.3.1A; six repeats of complementary sequence of miR-498 were inserted into a luciferase reporter following the luciferase gene. The transcription product of miR-498 decoy contained a luciferase ORF sequence and six repeats of complementary sequence of the miR-498. The free miR-498 in the cytoplasm bound to the complementary sequence of the miR-498 decoy and the concentration of free miR-498 in the cytoplasm was reduced.

To determine that miR-498 exclusively bound to miR-498 decoy and suppressed the translation of miR-498 decoy, the luciferase assay was performed. The miR-498 decoy with miR-498 or control miR or negative control miR-1-1 was co-transfected into HEK293 cells and after 48 hours the luciferase activity of each transfection was measured. It was expected that the miR-498 exclusively bound to the six repeats of miR-498 complementary sequence on miR-498

144

decoy but neither control miR nor the negative control miR-1-1. Luciferase assay results showed that only miR-498 reduced the luciferase activity significantly, which suggested that miR-498 successfully bound to the transcript product of miR-498 decoy (Figure 3.3.1 B). This indicated that miR-498 decoy was specific to miR-498 and was capable of attracting miR-498 binding. Therefore, this miR-498 specific decoy acted as an inhibitory tool for negative regulating miR-498 expression.



Figure 3.3.1 Construction of miR-498 decoy that was specific to miR-498.

The miR-498 decoy was constructed and its specificity to miR-498 was confirmed. (A) The structure of the miR-498 decoy. (B) The binding of miR-498 on its decoy. The miR-498 or control miR or negative control miR-1-1 was co-transfected with miR-498 decoy into HEK293 cells and after 48 hours the luciferase activity of each transfection was measured. Error bars indicated the SD, $\star p < 0.05$ (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

3.3.2 miR-498 decoy suppressed miR-498 overexpression and restored PTEN

Though the miR-498 decoy was constructed and its specificity to miR-498 was tested by luciferase assay, the effects of the miR-498 decoy on miR-498 overexpression and the protein level of PTEN were still needed to be examined. Theoretically, miR-498 decoy resulted in the reduction of free miR-498 in the cytoplasm and the restoration of PTEN protein. Thus, once miR-498 decoy was introduced to miR-498-overexpressing TNBC cells, the high level of miR-498 was suppressed and the protein level of PTEN was restored.

To observe an obvious effect of the miR-498 decoy on inhibiting miR-498 overexpression and restoring PTEN, the stable miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T was generated. TNBC Hs578T cells were transfected with miR-498 and the stable miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells were prepared by Hygromycin-resistant selection. And the stable Hs578T cells were examined by immunoblotting for PTEN suppression and by qRT-PCR for miR-498 overexpression. In figure 3.3.2A, compared with stable control miR-expressing cells, PTEN protein level was significantly decreased by miR-498 in the stable miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells. Specifically, PTEN protein in miR-498-stable cells was reduced by 67% compared with the control miR-overexpressing cells (Figure 3.3.2B). Moreover, to confirm the overexpression of miR-498, the miR-498 expression in the stable miR-498-overexpressing cells was detected by qRT-PCR using TaqMan probe. Compared to the stable control miR-expressing cells, the miR-498 expression level in stable miR-498-overexpressing cells was increased by 120-fold (Figure 3.3.2C). Based on these results, the stable miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells were established.

147



Figure 3.3.2 MiR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells established.

MiR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells were established and the endogenous PTEN was suppressed by miR-498. (A) The PTEN protein level of miR-498-overexpressing cells. (B) Fold change of PTEN protein in miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells was analyzed comparing with control miR-overexpressing cells. PTEN protein in miR-498-stable cells was reduced by 67% compared with cont. miR-stable cells. (C) The overexpression of miR-498 in miR-498-overexpressing cells. Compared to the stable control miR-expressing cells, the level of miR-498 in stable miR-498-expressing cells was increased by 120-fold. Error bars indicated the SD, $\star \star p<0.01$ (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

Next, I examined the effect of the miR-498 decoy on inhibiting miR-498 overexpression and restoring PTEN protein. The miR-498 decoy was transduced to the stable miR-498overexpressing Hs578T cells and the levels of PTEN protein and miR-498 were examined by immunoblotting and qRT-PCR. As I expected, miR-498 decoy restored the protein level of PTEN in miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells, compared to the control decoy (Figure 3.3.3A). Specifically, PTEN protein in miR-498 decoy transduced cells was increased over 4-fold compared with PTEN protein in control miR decoy transduced cells (Figure 3.3.3B). Moreover, to determine that the cellular concentration of miR-498 was reduced by the miR-498 decoy, the expression level of miR-498 was examined by qRT-PCR using TaqMan probe. Results showed that compared to control miR decoy, miR-498 decoy obviously reduced the miR-498 expression in stable miR-498-expressing cells and the remaining miR-498 was only 7% of its original expression (Figure 3.3.3C). Taken together these data, it indicated that miR-498 decoy was specific to miR-498 binding and was capable of reducing miR-498 expression and restoring PTEN.



Figure 3.3.3 MiR-498 decoy reduced miR-498 expression and restored PTEN protein level.

MiR-498 decoy reduced the endogenous miR-498 expression level and restored PTEN protein level. (A & B) The effect of miR-498 decoy on PTEN protein in miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells. (C) The effect of miR-498 decoy on the endogenous miR-498 expression in miR-498-overexpressing Hs578T cells. Error bars indicated the SD, $\star p < 0.05$, (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

3.3.3 Oncogenic effects of miR-498 were inhibited by the miR-498 decoy

Since the function of inhibiting miR-498 overexpression by miR-498 decoy was confirmed by my previous results, it was expected that miR-498 decoy alleviated the oncogenic effects of miR-498. Thus, the effects of the miR-498 decoy on the enhanced cell proliferation and cell migration by miR-498 were examined in two TNBC cell lines (PTEN wild type MDA-MB-231 and PTEN null BT-549). Firstly, to examine the protein level change induced by miR-498 or miR-498 decoy, miR-498 or miR-498 decoy was transduced into MDA-MB-231 cells. The expected result was that miR-498 suppressed PTEN and increased p-AKT in MDA-MB-231 cells but miR-498 decoy alleviated or abrogated the oncogenic effect of miR-498. In figure 3.3.4A, compared to the control miR and control decoy (lane 1, from left to right), miR-498 suppressed endogenous PTEN protein in MDA-MB-231 cells (lane 2) but miR-498 decoy restored PTEN protein in the presence of miR-498 (lane 4). As expected, at the level of p-AKT, miR-498 increased p-AKT greatly in MDA-MB-231 but miR-498 decoy alleviated the enhanced p-AKT by miR-498 (Figure 3.3.4A). These results indicated that miR-498 decoy acted as a competitive target of miR-498, which avoided PTEN mRNA from the binding of miR-498 and then protected the translation of PTEN mRNA. Because BT-549 cell had no wild type PTEN, it was used as negative control cells to examine whether the function of miR-498 decoy was dependent on PTEN. In PTEN null BT-549 cell, since the endogenous PTEN was not detected, p-AKT was not obviously affected by miR-498 or miR-498 decoy, which suggested that the enhanced p-AKT by miR-498 and the alleviated p-AKT by miR-498 in MDA-MB-231 were dependent on PTEN suppression by miR-498 (Figure 3.3.4B). Therefore, these results confirmed that miR-498 decoy was an effective tool to inhibit the PTEN suppression induced by miR-498 and to restore the PTEN protein level.

151



Figure 3.3.4 miR-498 decoy restored PTEN by inhibiting miR-498.

MiR-498 decoy restored PTEN by inhibiting miR-498 in PTEN-Wt MDA-MB-231 cells. (A) miR-498 decoy and PTEN or p-AKT protein level in MDA-MB-231cell. (B) miR-498 decoy and PTEN or p-AKT protein level in BT-549 cells. The endogenous PTEN was not detected and p-AKT was not obviously affected by miR-498 or miR-498 decoy, which suggested that the enhanced p-AKT by miR-498 and the alleviated p-AKT by miR-498 decoy in MDA-MB-231 were dependent on PTEN suppression by miR-498.

Next, to determine whether miR-498 decoy alleviated the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation, a clonogenic assay was performed. Since the miR-498-induced PTEN suppression was alleviated by miR-498 decoy (Figure 3.3.4), it was expected that the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was alleviated. As results shown in figure 3.3.5A, miR-498 significantly increased the ratio of cell colony by 53% in MDA-MB-231 compared to the control miR (upper panel); however, miR-498 decoy significantly reduced the ratio of cell colony in MDA-MB-231, compared with miR-498 (lower panel). These results supported the expectation that miR-498 promoted cell proliferation and this oncogenic effect was alleviated by the miR-498 decoy. The clonogenic assay result of MDA-MB-231 cell was statistically analyzed and shown in figure 3.3.5B. In contrast, in the negative control cell line BT-549 where endogenous PTEN did not exist, no significant change in cell colony ratio was found after transducing miR-498 or miR-498 decoy (Figure 3.3.6). These results indicated that the PTENdependent oncogenic role of miR-498 on cell proliferation was alleviated by miR-498 decoy in vitro.





Oncogenic effect of miR-498 was alleviated by miR-498 decoy in PTEN-Wt cell MDA-MB-231. (A) The oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation by miR-498 decoy in MDA-MB-231. The effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was examined by clonogenic assay. (B) The clonogenic assay result was statistically analyzed. $\star p < 0.05$, $\star \star p < 0.01$ (n=3) and the result was the mean value of three independent experiments.





The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell proliferation in PTEN-null cell line BT-549. (A) The effect of miR-498 decoy on cell proliferation of BT-549 cells. (B) The clonogenic assay result was statistically analyzed. The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell proliferation in PTEN-null BT-549. The effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was examined by clonogenic assay. The result was the mean value of three independent experiments.

To determine whether miR-498 decoy abrogated or alleviated the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration, I used scratch healing assay to visualize the cell migration of TNBC cells. Previous data indicated that miR-498 decoy inhibited miR-498 overexpression in TNBC cells and restored PTEN protein. It was expected that the oncogenic phenotype that miR-498 promoted cell migration through suppressing PTEN was abrogated or alleviated by the miR-498 decoy. As I expected, in PTEN wild type MDA-MB-231 cells, the results of wound healing assay indicated that at the time point of 24-hour, the blank area of miR-498 transduced cells (the second row) was significantly reduced comparing with that of control miR transduced cells (the first row); but the blank wound area of miR-498 and miR-498 decoy transduced cells (the fourth row) was restored to the level of control miR transduced cells by miR-498 decoy (Figure 3.3.7). These results showed that the cell migration rate of miR-498 transduced cells was significantly faster than that of control miR transduced cells; however, the miR-498 decoy inhibits the acceleration of cell migration which was resulted from miR-498 overexpression. The statistical analysis of the relative blank wound area was shown in the lower panel of figure 3.3.7. These data confirmed that miR-498 decoy inhibited the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration, which was also consistent with the immunoblotting results that PTEN protein was suppressed by miR-498 and restored by the miR-498 decoy.



Figure 3.3.7 Oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration was inhibited by the miR-498 decoy.

The oncogenic effect of miR-498 decoy on cell migration in PTEN-Wt cell MDA-MB-231. The statistical analysis of the relative blank wound area was shown in the lower panel of figure 3.3.7. The result was the mean value of three independent experiments. $\star \star P < 0.01$ (n=3).

In contrast, in the negative control cell line BT-549 where endogenous PTEN did not exist, no significant change in blank wound area was found after transducing miR-498 or miR-498 decoy. Specifically, at time point of 24 hour, there were no significant difference in blank wound area between the cells transduced with miR-498 and the cells transduced with control miR, which suggested that the cells transduced with miR-498 (the second row) did not exhibit a faster rate of migration, compared to the cells transduced with control miR (the first row) (Figure 3.3.8). Furthermore, in the presence of miR-498 overexpression, there was also no significant difference in blank wound area between the cells transduced control miR decoy (the second row) and the cells transduced miR-498 decoy (the fourth row), which suggested that the cells transduced with control miR decoy (the second row) did not exhibit a faster rate of migration, compared to the cells transduced with miR-498 decoy (the fourth row). Taken together, these results in the negative control cell line indicated that the miR-498 decoy had no effect on cell migration in PTEN-null cell line BT-549, which was also consistent with the immunoblotting data that p-AKT was not changed (Figure 3.3.4).



Figure 3.3.8 The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell migration in PTEN-null cell line BT-549.

The miR-498 decoy had no significant effect on cell migration in PTEN-null cell line BT-549.. The statistical analysis of the blank wound area was shown in the lower panel of Figure 3.3.8. The result was the mean value of three independent experiments. Summarily, in this section, I designed the miR-498 decoy, which was demonstrated to act as a negative regulator of miR-498 for inhibiting miR-498 and protecting PTEN from miR-498 binding. First, I confirmed the capability of the miR-498 decoy on attracting the binding of miR-498 by luciferase assay. The miR-498 decoy led to the reduction of miR-498 and the restoration of PTEN in the endogenous miR-498-overexpressing cell. Furthermore, miR-498 enhanced cell migration and cell proliferation by suppressing PTEN and activating p-AKT in PTEN wild type MDA-MB-231cells, whereas miR-498 decoy inhibited these oncogenic effects of miR-498 through protecting PTEN from miR-498. However, in negative control cell line PTEN-null BT-549 cells, since endogenous PTEN and the PTEN-dependent oncogenic phenotypes of miR-498 did not exist, miR-498 decoy had no effect on cell proliferation and migration. These results also further confirmed that the promoted cell migration and cell proliferation by miR-498 were dependent on PTEN suppression.

Chapter 4 Discussion and Conclusion

4.1 Discussion

4.1.1 Interpretation of results

The aim of this study was to identify oncogenic microRNA(s) that negatively regulate tumor suppressor PTEN in breast cancer.

In section 3.1 of chapter 3, to identify novel PTEN-targeting microRNAs, I examined 19 predicted PTEN-targeting microRNAs through immunoblotting and luciferase reporter assay. Eventually, I found that miR-498 was a novel PTEN-targeting microRNA and a potential oncomiR in breast cancer. As a tumor suppressor, PTEN was reported to be absent or expressed at a low level in multiple cancers including prostate cancer, gastric cancer, colorectal cancer, non-small cell lung cancer and breast cancer (Whang YE, 1998; Kang YH, 2002; Goel A; 2004; Soria JC, 2002; Garcia JM, 2004). PTEN inactivity is associated with large tumor sizes, considerable lymph node metastasis and an aggressive triple-negative phenotype in breast cancer (BCa) (Li S, 2017). PTEN expression is much lower in BCa tissue (57.5%, 84/117) than in the normal tissue (100%, 10/10); however, PTEN mutation rates are approximately 5% in BCa, which indicates that other mechanisms negatively regulate PTEN expression (Rhei E, 1997; Zhang HY, 2013). MicroRNA is a small non-coding RNA that has been shown to regulate PTEN. Previous studies had reported some PTEN-targeting microRNAs in various cancers: miR-21 was a PTEN-targeting microRNA and acted as oncogenic miR in hepatocellular cancer (Meng F, 2007); the oncogenic miR-4534 was determined to negatively regulate PTEN in prostate cancer (Nip H, 2016); miR-221 and miR-222 were overexpressed in hepatocellular carcinoma and nonsmall cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and they promoted tumorigenesis by targeting PTEN (Garofalo M, 2009). Since the studies of PTEN regulation by microRNAs in breast cancer (BCa) are still

limited, the identification of novel miRNAs that result in the PTEN inactivation is of great importance to improving the breast cancer treatment, which makes it necessary to determine PTEN-targeting microRNAs in BCa.

To screen for PTEN-targeting microRNAs, nineteen predicted PTEN-targeting microRNAs were examined by immunoblotting in the breast cancer cell line MCF-7 and in the lung cancer cell line A549 as a control. Immunoblotting results indicated that miR-425, miR-454, miR-301b, miR-498 and miR-374b reduced endogenous PTEN protein over 50% in breast cancer cell line MCF-7; miR-22, miR-425, miR-29a, miR-374b, miR-454, miR-301b, miR-498 and miR-29c negatively regulated the protein level of PTEN in lung cancer cell line A549 (Figure 3.1.3). Among nineteen miRNAs, five predicted PTEN-targeting miRNAs exhibited a negative effect on PTEN protein in MCF-7 breast cancer cells and eight PTEN-targeting miRNAs did in A549 lung cancer cells. This suggested that the prediction for PTEN-target microRNAs by online databases was redundant but not highly accurate. Moreover, the predicted binding sites of microRNAs on PTEN mRNA by online databases were also redundant but not highly accurate, compared with the actual binding sites determined by experimental results. For example, there were three distinct binding sites of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA predicted by database microRNA.org; the binding site A, site B and site C located in 26-48bp, 833-855bp, 1242-1269bp of PTEN mRNA 3'UTR, respectively. All of them had a mirSVR score lower than -0.05, which meant that miR-498 would be highly probable to bind to these sites. However, these predicted binding sites of miR-498 were examined by luciferase reporter assay and only the binding site B was confirmed by experimental results. Thus, the predicted results for PTENtargeting microRNAs by online databases only gave a preliminary but not accurate list of PTENtargeting microRNAs and showed some possible microRNA binding sites, which was far away

from the solid determination of a PTEN-targeting microRNA. These results indicated that the experimental examination by immunoblotting and luciferase assay in my study was required for determining PTEN-targeting miRNAs.

Furthermore, the tissue-specific or cell-type-specific difference in down-regulating PTEN protein level by microRNAs was observed in this study. I found that miR-29a and miR-29c obviously reduced the endogenous PTEN in A549 cells (over 50%), but they did not exhibit the effect on down-regulating 50% of PTEN in MCF-7 cells. This phenomenon is possibly due to the different expression files of target mRNAs between these two cell lines. In addition to PTEN mRNA, there were other mRNA targets of miR-29a or miR-29c and they competitively interacted with miR-29a or miR-29c, which were capable of influencing the PTEN suppression by these two microRNAs. For instance, the mRNA of transcription factor KLF4 that was identified as the target of miR-29a was overexpressed in breast cancer cell line T47D (Cittelly DM, 2013). It is possible that in breast cells the transfected miR-29a mimics bind to the abundant KLF4 mRNA instead of PTEN mRNA, which results in the less binding to the PTEN mRNA and subsequently alleviated PTEN suppression. Furthermore, this phenomenon was also possible to be related to the high native expression level of miR-29a and miR-29c in breast cancer and the low expression in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC). It was reported that miR-29a was highly expressed in breast cancer tissues and miR-29c was highly expressed in luminal A breast cancer (Rostas JW 3rd, 2014; Pei YF, 2013; Myhre S, 2016). Whereas prior studies had demonstrated that miR-29a was down-regulated in NSCLC cell A549 and NSCLC tissues and acted as a tumor suppressor (Li Y, 2017; Kamikawaji K, 2016); miR-29c was downregulated in 77% of NSCLC patients and negatively regulated PI3K-AKT pathway (Wang H, 2013; Sun DM, 2018).
Considering miR-29a/29c low expression in NSCLC but high expression in breast cancer, the transfection of miR-29a/29c induced a dramatic decrease of PTEN protein in A549 cells but not in MCF-7 cells. Except for miR-29a and miR-29c, the PTEN protein levels in both MCF-7 and A549 were decreased by six predicted miRNAs, whereas the expression levels of these miRNAs were also distinct between different cancers. For instance, miR-454 was found to be down-regulated in 80% osteosarcomas tissues (24/30) and four osteosarcomas cell lines and it functioned as a tumor-suppressing miRNA (Niu G, 2015); whereas in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), miR-454 was highly expressed in 85% of cancer tissues (34/40) and four HCC cell lines and it promoted cell proliferation and invasion as an oncomiR (Yu L, 2015). These results on the miRNA expression indicated that the expression level of a specific miRNA was distinct between different cancer tissues, which also explained the observation that the same miRNA exhibited distinct effects on PTEN suppression in a different tissue context.

To determine specific microRNAs targeting and regulating PTEN, the evidence that PTEN protein was down-regulated by microRNA transfection was not sufficient. Instead of immunoblotting, luciferase assay was capable of showing the direct evidence for the binding of microRNAs on PTEN mRNA. Therefore, the four predicted PTEN-targeting microRNAs that passed the immunoblotting screening were tested by luciferase assay (Figure 3.1.4). The luciferase results showed that miR-498 and miR-374b obviously reduced the luciferase activity among four predicted microRNAs, which further confirmed that miR-498 and miR-374b were capable of binding to PTEN mRNA 3' UTR and reducing the translation of PTEN (Figure 3.1.4).

In order to determine the oncogenic role of microRNAs and further investigate the biological function in a specific type of cancer, it was necessary to comprehensively analyze the microRNA expression in a specific tissue context. I examined prior publications about the

expression levels of miR-498 and miR-374b in multiple cancers. Previous studies found that oncogenic miR-498 was overexpressed in retinoblastoma and triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) tissues and cell lines where it promoted cell proliferation (Matamala N, 2016; Yang L, 2018). Regarding of the immunoblotting result that PTEN was suppressed by miR-498, it was rational to speculate that there might be a causal relationship between PTEN suppression by miR-498 and the oncogenic role of miR-498 in breast cancer. The results from the Oncomine and Kaplan-Meier database also supported this speculation on PTEN and miR-498. The Oncomine results showed that PTEN expression in breast cancer tissues was significantly lower than in normal breast tissues (Figure 3.1.9). The Kaplan-Meier survival curves indicated that miR-498 expression was negatively correlated with the overall survival of patients with BCa (Figure 3.1.11). However, miR-374b was down-regulated in multiple cancers including colon and T-cell lymphoblastic lymphoma (T-LBL), and its high expression was associated with a favorable outcome of TNBC patients (Qian D, 2015; Qu R, 2018; Liu Y, 2015). These studies suggested that miR-374b probably acted as tumor-suppressing microRNA in cancers, which did not support my hypothesis that microRNA acted as an oncomiR to target PTEN mRNA and down-regulate PTEN protein level in breast cancer. Therefore, taken together with my experimental results and the bioinformatics analysis of microRNA expression in specific tissues, it was the first time that miR-498 was identified as a PTEN-targeting microRNA, and miR-498 was chosen to further investigate its oncogenic effects on PTEN suppression in TNBC.

In section 3.2 of chapter 3, the relation of miR-498 and PTEN expression was clarified in TNBC cell lines and the oncogenic effects of miR-498 in TNBC were investigated. The TNBC is the most lethal BCa subtype and the traditional BCa therapies like the hormone replacement therapy are not effective to TNBC patients (Perou CM, Nature, 2000; Sørlie T, PNAS, 2001).

Therefore, the study to investigate new therapeutic targets or methods to repress TNBC is very urgent and necessary. Previous studies indicated that miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC tissue samples (19/31) (Matamala N, 2016); the results of Kaplan Meier analysis revealed that the expression levels of miR-498 in breast cancer patients were negatively related with their overall survival time (Lánczky A, 2016). My prior results also demonstrated that miR-498 was a PTEN-targeting microRNA and a potential oncomiR in breast cancer. Thus, I intended to determine the oncogenic role of miR-498 in TNBC cells by suppressing PTEN.

At first, the relation between miR-498 expression and PTEN expression in TNBC cell lines was examined by qRT-PCR and immunoblotting. The qRT-PCR results indicated that compared to normal epithelial breast cell line MCF-10A, two TNBC cell lines had a higher level of miR-498 expression. This was consistent with the results that miR-498 expression in TNBC tissues was significantly higher than that in normal breast tissues from a prior study on miR-498 (Matamala N, 2016); whereas, the PTEN expression of four TNBC cell lines in both protein level and mRNA level was lower than that of MCF-10A. These results indicated that there was possibly a reverse relation between miR-498 and PTEN in TNBC. Moreover, the expression of miR-498 was up-regulated in TNBC tissues and PTEN inactivity was associated with the aggressive triple-negative phenotype (Li S, 2017). However, since the tissue samples of TNBC patients in these studies were not adequate for large-scale statistical analysis, there was no strong evidence to confirm the correlation between PTEN inactivation and miR-498 overexpression in TNBC patients. Therefore, my results revealed a possible negative relation between miR-498 expression and PTEN expression in TNBC cell lines, though it still needed to test PTEN and miR-498 expression in a larger sample pool of TNBC tissues and paired normal breast tissues.

Next, the effect of miR-498 overexpression on endogenous PTEN was examined in TNBC cells lines MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-157. These two cell lines contained relatively low miR-498 expression and wild-type PTEN protein. The efficiency of transfection to these two cell lines by the calcium phosphate method was very low. However, prior studies indicated that retrovirus transduction could be used for microRNA overexpression and showed high efficiency in MDA-MB-231 cells (Qin H, 2002; Yin Q, 2008; Croset M, 2018). Therefore, I used viral transduction to overexpress miR-498 in MDA-MB231 cells to investigate the effects of miR-498. The overexpression of miR-498 by viral transduction in two TNBC cell lines led to the downregulation of PTEN, in which approximately 50% of PTEN protein was reduced. Simultaneously, miR-498 expression was measured by qPCR, and the relative miR-498 expression of miR-498-tranduced cells was increased by over 100-fold compared to controlmiR-transduced cells. This phenomenon may possibly be explained by the following aspects. First, the protein components of miRISC (microRNA-induced silencing complex) are present in insufficient amounts to fully utilize the over 100-fold miR-498 overexpression for miR-498induced PTEN suppression. Mature miR-498, together with the miRISC protein components AGO and GW182, targets to PTEN mRNA and leads to PTEN suppression. AGO is the key component to guide miRNA to the binding site on its target mRNA (Bartel DP, 2009), which means that AGO is a rate-determining component for miRNA-induced translation suppression. Thus, though miR-498 is increased by over 100-fold, miR-498 is over abundant for cooperation with the amount of AGO protein, which might result in the observation that only 50% of PTEN protein was reduced by miR-498 overexpression. Also my results (Figure 3.1.8) indicated that 7fold miR-498 overexpression by calcium phosphate transfection was capable of resulting in a 40% reduction of endogenous PTEN in MCF-7 cells. Despite different cell lines, there was no

dramatic difference in PTEN downregulation at 7-fold or 100-fold overexpression of miR-498, which also supports my speculation that the amount of miRISC components (e.g.AGO) were insufficient for utilizing 100-fold miR-498 overexpression.

Second, other targets of miR-498 may dilute the activity of miR-498 on PTEN suppression. As stated in the introduction, the mRNA of PTEN pseudogene PTENP1 is a homolog of PTEN mRNA and acts as a competing endogenous RNA for PTEN-targeting miRNAs (Thomson DW, 2016). The PTENP1 mRNA can compete with PTEN mRNA to attract the binding of miR-498, which means that partial miRISC containing miR-498 and AGO will bind to PTENP1 mRNA but not PTEN mRNA. In addition to PTENP1 mRNA, circular RNA circFADS2 was found to interact with miR-498 and inhibit miR-498 in lung cancer (Zhao F, 2018). Thus, these potential targets of miR-498 may explain the observed reduction in PTEN expression.

Third, the inhibitory effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein is limited to its functional binding sites. The number of functional binding sites is related to the inhibitory effects on protein translation. Although there are multiple predicted binding sites of miR-498 on PTEN mRNA 3'UTR, only one binding site of miR-498 was experimentally confirmed as a functional one for regulating PTEN translation, which limits the inhibitory function of miR-498 on the translation of PTEN. Fourth, the native PTEN expression level in different tissue or cell contexts might also be related to this phenomenon. In tissues or cells where relatively high PTEN expression exhibited a crucial role in maintaining tissue/cell-specific features, the PTEN protein reduction by miR-498 overexpression might trigger the PTEN compensation mechanism to alleviate PTEN reduction, e.g., p53-mediated PTEN transcription activation (Stambolic V, 2001). Taken together,

these four aspects may explain how only 50% of PTEN protein was reduced by viral-transduced miR-498 overexpression in TNBC cells.

Subsequently, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and migration were demonstrated in TNBC cells. These oncogenic effects were dependent on the suppression of PTEN by miR-498. My results originally showed that miR-498 overexpression led to PTEN suppression and AKT activation in TNBC cell lines (Figure 3.2.3 & 3.2.4). And recent studies indicated that the reduced PTEN expression was commonly found in BCa tissues and was positively associated with tumor size, lymph node metastasis and an aggressive triple-negative phenotype (Li S, 2017); the activated AKT promoted cell proliferation and cell cycle progression and enhanced cell migration (Manning BD, 2017). Therefore, it was rational that miR-498 played an oncogenic role on cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and migration, and I intended to investigate the oncogenic effects of miR-498 through PTEN suppression in TNBC cells.

Firstly, the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell proliferation was demonstrated by clonogenic assay. It was well established that PTEN was a negative regulator of cell proliferation and cell survival in multiple cells and the clonogenic assay was widely used to evaluate cell reproduction and survival (Groszer M, 2001; Stambolic V, 1998; Franken NA, 2006). My clonogenic assay results originally showed that miR-498 significantly increased the colony formation ratio in PTEN-Wt MDA-MB-231 cells but not PTEN-Null BT-549 cells, which demonstrated that miR-498 had the oncogenic effect on the proliferation and viability of TNBC cells with wild-type PTEN (Figure 3.2.5). These results told us that as a PTEN-targeting miRNA, miR-498 promoted cell proliferation in TNBC cells, which was consistent with other PTEN-

targeting microRNAs, such as miR-214 in gastric cancer cells and miR-153 in prostate cancer cells (Yang TS, 2013; Wu Z, 2013).

Secondly, the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression was demonstrated by flow cytometry. Prior studies had identified the role of PTEN on inhibiting cell cycle progressing at G1 checkpoint and this inhibitory role of PTEN was mainly dependent on its phosphatase activity through inhibiting the activation of PI3K-AKT pathway (Li DM, 1998; Furnari FB, 1998; Weng LP, 2001). My flow cytometry result originally showed that miR-498 increased the proportion of cells in S phase and reduced the proportion of cells in G1 phase, which suggested that miR-498 promoted the transition from G1 phase to S phase and promoted cell cycle progression (Figure 3.2.6). This oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell cycle progression was well explained by my prior results that miR-498 suppressed PTEN and activated AKT in TNBC cells, which eventually promoted cell proliferation. Similarly, my results demonstrated that miR-498 promoted cell cycle progression in TNBC cells, which was consistent with other PTEN-targeting microRNAs found in gastric cancer, cervical cancer and prostate cancer (Zhang LY, 2012; Yang TS, 2013; Wu Z, 2013).

Thirdly, the oncogenic effect of miR-498 on cell migration was demonstrated by wound healing assay. The cancer metastasis is one of the most challenging problems in cancer treatment and the active migration of cancer cells is a prerequisite for cancer metastasis (Entschladen F, 2004). It was reported that the expression of miR-498 was significantly higher in metastatic medullary thyroid carcinoma than in primary medullary thyroid carcinoma, which indicated that miR-498 was possibly associated with cancer cell migration (Santarpia L, 2013). However, in TNBC, the role of miR-498 on cell migration was not clear. To evaluate the effect of miR-498 on cell migration, three parameters were analyzed in my wound healing assay, the relative cell-

free wound area, the average migration distance and the number of migrated cells. The relative cell-free wound area of miR-498 transduced cells was significantly less than control miR transduced cells at the time point of 24-hour after scratching, which indicated that miR-498 could enhance the migration capacity of TNBC cell (Figure 3.2.7 A&B). Next, to further determine that the motility of individual cell was enhanced by miR-498, the average migration distance of each cell and the number of migrated cells were analyzed. The results showed that miR-498 significantly increased the number of migrated cells and also significantly enhanced the average migration distance (Figure 3.2.7 C&D). Taken together, these results in my study demonstrated for the first time that miR-498 had an oncogenic effect on promoting the migration capability of TNBC cells, which was similar with other PTEN-targeting microRNAs found in different types of cancers (Zhang LY, 2012; Kong G, 2011; Zhang JG, 2010).

Although the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and cell migration were determined, it was still not determined that whether these effects of miR-498 resulted from the suppression of PTEN or from other protein targets of miR-498. Since other protein targets of miR-498 were identified and some of them also functioned as a tumor suppressor in different cancers (e.g. FOXO3), it was necessary to identify that whether these oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and cell migration were dependent on inhibiting PTEN by miR-498. Thus, in order to clarify this question, PTEN ORF was introduced into the miR-498-transduced cells and the phenotypes on cell proliferation and migration were observed. As expected, PTEN ORF restored PTEN protein level in miR-498 transduced cells and restored PTEN significantly inhibited cell proliferation and cell migration which was accelerated by miR-498, which confirmed the hypothesis that miR-498 suppressed PTEN and promoted cell proliferation and migration (Figure 3.2.8& 3.2.9& 3.2.10). And also PTEN siRNA was used as a positive control

to compare with miR-498 on PTEN suppression and oncogenic phenotypes. The oncogenic phenotypes induced by PTEN siRNA were similar to the ones induced by miR-498 (Figure 3.2.11& 3.2.12 & 3.2.13). Therefore, these results further demonstrated that the oncogenic effects of miR-498 were largely dependent on PTEN suppression, which clarified the oncogenic mechanism of miR-498 in TNBC cells and expanded understanding of the miR-498 function.

In section 3.3 of chapter 3, the miR-498 decoy was determined to be a negative regulator of miR-498 and to inhibit the miR-498 expression and the oncogenic effects in TNBC cells. Due to its poor prognosis and the lack of effective therapies, TNBC is the most lethal subtype of BCa (Dent R, 2007); the median survival of metastatic TNBC patients is only 13 months (Kassam F, 2009). Therefore, it is urgent and necessary to find effective targets to prevent the progression of TNBC. A prior study demonstrated that the tumor suppressor PTEN played an important role in the development of TNBC (Li S, 2017); Matamala et al reported miR-498 overexpression in TNBC tissues according to microarray analyses (Matamala N, 2016). My prior results showed that miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cell lines and led to PTEN suppression. Hence, these results suggested that miR-498 was a potential target for TNBC patients and it was plausible to build an effective tool to inhibit miR-498 overexpression and rescue PTEN in TNBC. In section 3.3, a miR-498 decoy was successfully constructed and demonstrated to specifically reduce the endogenous level of miR-498 (Figure 3.3.1 & 3.3.3). Furthermore, I confirmed that the miR-498induced PTEN suppression and AKT activation was abrogated by the miR-498-specific decoy in TNBC cells and the oncogenic effects of miR-498 were also abrogated through rescuing PTEN (Figure 3.3.4 & 3.3.5 & 3.3.7). These data originally demonstrated that the miR-498-specific decoy was an efficient tool to inhibit miR-498 and its oncogenic effects in TNBC cells.

Considering the effectiveness of the specific microRNA decoy on inhibiting its oncogenic microRNA, therapeutic microRNA decoys or anti-miR oligonucleotides are capable of being used in pre-clinical or clinical trials of cancers. For instance, therapeutic anti-miRNA oligonucleotides anti-miR-221 and anti-miR-10b are still in development by Regulus Therapeutics for hepatocellular carcinoma treatment and glioblastoma treatment, respectively (Nguyen DD, 2017). Taken together, in this section, my results demonstrated that miR-498 was potential to be used as a potential treatment target and miR-498-specific decoy was possible to be developed as a therapeutic method for TNBC patients, which provided new information for the development of TNBC therapies.

4.1.2 Limitation of this study

Prior to the clinical trial of miR-498 decoy in other types of cancer, there are still some issues to be addressed. Firstly, the role that miR-498 plays in cancers appears to be complicated. The expression level of miR-498 varies in different cancer tissues or different stages of cancer. MiR-498 was expressed at low levels in non–small cell lung cancer and ovarian cancer (Cong J, 2015; Wang M, 2015); while the overexpression of miR-498 was observed in TNBC and retinoblastoma (Matamala N, 2016; Yang L, 2018). In addition, the expression of miR-498 was significantly higher in metastatic medullary thyroid carcinoma than in primary medullary thyroid carcinoma (Santarpia L, 2013). These results indicated the diversity of miR-498 expression profiles in different tissues or different stages of the tumor.

In this study, I found that high expression of miR-498 was significantly associated with short overall survival of breast cancer patients and promoted cell proliferation and migration,

which suggested that miR-498 was an oncogenic player in breast cancer. However, in terms of different subtypes of breast cancer, the relation between miR-498 expression and overall clinical survival appeared more complicated and required further investigation. Generally, the high expression of miR-498 indicated a short overall survival in breast cancer patients (Figure 3.1.11); however, it seems that the survival prediction role of miR-498 was diverse in different subtypes. In the TCGA database, for ER-positive and PR-positive breast cancer patients(n=393), miR-498 high expression was significantly associated with short overall survival(HR=4.11, P=9.9E-7), which suggested it worked as a death-predicting marker. However, for TNBC patients(n=97), miR-498 high expression was not associated with short overall survival (HR=0.2, P=0.002) (Supplement Figure 1). This indicated that predicting overall survival in breast cancer by assessing miR-498 expression level was not fully determined. The clinical role of miR-498 as an overall survival marker is distinct among different breast cancer subtypes. This phenomenon is possible due to the diversity of patient samples and the variability among individual patients. The genetic and environmental background of individual patients could have a more significant impact on the overall survival than just miR-498 overexpression. For instance, miR-498-induced PTEN suppression might not be the dominant factor to determine the overall survival in some breast cancer patients highly expressing wild-type p53. Furthermore, it was possible that when miR-498 simultaneously downregulated PTEN, it bound to other oncogenic targets and inhibited their expression, which contributed to the longer overall survival of patients and opposed the miR-498 oncogenic effect by PTEN suppression. This could lead to the positive relationship between high expression of miR-498 and better survival. In addition, considering only 97 TNBC patients in TCGA database, the smaller sample size of TNBC patients might also affect the

survival outcome of miR-498. Therefore, to clarify the role of miR-498 as a survival prediction marker, further investigation is needed in more breast cancer patient samples.

Next, I used qPCR to screen the expression of miR-498 in four TNBC cell lines and the results showed miR-498 expression in TNBC cells was higher than in non-tumorigenic MCF-10A cells. The miR-498 expression in Hs578T cells was significantly increased 7-fold compared to that in the MCF-10A cells. Meanwhile, the expression of PTEN was inhibited in these TNBC cell lines on the protein level. In particular, the PTEN protein in Hs578T cells was 57% less than in MCF-10A cells. These results indicated that miR-498 expression was negatively associated with the PTEN protein in Hs578T cells. Similarly, the same trend was observed in MDA-MB-231 cells. However, since there were only three PTEN-wt TNBC cell lines that are available in lab cell stocks, the small sample size limited analysis for statistical correlation between PTEN expression and miR-498 expression. Therefore, the negative correlation between miR-498 and PTEN expression could not be determined in this study. My results implied that there was possibly a negative relationship on PTEN expression and miR-498 expression, and provided a clue that miR-498 might be involved the inhibition of PTEN in TNBC cells. Moreover, there was evidence of miR-498 overexpression in TNBC tissues. A previous study reported high expression of miR-498 in TNBC tissues compared with in normal tissues (Matamala N, 2016). However, the PTEN expression in each of TNBC patients was not screened simultaneously, so the analysis to identify whether there was a statistical correlation between miR-498 and PTEN expression was not ideal. If possible, future statistical analysis between miR-498 and PTEN expression should be done simultaneously in samples of TNBC patients in order to directly demonstrate whether a negative correlation exists between miR-498 and PTEN in TNBC.

I then examined the effect of miR-498 overexpression on PTEN inhibition in TNBC cells by using retroviral transduction to overexpress miR-498 in two TNBC cell lines (MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-157) that expressed relatively low levels of miR-498. Immunoblotting showed that 50% of PTEN protein was reduced by miR-498 overexpression, while qPCR revealed miR-498 was overexpressed more than 100-fold by retroviral transduction. I speculated that the 100fold miR-498 overexpression was not necessary to achieve a 50% reduction in PTEN protein. Considering my results in Figure 3.1.8, in MCF-7 cells, a 7-fold overexpression of miR-498 by calcium phosphate transfection led to a 40% decline in PTEN protein that was comparable to the effect of a 100-fold miR-498 overexpression on PTEN protein expression in TNBC cells. A possible reason for this phenomenon is that the availability of miRISC components (e.g.AGO) in TNBC cells was insufficient to fully utilize the 100-fold miR-498 overexpression to reduce PTEN protein expression. To confirm this speculation, TNBC cells would be transduced with a lower concentration of miR-498 viral supernatant to observe whether a similar PTEN reduction was obtained. If miR-498 transduction with a low concentration virus supernatant was capable of inducing a 7-fold overexpression of miR-498 and a reduction in PTEN protein that was similar to the reduction in PTEN protein observed with 100-fold miR-498 overexpression, it would illustrate that considerable PTEN inhibition resulted from as low as 7-fold miR-498 overexpression, which would be consistent with the miR-498 overexpression I screened in TNBC Hs578T cells.

Another issue I have to point out is that the effect of exogenous miR-498 overexpression on PTEN inhibition under experimental conditions is not equal to the effect of endogenous miR-498 overexpression under physiological conditions. In this study, the 100-fold miR-498 overexpression induced by viral transduction in MDA-MB-231 cells was significantly higher than the endogenous 7-fold miR-498 overexpression in TNBC Hs578T cells, and this led to the promotion of cell proliferation and migration in MDA-MB-231 cells. According to this, it might be possible that introduction of the physiological miR-498 overexpression (7-fold increase) into MDA-MB-231 cells, may not promote cell proliferation and migration to the same extent as miR-498 viral transduction. The dramatic difference between more than 100-fold miR-498 overexpression and 7-fold miR-498 overexpression could result in the gap in their oncogenic effects. This is a reminder to not overestimate the PTEN-dependent oncogenic effects of physiological miR-498 overexpression *in vivo*. Although the 100-fold miR-498 overexpression exhibited significant oncogenic effects on PTEN inhibition *in vitro*, the physiological miR-498 overexpression may have a different outcome in vivo reflecting an example of biological complexity. Therefore, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 overexpression at physiological levels were not determined and need further investigation by experiments such as those that I have mentioned above.

Furthermore, in addition to PTEN, other targets of miR-498 were reported. For instance, telomerase reverse transcriptase that enhanced cell growth in an ER- α -dependent manner was an oncogenic target of miR-498; Vitamin D–induced miR-498 bound to telomerase reverse transcriptase mRNA and suppressed its protein level in ovarian cancer cells where miR-498 functioned as a tumor suppressor (Kasiappan R, 2012). However, in TNBC, which has no ER- α expression, miR-498 was highly expressed in tissues and cell lines and negatively regulated the tumor suppressor PTEN, which contributed to tumorigenesis. Therefore, to some extent, the diversity of miR-498 targets and expression levels explained the conflicting reports of the effects of miR-498 in different cancers.

The mechanisms of miR-498 overexpression in TNBC are still not clear. The miR-498 overexpression was observed in retinoblastoma and triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) tissues and cells where it acted as an oncomiR (Matamala N, 2016; Yang L, 2018). Unfortunately, the mechanisms that induced the overexpression of miR-498 in retinoblastoma and TNBC were not clarified. Generally, some studies revealed the regulatory mechanisms of PTEN-targeting microRNAs in multiple cancers. Kasiappan R et al found that miR-498 overexpression was induced by 1,25-dihydroxy vitamin D3 in human ovarian tumor cell lines (Kasiappan R, 2012). The mechanism of the miR-498 overexpression was that the vitamin D receptor and its coactivators bound to a functional vitamin D response element in the 5'prime regulatory region of the miR-498 genome and then activated the transcription of miR-498. Moreover, it was reported that inflammatory stress activated PTEN-targeting microRNA through NF-kappaB activation; the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1ß induced NF-kappaB activation in gastric cancer and NFkappaB bound to the promoter of miR-425 which enhanced its transcription (Ma J, 2014). Therefore, it is possible that inflammatory stress also contributes to the overexpression of miR-498 in TNBC. Moreover, the other non-coding RNAs were also involved in the regulation of miR-498 in cancers. Long non-coding RNA (lncRNA) UFC1 was determined to interact with miR-498 and decreased the free miR-498 in gastric cancer, which inhibited the binding of miR-498 to its target Lin28b (Zhang X, 2018); the circular RNA circFADS2 was also found to interact with miR-498 and inhibit miR-498 in lung cancer (Zhao F, 2018). Although these noncoding RNAs was overexpressed and acted as a negative regulator of miR-498 in gastric and lung cancers, their expression in TNBC was not determined. It is probable that these non-coding RNAs are down-regulated in TNBC which contributes to the overexpression of miR-498 in TNBC.

Since microRNA is just one of the mechanisms that inactivate PTEN, other mechanisms also contribute to the inactivation of PTEN in cancers. Epigenetic dysregulation of PTEN was found to result in the PTEN inactivation in multiple cancers, including hypermethylation of PTEN promoter and posttranslational modification of histone. It was reported that the PTEN promoter was hypermethylated in 48% of sporadic breast cancer cases, 16% of hepatocellular carcinoma cases and 50% of thyroid cancer cases (Garcia JM, 2004; Wang L, 2007; Alvarez-Nunez F, 2006). The transcription factor Evi1 was ectopically expressed in approximately 10% of AML patients, and it recruited polycomb complex to the PTEN locus and repressed PTEN transcription through the methylation of histone H3 at Lys27 (Yoshimi A, 2011); the transcription factor SALL4, associated with Mi-2/Nucleosome Remodeling and Deacetylase (NuRD) complex, bound to the promoter region of PTEN and repressed the transcription of PTEN, which led to PTEN suppression and potentially explained the development of acute myeloid leukemia (Lu JY, 2009). The contribution of these epigenetic mechanisms of regulating PTEN has not been determined in TNBC. Moreover, posttranslational modification, such as ubiquitination, also resulted in the inactivation of PTEN through promoting PTEN degradation. Ubiquitin E3 ligase NEDD4-1 was highly expressed in some types of human cancers and ubiquitination of PTEN mediated by NEDD4-1 accelerated the PTEN degradation and decreased the protein level of PTEN (Wang X, 2007). Additional ubiquitin E3 ligases XIAP and WWP2 were identified for PTEN ubiquitination and the hyperactivation of these E3 ligases resulted in the PTEN degradation (Van Themsche C, 2009; Maddika S, 2011). In addition, competing endogenous RNA (ceRNA) also contributed to the PTEN suppression in cancers. The PTEN pseudogene PTENP1 had three non-coding transcripts which were involved in the regulation of PTEN (Poliseno L, 2010). Among these transcripts, PTENP1 antisense RNA isoform1 bound to

the PTEN promoter and inhibited PTEN transcription by recruiting epigenetic repressor complexes (Johnsson P, 2013). Some protein-coding mRNAs also acted as competing endogenous RNA for PTEN-targeting miRNAs. For instance, zinc finger E-box binding homeobox2 (ZEB2) was capable of interacting with PTEN-targeting miRNAs and the abrogation of ZEB2 expression in melanoma released these miRNAs which resulted in PTEN suppression and tumorigenesis (Karreth FA, 2011). These mechanisms of PTEN suppression have not been confirmed in breast cancer, but they probably exist in breast cancer. Therefore, multiple mechanisms including miRNAs contribute to the suppression of PTEN and it is necessary to comprehensively investigate these mechanisms for PTEN suppression in breast cancer.

The investigation of PTEN in a specific tissue context is necessary before choosing PTEN as a therapeutic cancer target. As a tumor suppressor, low expression of PTEN was frequently observed in some types of cancers; however, for different types of cancer, the low expression of PTEN was associated with distinct clinical outcomes. Low PTEN expression was significantly associated with short overall survival of patients with lung adenocarcinoma (n=720, P=5.9E-6) or with liver cancer (n=370, P=0.31), while low PTEN expression was associated with longer but not significant increased survival of patients with bladder cancer (n=404, P=0.29) (Supplement Figure 2). These results suggested that low PTEN expression was associated with distinct survival outcomes of cancer patients, which provided a hint that PTEN might act in a different role other than as tumor suppressor in a different tissue context. However, for the distinct subtypes of breast cancer, low PTEN expression in patients with luminal A and luminal B subtypes was associated with short overall survival; in patients with HER2+ and basal subtypes with lymph node metastasis, low PTEN expression was significantly associated with short overall survival. These results were consistent with PTEN tumor-suppressing function in breast cancer. This function was consistent with my finding that down-regulation of PTEN by miR-498 promoted the migration of MDA-MB-231 cell, a TNBC cell line that is basal-like and derived from a metastatic breast cancer. Taking my findings with what has been reported in literature, it was necessary to undertake a comprehensive investigation of PTEN in specific tissue contexts.

Although in this study, I found miR-498 was a death-prediction marker for overall survival of breast cancer, the clinical significance of miR-498 as a prediction marker for overall survival in other cancers is still in debate. The Keplan-Meier plots illustrate that high expression of miR-498 is associated with short overall survival of patients in breast cancer, pancreatic carcinoma and head-neck squamous cell carcinoma, which supports miR-498 as a death marker. However, in liver cancer and bladder caner, high expression of miR-498 is associated with long overall survival of patients, which indicates that miR-498 serves as a survival marker. The differences in outcomes for miR-498 as a marker of survival might be due to the specific expression of miR-498 in different tissue contexts and the regulatory function of miR-498 in regulating other putative targets and regulating downstream pathways in different cancers. Therefore, one should be cautious about using miR-498 as a pragmatically therapeutic target in certain types of cancers, such as liver and bladder cancer. More investigation and assessment of miR-498 should be performed because the oncogenic role of miR-498 remains controversial in many cancers.

Therapeutic translation of miRNA or anti-miRNA (antisense miRNA or miRNA decoy) in breast cancer is still under investigation. Although introducing miRNA or anti-miRNA by viral vector was effective to deliver miRNA or anti-miRNA into cancer cells, problems like an immune response to a virus or insertional mutagenesis restricted their clinical use (Chen Y, 2003; Boulaiz H, 2005). The miR-498 decoy I constructed in this study, it was capable of being transduced into proliferating cancer cells and it highly expressed long term. However, due to the features of the retrovirus, the sequence of miR-498 decoy would be integrated into the genome of host cancer cells, which might induce insertional mutagenesis. This insertional mutation could result in the inactivation of a tumor suppressor gene or the hyperactivation of an oncogenic gene, which in contrast would promote tumor progression or metastasis. For instance, insertion of miR-498 decoy sequence into the ORF of tumor suppressor TP53, would generate a frame-shift mutation, transcription truncated p53 or mutated p53 mRNA and the loss of its tumor suppressor function. To solve this problem, it is necessary to investigate how to precisely control the insertion of miR-498 into the host cell genome. It is possible to avoid the side effects of genome insertion by guiding the miR-498 decoy sequence to locate at a downstream sequence of the miR-498 without interrupting other functional genes.

Moreover, anti-miR-498, an oligonucleotide containing a complementary sequence of mature miR-498, also had the potential to be used in the treatment for TNBC patients with miR-498 overexpression. Generally, anti-miR-498 can be delivered into cancer cells by liposomes to inhibit overexpression of endogenous miR-498. However, there are some challenges to be overcome for clinical use of anti-miR-498 in breast cancer patients. The stability of naked oligonucleotides (miRNAs or anti-miRNA) was relatively low and was easy to be degraded by nucleases, which resulted in fail to reach its target cancer cells (Mitchell PS, 2008). Also, problems of nonspecific delivery to target cells and low uptake by target cells need to be addressed (Muthiah M, 2013). Recently, advances in nanotechnology offered a promising approach to overcome these issues, where nanoparticles were designed for delivering

oligonucleotides into cancer cells (De Jong WH, 2008; Provenzale JM, 2009). Synthetic miRNA or anti-miRNA oligonucleotides were conjugated to nanoparticles or encompassed by nanoparticles, which gave them resistance to degradation by nucleases (Reynolds AR, 2003); modification of the reactive surface of nanoparticles by a biocompatible coating reduced the immune response (Kumar MNVR, 2004). The surface of nanoparticles was also easily modified by different molecules to enhance the specific delivery (Yuba E, 2008). For instance, the nanoparticle surface modified with carboxyl and amino groups was easily conjugated with proteins, antibodies and carbohydrates, which facilitated the interaction of nanoparticles with the specific ligand on target cells and enhanced the specific delivery of miRNA/anti-miRNA (Davies OR, 2008; Yuba E, 2008). Excitingly, recent studies confirmed the anti-tumor effect of this modified nanoparticle in vitro and in vivo. Antisense miR-21 or antisense miR-10b conjugated PLGA-b-PEG polymer NPs elevated the stability of oligonucleotides in serum and the efficiency of cellular uptake; their function of blocking endogenous miR-21 and miR-10b was confirmed in both TNBC cells and mouse xenograft tumors (Devulapally R, 2015). It was also reported that antisense miR-21 conjugated on the surface of nanoparticles enhanced apoptotic their effect in breast cancer MDA-MB-231 cells and SKBR-3 cells (Bhargava-Shah A, 2016). Therefore, the clinical use of miRNA or anti-miRNA in breast cancer is promising, but it requires more investigation before its prevalent use in breast cancer patients.

4.2 Conclusion

My results supported my hypothesis that PTEN was regulated by microRNA. Among nineteen microRNAs predicted to target PTEN, only miR-498 was capable of binding to the site of 833-855bp on PTEN mRNA 3' UTR and reducing PTEN protein level in BCa cell lines. Next, I found that the expression of the tumor suppressor PTEN was lower both at the protein level and at the mRNA level in TNBC cell lines than in the breast epithelial cell. This is the first report of miR-498 overexpression leading to PTEN suppression and activation of survival pathway PI3K-AKT in TNBC cells. Moreover, miR-498 promoted cell proliferation and cell migration in TNBC cells in a PTEN-dependent manner. Suppressing the miR-498 overexpression impaired the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and cell migration. Finally, when I designed and used a miR-498 decoy, miR-498 was reduced and PTEN protein level was restored. Furthermore, the oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation and cell migration were inhibited by miR-498 decoy in TNBC cells (Figure 4.1).

Generally speaking, the hypothesis in this study was well supported by experimental results. miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cells and acted as an oncogenic player by negatively regulating the tumor suppressor PTEN. These oncogenic effects of miR-498 were dependent on PTEN suppression. This study expanded the understanding of miR-498 function and provided new information for the development of novel TNBC therapies.



Figure 4.1 A model diagram illustrating that miR-498 suppresses PTEN and activates p-AKT.

The miR-498 binds to the PTEN mRNA and suppresses the tumor suppressor PTEN; suppressed PTEN results in the increment of p-AKT and the activation of AKT pathway; activated AKT promotes the cell proliferation, migration and cell cycle progression in breast cancer cells.

Chapter 5 Future Directions

5.1 PTEN suppression by miR-498 and cell apoptosis

In this study, I screened nineteen predicted PTEN-targeting miRNAs and I determined that miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cell lines and suppressed PTEN by directly binding to the 3'UTR of PTEN mRNA. The oncogenic effects of miR-498 on cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and cell migration were also determined. However, there are still some questions on miR-498 that are needed to be addressed.

Results in this study confirmed that miR-498 overexpression led to PTEN suppression and AKT activation which promoted cell proliferation, cell migration and cell cycle progression. However, the effect of miR-498 on apoptosis is still not clear. Previous studies found that phosphorylated AKT acted as a cell survival regulator and inhibited apoptosis (Datta SR, 1999). Specifically, phosphorylated AKT inhibited apoptosis through phosphorylating and sequestrating the pro-apoptotic protein BAD and BIM (del Peso L, 1997; Kelly PN, 2010). AKT also repressed the function of transcription factor FOXO3A by phosphorylation and thereby inhibited the transcription of pro-apoptotic gene Bim, which indirectly prevented apoptosis and promoted cell survival (Zhu S, 2008). The apoptosis that was inhibited by PTEN suppression and AKT activation was reported in multiple cancers, including prostate cancer and colorectal cancer (Persad S, 2000; Luo H, 2013). Since the PTEN suppression by miR-498 was determined in TNBC cell lines, I will examine the effect of miR-498 on apoptosis through suppressing PTEN in TNBC cells in the future investigation. TNBC cell MDA-MB-231 will be used as the cell model to observe the effect of miR-498 on apoptosis. The effect of miR-498 on apoptosis will be examined by flow cytometry and immunoblotting. It is expected that miR-498 leads to the reduced expression of pro-apoptotic protein BIM through inhibiting the transcription activity of

FOXO3A and the increased phosphorylated level of BAD through AKT activation in TNBC cells.

5.2 Effect of miR-498 on PTEN protein level in the nucleus and DNA repair

Although the anti-tumor function of PTEN is mainly dependent on its lipid phosphatase activity, PTEN also contributes to its anti-tumor function acting as a transcription factor in cell nucleus (Trotman LC, 2007). In the nucleus, PTEN played an important role in maintaining genomic stability; for instance, double-strand break DNA repair was positively regulated by nuclear PTEN through the transcriptional activation of RAD51, which was a key protein in the double-strand repair (Shen WH, 2007). This function of PTEN did not require its activity of lipid phosphatase. There is convincing evidence to support the conclusion that the absence of PTEN in the nucleus is associated with the aggression of malignant cancers (Trotman LC, 2007; Gimm O, 2000). In my study, I only examined the effects of miR-498 on the suppression of total PTEN and the subsequent AKT activation in TNBC cells. However, whether miR-498 affected the protein level of PTEN in nucleus and DNA repair is still not clear. Therefore, I will investigate the effect of miR-498 on the function of nuclear PTEN. The effect of miR-498 on PTEN in the nucleus and PTEN-dependent DNA damage repair will be assayed in TNBC cells by subcellular fractionation, protein quantification and DNA damage repair analysis.

5.3 Mechanism of miR-498 overexpression in TNBC

Since miR-498 was overexpressed in TNBC cell lines and patient tissues and resulted in the suppression of tumor suppressor PTEN, it was identified as an oncomiR in TNBC (Matamala N, 2016). Unfortunately, the mechanisms that induced the overexpression of miR-498 in TNBC are still not clear. According to prior studies, miR-498 overexpression was observed in human ovarian tumor cell lines; the transcription of miR-498 was activated by the vitamin D receptor (VDR), which bound to the 5'prime regulatory region of the miR-498 genome (Kasiappan R, 2012). Thereby, I will examine whether this mechanism regulating the miR-498 transcription exists in breast cancer cell lines. Furthermore, epigenetic mechanisms will be considered to explain the miR-498 overexpression in TNBC. It was reported that the gene of the oncogenic microRNA let-7a-3 was heavily methylated by DNMT1 and DNMT3B in normal lung tissues but was hypomethylated in some lung adenocarcinomas, which led to the elevated expression of let-7a-3 in lung cancer (Brueckner B, 2007). Thus, the overexpression of miR-498 may be resulted from the hypomethylation of miR-498 genomic DNA. The DNA methylation level at the miR-498 gene will be examined in TNBC cell lines where the miR-498 was overexpressed (MDA-MB-231 and Hs578T) by methylation-specific PCR (MSP). If the unmethylation or hypomethylation of the miR-498 promoter gene is found in TNBC cells, the overexpression of miR-498 will be well explained. Finally, the down-regulation of some ceRNA may also result in the high expression level of miR-498 in TNBC. As mentioned before, circular RNA circFADS2 was found to interact with miR-498 and inhibit miR-498 in lung cancer (Zhao F, 2018). It is also hypothesized that circFADS2 is down-regulated in TNBC and thereby leads to a high level of miR-498. Therefore, if possible, I will examine the expression of circFADS2 by qPCR in TNBC cell lines (MDA-MB-231 and Hs578T) to determine the low expression level of circFADS2.

And then I will use the luciferase assay to examine the interaction between miR-498 and circFADS2 in TNBC cell lines.

Bibliography

Accili D, Arden KC. FoxOs at the crossroads of cellular metabolism, differentiation, and transformation. Cell. 2004;117(4):421-426.

Alimonti A, Carracedo A, Clohessy JG, Trotman LC, Nardella C, Egia A, et al. Subtle variations in Pten dose determine cancer susceptibility. Nature genetics. 2010;42(5):454-458.

Altman DG, McShane LM, Sauerbrei W, Taube SE. Reporting recommendations for tumor marker prognostic studies (REMARK): explanation and elaboration. BMC medicine. 2012;10(1):51.

Alvarez-Nuñez F, Bussaglia E, Mauricio D, Ybarra J, Vilar M, Lerma E, et al. PTEN promoter methylation in sporadic thyroid carcinomas. Thyroid. 2006;16(1):17-23.

Anastasov N, Höfig I, Vasconcellos IG, Rappl K, Braselmann H, Ludyga N, et al. Radiation resistance due to high expression of miR-21 and G2/M checkpoint arrest in breast cancer cells. Radiation oncology. 2012;7(1):206.

Andorfer CA, Necela BM, Thompson EA, Perez EA. MicroRNA signatures: clinical biomarkers for the diagnosis and treatment of breast cancer. Trends in molecular medicine. 2011;17(6):313-319.

Arboleda MJ, Lyons JF, Kabbinavar FF, Bray MR, Snow BE, Ayala R, et al. Overexpression of AKT2/protein kinase B β leads to up-regulation of β 1 integrins, increased invasion, and metastasis of human breast and ovarian cancer cells. Cancer research. 2003;63(1):196-206.

Asangani IA, Rasheed SA, Nikolova D, Leupold J, Colburn N, Post S, et al. MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) post-transcriptionally downregulates tumor suppressor Pdcd4 and stimulates invasion, intravasation and metastasis in colorectal cancer. Oncogene. 2008;27(15):2128-2136.

Atchley DP, Albarracin CT, Lopez A, Valero V, Amos CI, Gonzalez-Angulo AM, et al. Clinical and pathologic characteristics of patients with BRCA-positive and BRCA-negative breast cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2008;26(26):4282-4288.

Aure MR, Leivonen S-K, Fleischer T, Zhu Q, Overgaard J, Alsner J, et al. Individual and combined effects of DNA methylation and copy number alterations on miRNA expression in breast tumors. Genome biology. 2013;14(11):R126.

Baecker V. ImageJ macro tool sets for biological image analysis. InProceedings of the ImageJ User and Developer Conference, Luxembourg 2012 Oct (pp. 24-26).

Baker SJ. PTEN enters the nuclear age. Cell. 2007;128(1):25-28.

Baker SJ, Fearon ER, Nigro JM, Preisinger A, Jessup J, Ledbetter D, et al. Chromosome 17 deletions and p53 gene mutations in colorectal carcinomas. Science. 1989;244(4901):217-221.

Baker SJ, Markowitz S, Fearon ER, Willson J, Vogelstein B. Suppression of human colorectal carcinoma cell growth by wild-type p53. Science. 1990;249(4971):912-915.

Barnett SF, Defeo-Jones D, Sheng F, Hancock PJ, Kathleen M, Jones RE, et al. Identification and characterization of pleckstrin-homology-domain-dependent and isoenzyme-specific Akt inhibitors. Biochemical Journal. 2005;385(2):399-408.

Bartel DP. MicroRNAs: target recognition and regulatory functions. Cell. 2009;136(2):215-233.

Bartkova J, Hořejší Z, Koed K, Krämer A, Tort F, Zieger K, et al. DNA damage response as a candidate anti-cancer barrier in early human tumorigenesis. Nature. 2005;434(7035):864-870.

Baselga J. Targeting the phosphoinositide-3 (PI3) kinase pathway in breast cancer. The oncologist. 2011;16(Supplement 1):12-19.

Beg MS, Brenner AJ, Sachdev J, Borad M, Kang YK, Stoudemire J, et al. Phase I study of MRX34, a liposomal miR-34a mimic, administered twice weekly in patients with advanced solid tumors. Investigational new drugs. 2017;35(2):180-188.

Bermúdez Brito M, Goulielmaki E, Papakonstanti EA. Focus on PTEN regulation. Frontiers in oncology. 2015;5:166.

Bertoli G, Cava C, Castiglioni I. MicroRNAs: new biomarkers for diagnosis, prognosis, therapy prediction and therapeutic tools for breast cancer. Theranostics. 2015;5(10):1122-1143.

Bertucci F, Finetti P, Cervera N, Esterni B, Hermitte F, Viens P, et al. How basal are triple negative breast cancers? International journal of Cancer. 2008;123(1):236-240.

Bhattacharyya SN, Habermacher R, Martine U, Closs EI, Filipowicz W. Relief of microRNAmediated translational repression in human cells subjected to stress. Cell. 2006;125(6):1111-1124.

Binger SH, Mark J, Mahaley MS, Bigner DD. Patterns of the early, gross chromosomal changes in malignant human gliomas. Hereditas. 1984;101(1):103-113.

Blenkiron C, Goldstein LD, Thorne NP, Spiteri I, Chin SF, Dunning MJ, et al. MicroRNA expression profiling of human breast cancer identifies new markers of tumor subtype. Genome biology. 2007;8(10):R214.

Boele J, Persson H, Shin JW, Ishizu Y, Newie IS, Søkilde R, et al. PAPD5-mediated 3' adenylation and subsequent degradation of miR-21 is disrupted in proliferative disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2014;111(31):11467-11472.

Bose S, Crane A, Hibshoosh H, Mansukhani M, Sandweis L, Parsons R. Reduced expression of PTEN correlates with breast cancer progression. Human pathology. 2002 Apr 1;33(4):405-409.

Boulaiz H, Marchal JïA, Prados J, Melguizo C, Aranega A. Non-viral and viral vectors for gene therapy. Cellular and molecular biology (Noisy-le-Grand, France). 2005;51(1):3-22.

Boulton S. Cellular functions of the BRCA tumour-suppressor proteins. Biochemical Society Transactions. 2006;34(5):633-645.

Bowen KA, Doan HQ, Zhou BP, Wang Q, Zhou Y, Rychahou PG, et al. PTEN loss induces epithelial—mesenchymal transition in human colon cancer cells. Anticancer research. 2009;29(11):4439-4449.

Brouckaert O, Wildiers H, Floris G, Neven P. Update on triple-negative breast cancer: prognosis and management strategies. International journal of women's health. 2012;4:511-520.

Brueckner B, Stresemann C, Kuner R, Mund C, Musch T, Meister M, et al. The human let-7a-3 locus contains an epigenetically regulated microRNA gene with oncogenic function. Cancer research. 2007;67(4):1419-1423.

Brunet A, Bonni A, Zigmond MJ, Lin MZ, Juo P, Hu LS, et al. Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. Cell. 1999;96(6):857-868.

Brunn GJ, Hudson CC, Sekulić A, Williams JM, Hosoi H, Houghton PJ, et al. Phosphorylation of the translational repressor PHAS-I by the mammalian target of rapamycin. Science. 1997;277(5322):99-101.

Buening H. Tailoring adeno-associated viral vectors for gene transfer and gene therapy. Human gene therapy; 2011; 22(6): A3.

Büssing I, Slack FJ, Großhans H. let-7 microRNAs in development, stem cells and cancer. Trends in molecular medicine. 2008;14(9):400-409.

Cairns P, Okami K, Halachmi S, Halachmi N, Esteller M, Herman JG, et al. Frequent inactivation of PTEN/MMAC1 in primary prostate cancer. Cancer research. 1997;57(22):4997-5000.

Cardoso F, Harbeck N, Fallowfield L, Kyriakides S, Senkus E, Group EGW. Locally recurrent or metastatic breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and followup. Annals of oncology. 2012;23(suppl 7):vii11-vii19.

Carey LA. Directed therapy of subtypes of triple-negative breast cancer. The oncologist. 2011;16(Supplement 1):71-78.

Carey LA, Dees EC, Sawyer L, Gatti L, Moore DT, Collichio F, et al. The triple negative paradox: primary tumor chemosensitivity of breast cancer subtypes. Clinical cancer research. 2007;13(8):2329-2334.

Carey LA, Perou CM, Livasy CA, Dressler LG, Cowan D, Conway K, et al. Race, breast cancer subtypes, and survival in the Carolina Breast Cancer Study. Jama. 2006;295(21):2492-2502.

Castilla MÁ, Díaz-Martín J, Sarrió D, Romero-Pérez L, López-García MÁ, Vieites B, et al. MicroRNA-200 family modulation in distinct breast cancer phenotypes. PloS one. 2012;7(10):e47709.

Chan JA, Krichevsky AM, Kosik KS. MicroRNA-21 is an antiapoptotic factor in human glioblastoma cells. Cancer research. 2005;65(14):6029-6033.

Chen F, Pu F. Role of postmastectomy radiotherapy in early-stage (T1–2N0–1M0) triplenegative breast cancer: a systematic review. OncoTargets and therapy. 2017;10:2009-2016.

Chen L, Yang L, Yao L, Kuang XY, Zuo WJ, Li S, et al. Characterization of PIK3CA and PIK3R1 somatic mutations in Chinese breast cancer patients. Nature communications. 2018;9(1):1357.

Chen M, Pratt CP, Zeeman ME, Schultz N, Taylor BS, O'Neill A, et al. Identification of PHLPP1 as a tumor suppressor reveals the role of feedback activation in PTEN-mutant prostate cancer progression. Cancer cell. 2011;20(2):173-186.

Chen PL, Chen Y, Bookstein R, Lee WH. Genetic mechanisms of tumor suppression by the human p53 gene. Science. 1990;250(4987):1576-1580.

Chen Q, Ganapathy S, Singh KP, Shankar S, Srivastava RK. Resveratrol induces growth arrest and apoptosis through activation of FOXO transcription factors in prostate cancer cells. PloS one. 2010;5(12):e15288. Chen Y, Luk K, Cheung K, Xu R, Lin M, Lu W, et al. Gene therapy for new bone formation using adeno-associated viral bone morphogenetic protein-2 vectors. Gene Therapy. 2003;10(16):1345-1353.

Chiang KC, Hsu SY, Lin SJ, Yeh CN, Pang JHS, Wang SY, et al. PTEN insufficiency increases breast cancer cell metastasis in vitro and In Vivo in a xenograft zebrafish model. Anticancer research. 2016;36(8):3997-4005.

Christodoulatos GS, Dalamaga M. Micro-RNAs as clinical biomarkers and therapeutic targets in breast cancer: Quo vadis?. World journal of clinical oncology. 2014;5(2):71-81.

Cittelly DM, Finlay-Schultz J, Howe EN, Spoelstra NS, Axlund SD, Hendricks P, Jacobsen BM, Sartorius CA, Richer JK. Progestin suppression of miR-29 potentiates dedifferentiation of breast cancer cells via KLF4. Oncogene. 2013 May;32(20):2555-2564.

Colland F, Formstecher E, Jacq X, Reverdy C, Planquette C, Conrath S, et al. Small-molecule inhibitor of USP7/HAUSP ubiquitin protease stabilizes and activates p53 in cells. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2009:1535-7163. MCT-09-0097.

Committee CCSA. Canadian cancer statistics 2017. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society. 2017.

Cooper GM, Hausman RE. The cell: Molecular approach. Washington, DC: ASM press; 2000.

Cordelières FP, Petit V, Kumasaka M, Debeir O, Letort V, Gallagher SJ, et al. Automated cell tracking and analysis in phase-contrast videos (iTrack4U): development of Java software based on combined mean-shift processes. PloS one. 2013 Nov 27;8(11):e81266.

Cotter L, Özçelik M, Jacob C, Pereira JA, Locher V, Baumann R, et al. Dlg1-PTEN interaction regulates myelin thickness to prevent damaging peripheral nerve overmyelination. Science. 2010;328(5984):1415-1418.

Craig DW, O'Shaughnessy JA, Kiefer JA, Aldrich J, Sinari S, Moses TM, et al. Genome and transcriptome sequencing in prospective metastatic triple-negative breast cancer uncovers therapeutic vulnerabilities. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2013;12(1):104-116.

Cross DA, Alessi DR, Cohen P, Andjelkovich M, Hemmings BA. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by insulin mediated by protein kinase B. Nature. 1995;378(6559):785-789.

Croset M, Pantano F, Kan CW, Bonnelye E, Descotes F, Alix-Panabières C, et al. miRNA-30 family members inhibit breast cancer invasion, osteomimicry, and bone destruction by directly targeting multiple bone metastasis–associated genes. Cancer research. 2018 Sep 15;78(18):5259-5273.

Csibi A, Lee G, Yoon SO, Tong H, Ilter D, Elia I, et al. The mTORC1/S6K1 pathway regulates glutamine metabolism through the eIF4B-dependent control of c-Myc translation. Current Biology. 2014;24(19):2274-2280.

Czech B, Hannon GJ. Small RNA sorting: matchmaking for Argonautes. Nature Reviews Genetics. 2011;12(1):19-31.

D'Ambrogio A, Gu W, Udagawa T, Mello CC, Richter JD. Specific miRNA stabilization by Gld2-catalyzed monoadenylation. Cell reports. 2012;2(6):1537-1545.

Dankort D, Curley DP, Cartlidge RA, Nelson B, Karnezis AN, Damsky Jr WE, et al. Braf ^{V600E} cooperates with Pten loss to induce metastatic melanoma. Nature genetics. 2009;41(5):544-552.

Datta SR, Brunet A, Greenberg ME. Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. Genes & development. 1999;13(22):2905-2927.

Davies OR, Head L, Armitage D, Pearson EA, Davies MC, Marlow M, et al. Surface modification of microspheres with steric stabilizing and cationic polymers for gene delivery. Langmuir. 2008;24(14):7138-7146.

Davis BN, Hilyard AC, Nguyen PH, Lagna G, Hata A. Smad proteins bind a conserved RNA sequence to promote microRNA maturation by Drosha. Molecular cell. 2010;39(3):373-384.

De Jong WH, Borm PJ. Drug delivery and nanoparticles: applications and hazards. International journal of nanomedicine. 2008;3(2):133-149.

Dedes KJ, Natrajan R, Lambros MB, Geyer FC, Lopez-Garcia MA, Savage K, et al. Downregulation of the miRNA master regulators Drosha and Dicer is associated with specific subgroups of breast cancer. European journal of cancer. 2011;47(1):138-150.

Del Peso L, González-García M, Page C, Herrera R, Nunez G. Interleukin-3-induced phosphorylation of BAD through the protein kinase Akt. Science. 1997;278(5338):687-689.

Denis N, Kitzis A, Kruh J, Dautry F, Corcos D. Stimulation of methotrexate resistance and dihydrofolate reductase gene amplification by c-myc. Oncogene. 1991;6(8):1453-1457.
Dent R, Trudeau M, Pritchard KI, Hanna WM, Kahn HK, Sawka CA, et al. Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence. Clinical cancer research. 2007;13(15):4429-4434.

Di Cristofano A, De Acetis M, Koff A, Cordon-Cardo C, Pandolfi PP. Pten and p27 KIP1 cooperate in prostate cancer tumor suppression in the mouse. Nature genetics. 2001;27(2):222-224.

Di Cristofano A, Kotsi P, Peng YF, Cordon-Cardo C, Elkon KB, Pandolfi PP. Impaired Fas response and autoimmunity in Pten+/– mice. Science. 1999;285(5436):2122-2125.

Diehl JA, Cheng M, Roussel MF, Sherr CJ. Glycogen synthase kinase-3β regulates cyclin D1 proteolysis and subcellular localization. Genes & development. 1998;12(22):3499-3511.

Dimmeler S, Fleming I, Fisslthaler B, Hermann C, Busse R, Zeiher AM. Activation of nitric oxide synthase in endothelial cells by Akt-dependent phosphorylation. Nature. 1999;399(6736):601-605.

Ding B, Kirkiles-Smith NC, Pober JS. FOXO3A regulates oxygen-responsive expression of tumor necrosis factor receptor (TNFR) 2 in human dermal microvascular endothelial cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2009; 284(29):19331-19339.

Ding Q, He X, Hsu J-M, Xia W, Chen C-T, Li L-Y, et al. Degradation of Mcl-1 by β-TrCP mediates glycogen synthase kinase 3-induced tumor suppression and chemosensitization. Molecular and cellular biology. 2007;27(11):4006-4017.

Dodd KM, Yang J, Shen MH, Sampson JR, Tee AR. mTORC1 drives HIF-1α and VEGF-A signalling via multiple mechanisms involving 4E-BP1, S6K1 and STAT3. Oncogene. 2015;34(17):2239-2250.

Du H, Wolf J, Schafer B, Moldoveanu T, Chipuk JE, Kuwana T. BH3 domains other than Bim and Bid can directly activate Bax/Bak. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2011;286(1):491-501.

Dummler B, Tschopp O, Hynx D, Yang Z-Z, Dirnhofer S, Hemmings BA. Life with a single isoform of Akt: mice lacking Akt2 and Akt3 are viable but display impaired glucose homeostasis and growth deficiencies. Molecular and cellular biology. 2006;26(21):8042-8051.

Eliyahu D, Michalovitz D, Eliyahu S, Pinhasi-Kimhi O, Oren M. Wild-type p53 can inhibit oncogene-mediated focus formation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1989;86(22):8763-8767.

Enomoto A, Murakami H, Asai N, Morone N, Watanabe T, Kawai K, et al. Akt/PKB regulates actin organization and cell motility via Girdin/APE. Developmental cell. 2005;9(3):389-402.

Entschladen F, Drell Iv TL, Lang K, Joseph J, Zaenker KS. Tumour-cell migration, invasion, and metastasis: navigation by neurotransmitters. The Lancet Oncology. 2004;5(4):254-258.

Escriva M, Peiró S, Herranz N, Villagrasa P, Dave N, Montserrat-Sentís B, et al. Repression of PTEN phosphatase by Snail1 transcriptional factor during gamma radiation-induced apoptosis. Molecular and cellular biology. 2008;28(5):1528-1540.

Facchinetti V, Ouyang W, Wei H, Soto N, Lazorchak A, Gould C, et al. The mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2 controls folding and stability of Akt and protein kinase C. The EMBO journal. 2008;27(14):1932-1943.

Fassan M, Pizzi M, Realdon S, Balistreri M, Guzzardo V, Zagonel V, et al. The HER2miR125a5p/miR125b loop in gastric and esophageal carcinogenesis. Human pathology. 2013;44(9):1804-0810.

Fayard E, Tintignac LA, Baudry A, Hemmings BA. Protein kinase B/Akt at a glance. Journal of cell science. 2005;118(24):5675-5678.

Fine B, Hodakoski C, Koujak S, Su T, Saal LH, Maurer M, et al. Activation of the PI3K pathway in cancer through inhibition of PTEN by exchange factor P-REX2a. Science. 2009;325(5945):1261-1265.

Fiol C, Mahrenholz A, Wang Y, Roeske R, Roach P. Formation of protein kinase recognition sites by covalent modification of the substrate. Molecular mechanism for the synergistic action of casein kinase II and glycogen synthase kinase 3. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1987;262(29):14042-14048.

Fouladkou F, Landry T, Kawabe H, Neeb A, Lu C, Brose N, et al. The ubiquitin ligase Nedd4-1 is dispensable for the regulation of PTEN stability and localization. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2008;105(25):8585-8590.

Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Villar-Garea A, Boix-Chornet M, Espada J, Schotta G, et al. Loss of acetylation at Lys16 and trimethylation at Lys20 of histone H4 is a common hallmark of human cancer. Nature genetics. 2005;37(4):391-400.

Franken NA, Rodermond HM, Stap J, Haveman J, Van Bree C. Clonogenic assay of cells in vitro. Nature protocols. 2006;1(5):2315-2319.

Fraser MM, Zhu X, Kwon C-H, Uhlmann EJ, Gutmann DH, Baker SJ. Pten loss causes hypertrophy and increased proliferation of astrocytes in vivo. Cancer research. 2004;64(21):7773-7779.

Freedman GM, Anderson PR, Li T, Nicolaou N. Locoregional recurrence of triple - negative breast cancer after breast - conserving surgery and radiation. Cancer. 2009;115(5):946-951.

Fu Z, Tindall D. FOXOs, cancer and regulation of apoptosis. Oncogene. 2008;27(16):2312-2319.

Furnari FB, Huang HS, Cavenee WK. The phosphoinositol phosphatase activity of PTEN mediates a serum-sensitive G1 growth arrest in glioma cells. Cancer research. 1998;58(22):5002-5008.

García JM, Silva J, Peña C, Garcia V, Rodríguez R, Cruz MA, et al. Promoter methylation of the PTEN gene is a common molecular change in breast cancer. Genes, Chromosomes and Cancer. 2004;41(2):117-124.

Garofalo M, Di Leva G, Romano G, Nuovo G, Suh SS, Ngankeu A, et al. miR-221&222 regulate TRAIL resistance and enhance tumorigenicity through PTEN and TIMP3 downregulation. Cancer Cell. 2009;16(6):498-509.

Gebert LFR, MacRae IJ. Regulation of microRNA function in animals. Nature Review Molecular Cell Biology. 2019;20(1): 21-37.

Gewinner C, Wang ZC, Richardson A, Teruya-Feldstein J, Etemadmoghadam D, Bowtell D, et al. Evidence that inositol polyphosphate 4-phosphatase type II is a tumor suppressor that inhibits PI3K signaling. Cancer Cell. 2009;16(2):115-125.

204

Ghorbanmehr N, Gharbi S, Korsching E, Tavallaei M, Einollahi B, Mowla SJ. miR - 21 - 5p, miR - 141 - 3p, and miR - 205 - 5p levels in urine—promising biomarkers for the identification of prostate and bladder cancer. The Prostate. 2019;79(1):88-95.

Gimm O, Perren A, Weng LP, Marsh DJ, Yeh JJ, Ziebold U, et al. Differential nuclear and cytoplasmic expression of PTEN in normal thyroid tissue, and benign and malignant epithelial thyroid tumors. The American journal of pathology. 2000;156(5):1693-1700.

Gingras AC, Gygi SP, Raught B, Polakiewicz RD, Abraham RT, Hoekstra MF, et al. Regulation of 4E-BP1 phosphorylation: a novel two-step mechanism. Genes & development. 1999;13(11):1422-1437.

Gong C, Yao Y, Wang Y, Liu B, Wu W, Chen J, et al. Up-regulation of miR-21 mediates resistance to trastuzumab therapy for breast cancer. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2011;286(21):19127-19137.

Gonzalez E, McGraw TE. The Akt kinases: isoform specificity in metabolism and cancer. Cell cycle. 2009;8(16):2502-2508.

Greger V, Passarge E, Höpping W, Messmer E, Horsthemke B. Epigenetic changes may contribute to the formation and spontaneous regression of retinoblastoma. Human genetics. 1989;83(2):155-158.

Gregory MA, Qi Y, Hann SR. Phosphorylation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 controls c-myc proteolysis and subnuclear localization. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003; 278(51):51606-51512.

Grille SJ, Bellacosa A, Upson J, Klein-Szanto AJ, Van Roy F, Lee-Kwon W, et al. The protein kinase Akt induces epithelial mesenchymal transition and promotes enhanced motility and invasiveness of squamous cell carcinoma lines. Cancer research. 2003;63(9):2172-2178.

Gu J, Tamura M, Pankov R, Danen EH, Takino T, Matsumoto K, et al. Shc and FAK differentially regulate cell motility and directionality modulated by PTEN. The Journal of cell biology. 1999;146(2):389-404.

Gulen MF, Bulek K, Xiao H, Yu M, Gao J, Sun L, et al. Inactivation of the enzyme GSK3α by the kinase IKKi promotes AKT-mTOR signaling pathway that mediates interleukin-1-induced Th17 cell maintenance. Immunity. 2012;37(5):800-812.

Haddadi N, Lin Y, Travis G, Simpson AM, McGowan EM, Nassif NT. PTEN/PTENP1: 'Regulating the regulator of RTK-dependent PI3K/Akt signalling', new targets for cancer therapy. Molecular cancer. 2018;17(1):37.

Halazonetis TD, Gorgoulis VG, Bartek J. An oncogene-induced DNA damage model for cancer development. Science. 2008;319(5868):1352-1355.

Halkidou K, Gaughan L, Cook S, Leung HY, Neal DE, Robson CN. Upregulation and nuclear recruitment of HDAC1 in hormone refractory prostate cancer. The Prostate. 2004;59(2):177-189.

Halvorsen OJ, Haukaas SA, Akslen LA. Combined loss of PTEN and p27 expression is associated with tumor cell proliferation by Ki-67 and increased risk of recurrent disease in localized prostate cancer. Clinical cancer research. 2003;9(4):1474-1479.

Han J, Lee Y, Yeom KH, Kim YK, Jin H, Kim VN. The Drosha-DGCR8 complex in primary microRNA processing. Genes & development. 2004;18(24):3016-3027.

Hanada M, Feng J, Hemmings BA. Structure, regulation and function of PKB/AKT—a major therapeutic target. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Proteins and Proteomics. 2004;1697(1-2):3-16.

Harris LN, Broadwater G, Lin NU, Miron A, Schnitt SJ, Cowan D, et al. Molecular subtypes of breast cancer in relation to paclitaxel response and outcomes in women with metastatic disease: results from CALGB 9342. Breast cancer research. 2006;8(6):R66.

He L, Ingram A, Rybak AP, Tang D. Shank-interacting protein–like 1 promotes tumorigenesis via PTEN inhibition in human tumor cells. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2010;120(6):2094-2108.

Hemmings BA, Restuccia DF. Pi3k-pkb/akt pathway. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology. 2012;4(9):a011189.

Heneghan HM, Miller N, Lowery AJ, Sweeney KJ, Newell J, Kerin MJ. Circulating microRNAs as novel minimally invasive biomarkers for breast cancer. Annals of surgery. 2010;251(3):499-505.

Hettinger K, Vikhanskaya F, Poh M, Lee M, De Belle I, Zhang J, et al. c-Jun promotes cellular survival by suppression of PTEN. Cell death and differentiation. 2007;14(2):218-229.

Hollstein M, Rice K, Greenblatt M, Soussi T, Fuchs R, Sørlie T, et al. Database of p53 gene somatic mutations in human tumors and cell lines. Nucleic acids research. 1994;22(17):3551-3555.

Holz MK, Ballif BA, Gygi SP, Blenis J. mTOR and S6K1 mediate assembly of the translation preinitiation complex through dynamic protein interchange and ordered phosphorylation events. Cell. 2005;123(4):569-580.

Hornsveld M, Tenhagen M, van de Ven R, Smits A, van Triest M, van Amersfoort M, et al. Restraining FOXO3-dependent transcriptional BMF activation underpins tumour growth and metastasis of E-cadherin-negative breast cancer. Cell death and differentiation. 2016;23(9):1483-1492.

Hu J, Xu J, Wu Y, Chen Q, Zheng W, Lu X, et al. Identification of microRNA-93 as a functional dysregulated miRNA in triple-negative breast cancer. Tumor Biology. 2015;36(1):251-258.

Huang J, Manning BD. The TSC1–TSC2 complex: a molecular switchboard controlling cell growth. Biochemical Journal. 2008;412(2):179-190.

Huse JT, Brennan C, Hambardzumyan D, Wee B, Pena J, Rouhanifard SH, Sohn-Lee C, le Sage C, Agami R, Tuschl T, Holland EC. The PTEN-regulating microRNA miR-26a is amplified in high-grade glioma and facilitates gliomagenesis in vivo. Genes & development. 2009 Jun 1;23(11):1327-1337.

Hwang H, Mendell J. MicroRNAs in cell proliferation, cell death, and tumorigenesis. British journal of cancer. 2006;94(6):776-780.

Ikenoue T, Inoki K, Zhao B, Guan K-L. PTEN acetylation modulates its interaction with PDZ domain. Cancer research. 2008;68(17):6908-6912.

Inamoto T, Taniguchi K, Takahara K, Iwatsuki A, Takai T, Komura K, et al. Intravesical administration of exogenous microRNA-145 as a therapy for mouse orthotopic human bladder cancer xenograft. Oncotarget. 2015;6(25):21628.

Iorio MV, Ferracin M, Liu CG, Veronese A, Spizzo R, Sabbioni S, et al. MicroRNA gene expression deregulation in human breast cancer. Cancer research. 2005;65(16):7065-7070.

Jang K, Ahn H, Sim J, Han H, Abdul R, Paik SS, et al. Loss of microRNA-200a expression correlates with tumor progression in breast cancer. Translational Research. 2014;163(3):242-251.

Jason S, Cui W. Proliferation, survival and metabolism: the role of PI3K/AKT/mTOR signalling in pluripotency and cell fate determination. Development. 2016;143(17):3050-3060.

Jatoi I, Anderson WF, Jeong JH, Redmond CK. Breast cancer adjuvant therapy: time to consider its time-dependent effects. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2011;29(17):2301-2304.

Jean S, Kiger AA. Classes of phosphoinositide 3-kinases at a glance. Journal of Cell Science. 2014;127(Pt 5):923-928

Jeggo PA, Pearl LH, Carr AM. DNA repair, genome stability and cancer: a historical perspective. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2016;16(1):35-42.

Jiang R, Li Y, Zhang A, Wang B, Xu Y, Xu W, et al. The acquisition of cancer stem cell-like properties and neoplastic transformation of human keratinocytes induced by arsenite involves epigenetic silencing of let-7c via Ras/NF-κB. Toxicology letters. 2014;227(2):91-98.

Johnson MD. Human Biology. Concepts and Current Issues : Pearson Education; 2018.

Johnson SM, Grosshans H, Shingara J, Byrom M, Jarvis R, Cheng A, et al. RAS is regulated by the let-7 microRNA family. Cell. 2005;120(5):635-647.

Johnsson P, Ackley A, Vidarsdottir L, Lui WO, Corcoran M, Grandér D, et al. A pseudogene long-noncoding-RNA network regulates PTEN transcription and translation in human cells. Nature structural & molecular biology. 2013;20(4):440-446.

Jones MR, Quinton LJ, Blahna MT, Neilson JR, Fu S, Ivanov AR, et al. Zcchc11-dependent uridylation of microRNA directs cytokine expression. Nature cell biology. 2009;11(9):1157-1163.

Jung EJ, Santarpia L, Kim J, Esteva FJ, Moretti E, Buzdar AU, et al. Plasma microRNA 210 levels correlate with sensitivity to trastuzumab and tumor presence in breast cancer patients. Cancer. 2012;118(10):2603-2614.

Kaidanovich-Beilin O, Woodgett JR. GSK-3: functional insights from cell biology and animal models. Frontiers in molecular neuroscience. 2011;4:40.

Kamikawaji K, Seki N, Watanabe M, Mataki H, Kumamoto T, Takagi K, et al. Regulation of LOXL2 and SERPINH1 by antitumor microRNA-29a in lung cancer with idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. Journal of human genetics. 2016;61(12):985-993.

Kang YH, Lee HS, Kim WH. Promoter methylation and silencing of PTEN in gastric carcinoma. Laboratory investigation. 2002;82(3):285-291.

Karreth FA, Tay Y, Perna D, Ala U, Tan SM, Rust AG, et al. In vivo identification of tumorsuppressive PTEN ceRNAs in an oncogenic BRAF-induced mouse model of melanoma. Cell. 2011;147(2):382-395. Kassam F, Enright K, Dent R, Dranitsaris G, Myers J, Flynn C, et al. Survival outcomes for patients with metastatic triple-negative breast cancer: implications for clinical practice and trial design. Clinical breast cancer. 2009;9(1):29-33.

Kelly P, White M, Goschnick M, Fairfax K, Tarlinton D, Kinkel S, et al. Individual and overlapping roles of BH3-only proteins Bim and Bad in apoptosis of lymphocytes and platelets and in suppression of thymic lymphoma development. Cell death and differentiation. 2010;17(10):1655-1664.

Kennecke H, Yerushalmi R, Woods R, Cheang MCU, Voduc D, Speers CH, et al. Metastatic behavior of breast cancer subtypes. Journal of clinical oncology. 2010;28(20):3271-3277.

Khan F, Esnakula A, Ricks-Santi LJ, Zafar R, Kanaan Y, Naab T. Loss of PTEN in high grade advanced stage triple negative breast ductal cancers in African American women. Pathology-Research and Practice. 2018;214(5):673-678.

Kim B, Jeong K, Kim VN. Genome-wide mapping of DROSHA cleavage sites on primary microRNAs and noncanonical substrates. Molecular cell. 2017;66(2):258-69. e5.

KIM D, KIM S, KOH H, YOON SO, CHUNG AS, CHO KS, et al. Akt/PKB promotes cancer cell invasion via increased motility and metalloproteinase production. The FASEB Journal. 2001;15(11):1953-1962.

Kim SB, Dent R, Im SA, Espié M, Blau S, Tan AR, et al. Ipatasertib plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel as first-line therapy for metastatic triple-negative breast cancer (LOTUS): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2 trial. The Lancet Oncology. 2017;18(10):1360-1372.

Kim SJ, Shin JY, Lee KD, Bae YK, Sung KW, Nam SJ, et al. MicroRNA let-7a suppresses breast cancer cell migration and invasion through downregulation of CC chemokine receptor type 7. Breast cancer research. 2012;14(1):R14.

Kingston RE, Chen CA, Rose JK. Calcium phosphate transfection. Current protocols in molecular biology. 2003;63(1):9.1.1-11.

Kishimoto H, Hamada K, Saunders M, Backman S, Sasaki T, Nakano T, et al. Physiological functions of Pten in mouse tissues. Cell structure and function. 2003;28(1):11-21.

Kops GJ, Medema RH, Glassford J, Essers MA, Dijkers PF, Coffer PJ, et al. Control of cell cycle exit and entry by protein kinase B-regulated forkhead transcription factors. Molecular and cellular biology. 2002;22(7):2025-2036.

Kriegsmann M, Endris V, Wolf T, Pfarr N, Stenzinger A, Loibl S, et al. Mutational profiles in triple-negative breast cancer defined by ultradeep multigene sequencing show high rates of PI3K pathway alterations and clinically relevant entity subgroup specific differences. Oncotarget. 2014;5(20):9952.

Krol J, Loedige I, Filipowicz W. The widespread regulation of microRNA biogenesis, function and decay. Nature Reviews Genetics. 2010;11(9):597-610.

Kuo YC, Huang KY, Yang CH, Yang YS, Lee WY, Chiang CW. Regulation of phosphorylation of Thr-308 of Akt, cell proliferation, and survival by the B55α regulatory subunit targeting of the protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme to Akt. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2008;283(4):1882-1892.

Lakhani SR, Van De Vijver MJ, Jacquemier J, Anderson TJ, Osin PP, McGuffog L, et al. The pathology of familial breast cancer: predictive value of immunohistochemical markers estrogen receptor, progesterone receptor, HER-2, and p53 in patients with mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2002;20(9):2310-2318.

Lánczky A, Nagy Á, Bottai G, Munkácsy G, Szabó A, Santarpia L, et al. miRpower: a web-tool to validate survival-associated miRNAs utilizing expression data from 2178 breast cancer patients. Breast cancer research and treatment. 2016;160(3):439-446.

Laplante M, Sabatini DM. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. Cell. 2012;149(2):274-293.

Lecker SH, Goldberg AL, Mitch WE. Protein degradation by the ubiquitin–proteasome pathway in normal and disease states. Journal of the American Society of Nephrology. 2006;17(7):1807-1819.

Lee JY, Kang MB, Jang SH, Qian T, Kim H, Kim C, et al. Id-1 activates Akt-mediated Wnt signaling and p27 Kip1 phosphorylation through PTEN inhibition. Oncogene. 2009;28(6):824-831.

Lee MS, Jeong MH, Lee HW, Han H-J, Ko A, Hewitt SM, et al. PI3K/AKT activation induces PTEN ubiquitination and destabilization accelerating tumourigenesis. Nature communications. 2015;6:7769.

Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. Cell. 1993;75(5):843-854.

Lee SR, Yang KS, Kwon J, Lee C, Jeong W, Rhee SG. Reversible inactivation of the tumor suppressor PTEN by H2O2. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2002;277(23):20336-20342.

Li DM, Sun H. PTEN/MMAC1/TEP1 suppresses the tumorigenicity and induces G1 cell cycle arrest in human glioblastoma cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1998;95(26):15406-15411.

Li J, Yen C, Liaw D, Podsypanina K, Bose S, Wang SI, et al. PTEN, a putative protein tyrosine phosphatase gene mutated in human brain, breast, and prostate cancer. Science. 1997;275(5308):1943-1947.

Li S, Shen Y, Wang M, Yang J, Lv M, Li P, Chen Z, Yang J. Loss of PTEN expression in breast cancer: association with clinicopathological characteristics and prognosis. Oncotarget. 2017 May 9;8(19):32043.

Li Y, Choi PS, Casey SC, Dill DL, Felsher DW. MYC through miR-17-92 suppresses specific target genes to maintain survival, autonomous proliferation, and a neoplastic state. Cancer cell. 2014;26(2):262-272.

Li Y, Podsypanina K, Liu X, Crane A, Tan LK, Parsons R, et al. Deficiency of Pten accelerates mammary oncogenesis in MMTV-Wnt-1 transgenic mice. BMC molecular biology. 2001;2(1):2.

Li Y, Wang Z, Li Y, Jing R. MicroRNA-29a functions as a potential tumor suppressor through directly targeting CDC42 in non-small cell lung cancer. Oncology letters. 2017;13(5):3896-3904.

Li Z, Dong X, Wang Z, Liu W, Deng N, Ding Y, et al. Regulation of PTEN by Rho small GTPases. Nature cell biology. 2005;7(4):399.

Liang K, Esteva FJ, Albarracin C, Stemke-Hale K, Lu Y, Bianchini G, et al. Recombinant human erythropoietin antagonizes trastuzumab treatment of breast cancer cells via Jak2-mediated Src activation and PTEN inactivation. Cancer cell. 2010;18(5):423-435.

Liaw D, Marsh DJ, Li J, Dahia PL, Wang SI, Zheng Z, et al. Germline mutations of the PTEN gene in Cowden disease, an inherited breast and thyroid cancer syndrome. Nature genetics. 1997;16(1):64-67.

Liedtke C, Mazouni C, Hess KR, André F, Tordai A, Mejia JA, et al. Response to neoadjuvant therapy and long-term survival in patients with triple-negative breast cancer. Journal of clinical oncology. 2008;26(8):1275-1281.

Liliental J, Moon SY, Lesche R, Mamillapalli R, Li D, Zheng Y, et al. Genetic deletion of the Pten tumor suppressor gene promotes cell motility by activation of Rac1 and Cdc42 GTPases. Current Biology. 2000;10(7):401-404.

Lim JH, Jono H, Komatsu K, Woo CH, Lee J, Miyata M, et al. CYLD negatively regulates transforming growth factor-β-signalling via deubiquitinating Akt. Nature communications. 2012;3:771.

Lima - Fernandes E, Enslen H, Camand E, Kotelevets L, Boularan C, Achour L, et al. Distinct functional outputs of PTEN signalling are controlled by dynamic association with β - arrestins. The EMBO journal. 2011;30(13):2557-2568.

Lin C, Liu S, Lee E. SUMO modification of Akt regulates global SUMOylation and substrate SUMOylation specificity through Akt phosphorylation of Ubc9 and SUMO1. Oncogene. 2016;35(5):595-607.

Liu J, Weiss HL, Rychahou P, Jackson LN, Evers BM, Gao T. Loss of PHLPP expression in colon cancer: role in proliferation and tumorigenesis. Oncogene. 2009;28(7):994-1004.

Liu P, Begley M, Michowski W, Inuzuka H, Ginzberg M, Gao D, et al. Cell-cycle-regulated activation of Akt kinase by phosphorylation at its carboxyl terminus. Nature. 2014;508(7497):541-545.

Liu Y, Cai Q, Bao PP, Su Y, Cai H, Wu J, et al. Tumor tissue microRNA expression in association with triple-negative breast cancer outcomes. Breast cancer research and treatment. 2015;152(1):183-191.

Lopez SM, Hodgson MC, Packianathan C, Bingol-Ozakpinar O, Uras F, Rosen BP, et al. Determinants of the tumor suppressor INPP4B protein and lipid phosphatase activities. Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 2013;440(2):277-282.

Lopez-Serra P, Esteller M. DNA methylation-associated silencing of tumor-suppressor microRNAs in cancer. Oncogene. 2012;31(13):1609-1622.

Lowery AJ, Kell MR, Glynn RW, Kerin MJ, Sweeney KJ. Locoregional recurrence after breast cancer surgery: a systematic review by receptor phenotype. Breast cancer research and treatment. 2012;133(3):831-841.

Lu J, Jeong H, Kong N, Yang Y, Carroll J, Luo HR, et al. Stem cell factor SALL4 represses the transcriptions of PTEN and SALL1 through an epigenetic repressor complex. PloS one. 2009;4(5):e5577.

Lü L, Mao X, Shi P, He B, Xu K, Zhang S, et al. MicroRNAs in the prognosis of triple-negative breast cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine. 2017;96(22):e7085.

Luo H, Yang Y, Duan J, Wu P, Jiang Q, Xu C. PTEN-regulated AKT/FoxO3a/Bim signaling contributes to reactive oxygen species-mediated apoptosis in selenite-treated colorectal cancer cells. Cell death & disease. 2013;4(2):e481.

M Dillon L, W Miller T. Therapeutic targeting of cancers with loss of PTEN function. Current drug targets. 2014;15(1):65-79.

MacFarlane LA, R Murphy P. MicroRNA: biogenesis, function and role in cancer. Current genomics. 2010;11(7):537-561.

Maillot G, Lacroix-Triki M, Pierredon S, Gratadou L, Schmidt S, Bénès V, et al. Widespread estrogen-dependent repression of micrornas involved in breast tumor cell growth. Cancer research. 2009;69(21):8332-8340.

Malhotra GK, Zhao X, Band H, Band V. Histological, molecular and functional subtypes of breast cancers. Cancer biology & therapy. 2010;10(10):955-960.

Mangolini A, Ferracin M, Zanzi MV, Saccenti E, Ebnaof SO, Poma VV, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic microRNAs in the serum of breast cancer patients measured by droplet digital PCR. Biomarker research. 2015;3(1):1.

Manning BD, Cantley LC. AKT/PKB signaling: navigating downstream. Cell. 2007;129(7):1261-1274.

Manning BD, Toker A. AKT/PKB signaling: navigating the network. Cell. 2017;169(3):381-405.

Marsit CJ, Zheng S, Aldape K, Hinds PW, Nelson HH, Wiencke JK, et al. PTEN expression in non–small-cell lung cancer: evaluating its relation to tumor characteristics, allelic loss, and epigenetic alteration. Human pathology. 2005;36(7):768-776.

Martin V, Botta F, Zanellato E, Molinari F, Crippa S, Mazzucchelli L, et al. Molecular characterization of EGFR and EGFR-downstream pathways in triple negative breast carcinomas with basal like features. Histology and histopathology. 2012;27(4):785-792.

Martin-Belmonte F, Gassama A, Datta A, Yu W, Rescher U, Gerke V, et al. PTEN-mediated apical segregation of phosphoinositides controls epithelial morphogenesis through Cdc42. Cell. 2007;128(2):383-397.

Martinez NJ, Walhout AJ. The interplay between transcription factors and microRNAs in genome - scale regulatory networks. Bioessays. 2009;31(4):435-445.

Matamala N, Vargas MT, González-Cámpora R, Arias JI, Menéndez P, Andrés-León E, et al. MicroRNA deregulation in triple negative breast cancer reveals a role of miR-498 in regulating BRCA1 expression. Oncotarget. 2016;7(15):20068.

Matoulkova E, Michalova E, Vojtesek B, Hrstka R. The role of the 3'untranslated region in posttranscriptional regulation of protein expression in mammalian cells. RNA biology. 2012;9(5):563-576.

Mattick JS, Makunin IV. Non-coding RNA. Human molecular genetics. 2006;15(suppl_1):R17-R29. Maurer U, Charvet C, Wagman AS, Dejardin E, Green DR. Glycogen synthase kinase-3 regulates mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization and apoptosis by destabilization of MCL-1. Molecular cell. 2006;21(6):749-760.

Medema RH, Kops GJ, Bos JL, Burgering BM. AFX-like Forkhead transcription factors mediate cell-cycle regulation by Ras and PKB through p27 kip1. Nature. 2000;404(6779):782-787.

Meng F, Henson R, Wehbe–Janek H, Ghoshal K, Jacob ST, Patel T. MicroRNA-21 regulates expression of the PTEN tumor suppressor gene in human hepatocellular cancer. Gastroenterology. 2007;133(2):647-658.

Milella M, Falcone I, Conciatori F, Cesta Incani U, Del Curatolo A, Inzerilli N, et al. PTEN: multiple functions in human malignant tumors. Frontiers in oncology. 2015;5:24.

Miller K, Wang M, Gralow J, Dickler M, Cobleigh M, Perez EA, et al. Paclitaxel plus bevacizumab versus paclitaxel alone for metastatic breast cancer. New England Journal of Medicine. 2007;357(26):2666-2676.

Modur V, Nagarajan R, Evers BM, Milbrandt J. FOXO proteins regulate TRAIL expression: Implications for PTEN mutation in prostate cancer. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2002; 277(49):47928-47937.

Montagna E, Bagnardi V, Rotmensz N, Viale G, Renne G, Cancello G, et al. Breast cancer subtypes and outcome after local and regional relapse. Annals of oncology. 2011;23(2):324-331.

Montero JC, Esparís-Ogando A, Re-Louhau M, Seoane S, Abad M, Calero R, et al. Active kinase profiling, genetic and pharmacological data define mTOR as an important common target in triple-negative breast cancer. Oncogene. 2014;33(2):148-156.

219

Mulholland DJ, Kobayashi N, Ruscetti M, Zhi A, Tran LM, Huang J, et al. Pten loss and RAS/MAPK activation cooperate to promote EMT and metastasis initiated from prostate cancer stem/progenitor cells. Cancer research. 2012; 72(7); 1–12.

Myhre S, Lingjærde O-C, Hennessy BT, Aure MR, Carey MS, Alsner J, et al. Influence of DNA copy number and mRNA levels on the expression of breast cancer related proteins. Molecular oncology. 2013;7(3):704-718.

Neilsen CT, Goodall GJ, Bracken CP. IsomiRs–the overlooked repertoire in the dynamic microRNAome. Trends in Genetics. 2012;28(11):544-549.

Nesbit CE, Tersak JM, Prochownik EV. MYC oncogenes and human neoplastic disease. Oncogene. 1999;18(19):3004-3016.

Network CGA. Comprehensive molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2012;490(7418):61-70.

Nguyen DD, Chang S. Development of novel therapeutic agents by inhibition of oncogenic microRNAs. International journal of molecular sciences. 2017;19(1):65.

Nielsen TO, Hsu FD, Jensen K, Cheang M, Karaca G, Hu Z, et al. Immunohistochemical and clinical characterization of the basal-like subtype of invasive breast carcinoma. Clinical cancer research. 2004;10(16):5367-5374.

Nip H, Dar AA, Saini S, Colden M, Varahram S, Chowdhary H, et al. Oncogenic microRNA-4534 regulates PTEN pathway in prostate cancer. Oncotarget. 2016;7(42):68371. Nishikura K. A-to-I editing of coding and non-coding RNAs by ADARs. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2016;17(2):83-96.

Niu G, Li B, Sun J, Sun L. miR - 454 is down - regulated in osteosarcomas and suppresses cell proliferation and invasion by directly targeting c - Met. Cell proliferation. 2015;48(3):348-355.

Nolan G. Nolan lab retroviral transduction protocol [Internet]. [cited Sep 16, 2016]Available from: https://web.stanford.edu/group/nolan/ OldWebsite/protocols/pro_helper_dep.html

Okumura K, Mendoza M, Bachoo RM, DePinho RA, Cavenee WK, Furnari FB. PCAF modulates PTEN activity. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2006;281(36):26562-26568.

Olmeda D, Moreno-Bueno G, Flores JM, Fabra A, Portillo F, Cano A. SNAI1 is required for tumor growth and lymph node metastasis of human breast carcinoma MDA-MB-231 cells. Cancer research. 2007;67(24):11721-11731.

Olsen PH, Ambros V. The lin-4 regulatory RNA controls developmental timing in Caenorhabditis elegans by blocking LIN-14 protein synthesis after the initiation of translation. Developmental biology. 1999 Dec 15;216(2):671-680.

Orloff M, Eng C. Genetic and phenotypic heterogeneity in the PTEN hamartoma tumour syndrome. Oncogene. 2008;27(41):5387.

Ørom UA, Nielsen FC, Lund AH. MicroRNA-10a binds the 5' UTR of ribosomal protein mRNAs and enhances their translation. Molecular cell. 2008;30(4):460-471.

Pang KC, Frith MC, Mattick JS. Rapid evolution of noncoding RNAs: lack of conservation does not mean lack of function. Trends in genetics. 2006 Jan 1;22(1):1-5.

Parker PJ, Caudwell FB, Cohen P. Glycogen synthase from rabbit skeletal muscle; effect of insulin on the state of phosphorylation of the seven phosphoserine residues in vivo. European journal of biochemistry. 1983;130(1):227-234.

Passon N, Gerometta A, Puppin C, Lavarone E, Puglisi F, Tell G, et al. Expression of Dicer and Drosha in triple-negative breast cancer. Journal of clinical pathology. 2012;65(4):320-326.

Patel L, Pass I, Coxon P, Downes CP, Smith SA, Macphee CH. Tumor suppressor and antiinflammatory actions of PPARγ agonists are mediated via upregulation of PTEN. Current Biology. 2001;11(10):764-768.

Pei YF, Lei Y, Liu XQ. MiR-29a promotes cell proliferation and EMT in breast cancer by targeting ten eleven translocation 1. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Basis of Disease. 2016;1862(11):2177-2185.

Perez EA, Patel T, Moreno-Aspitia A. Efficacy of ixabepilone in ER/PR/HER2-negative (triplenegative) breast cancer. Breast cancer research and treatment. 2010;121(2):261-271.

Perou CM, Sørlie T, Eisen MB, Van De Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, et al. Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2000;406(6797):747-752.

Persad S, Attwell S, Gray V, Delcommenne M, Troussard A, Sanghera J, et al. Inhibition of integrin-linked kinase (ILK) suppresses activation of protein kinase B/Akt and induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis of PTEN-mutant prostate cancer cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2000;97(7):3207-3212.

Pezzolesi MG, Platzer P, Waite KA, Eng C. Differential expression of PTEN-targeting microRNAs miR-19a and miR-21 in Cowden syndrome. The American Journal of Human Genetics. 2008 May 9;82(5):1141-1149.

Pickart CM, Eddins MJ. Ubiquitin: structures, functions, mechanisms. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research. 2004;1695(1-3):55-72.

Pickering BF, Yu D, Van Dyke MW. Nucleolin interacts with the microprocessor complex to affect microRNAs 15a and 16 biogenesis. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2011; 286(51):44095-44103.

Pillai RS, Bhattacharyya SN, Artus CG, Zoller T, Cougot N, Basyuk E, Bertrand E, FilipowiczW. Inhibition of translational initiation by Let-7 MicroRNA in human cells. Science. 2005 Sep 2;309(5740):1573-1576.

Piva R, Spandidos DA, Gambari R. From microRNA functions to microRNA therapeutics: novel targets and novel drugs in breast cancer research and treatment. International journal of oncology. 2013;43(4):985-994.

Podsypanina K, Ellenson LH, Nemes A, Gu J, Tamura M, Yamada KM, et al. Mutation of Pten/Mmac1 in mice causes neoplasia in multiple organ systems. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1999;96(4):1563-1568.

Poliseno L, Salmena L, Zhang J, Carver B, Haveman WJ, Pandolfi PP. A coding-independent function of gene and pseudogene mRNAs regulates tumour biology. Nature. 2010;465(7301):1033-1038.

Prat A, Parker JS, Karginova O, Fan C, Livasy C, Herschkowitz JI, et al. Phenotypic and molecular characterization of the claudin-low intrinsic subtype of breast cancer. Breast cancer research. 2010;12(5):R68.

Prat A, Perou CM. Deconstructing the molecular portraits of breast cancer. Molecular oncology. 2011;5(1):5-23.

Provenzale J, Silva G. Uses of nanoparticles for central nervous system imaging and therapy. American Journal of Neuroradiology. 2009;30(7):1293-1301.

Puc J, Keniry M, Li HS, Pandita TK, Choudhury AD, Memeo L, et al. Lack of PTEN sequesters CHK1 and initiates genetic instability. Cancer cell. 2005;7(2):193-204.

Puc J, Parsons R. PTEN loss inhibits CHK1 to cause double stranded-DNA breaks in cells. Cell cycle. 2005;4(7):927-929.

Qian D, Chen K, Deng H, Rao H-L, qiang Huang H, Liao Y-J, et al. MicroRNA-374b suppresses proliferation and promotes apoptosis in T-cell lymphoblastic lymphoma by repressing AKT1 and Wnt-16. Clinical cancer research. 2015;21(21):4881-4891.

Qin H, Shao Q, Curtis H, Galipeau J, Belliveau DJ, Wang T, Alaoui-Jamali MA, et al. Retroviral delivery of connexin genes to human breast tumor cells inhibits in vivo tumor growth by a mechanism that is independent of significant gap junctional intercellular communication. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2002 Aug 9;277(32):29132-29138.

Qin W, Shi Y, Zhao B, Yao C, Jin L, Ma J, et al. miR-24 regulates apoptosis by targeting the open reading frame (ORF) region of FAF1 in cancer cells. PloS one. 2010;5(2):e9429.

Qiu W, Zhou F, Zhang Q, Sun X, Shi X, Liang Y, et al. Overexpression of nucleolin and different expression sites both related to the prognosis of gastric cancer. Apmis. 2013;121(10):919-925.

Qu R, Hao S, Jin X, Shi G, Yu Q, Tong X, et al. MicroRNA-374b reduces the proliferation and invasion of colon cancer cells by regulation of LRH-1/Wnt signaling. Gene. 2018;642:354-361.

Rahl PB, Young RA. MYC and transcription elongation. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine. 2014;4(1):a020990.

Rakha EA, El-Rehim DA, Paish C, Green AR, Lee AH, Robertson JF, et al. Basal phenotype identifies a poor prognostic subgroup of breast cancer of clinical importance. European journal of cancer. 2006;42(18):3149-3156.

Rakha EA, El - Sayed ME, Green AR, Lee AH, Robertson JF, Ellis IO. Prognostic markers in triple - negative breast cancer. Cancer. 2007;109(1):25-32.

Ravi Kumar M, Hellermann G, Lockey RF, Mohapatra SS. Nanoparticle-mediated gene delivery: state of the art. Expert opinion on biological therapy. 2004;4(8):1213-1224.

Reed DE, Shokat KM. INPP4B and PTEN Loss Leads to PI-3, 4-P2 Accumulation and Inhibition of PI3K in TNBC. Molecular cancer research. 2017;15(6): 765-775.

Reis - Filho J, Tutt A. Triple negative tumours: a critical review. Histopathology. 2008;52(1):108-118.

Reynolds AR, Moghimi SM, Hodivala-Dilke K. Nanoparticle-mediated gene delivery to tumour neovasculature. Trends in molecular medicine. 2003;9(1):2-4.

Rhei E, Kang L, Bogomolniy F, Federici MG, Borgen PI, Boyd J. Mutation analysis of the putative tumor suppressor gene PTEN/MMAC1 in primary breast carcinomas. Cancer research. 1997;57(17):3657-3659.

Robert NJ, Diéras V, Glaspy J, Brufsky AM, Bondarenko I, Lipatov ON, et al. RIBBON-1: randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase III trial of chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab for first-line treatment of human epidermal growth factor receptor 2–negative, locally recurrent or metastatic breast cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2011;29(10):1252-1260.

Roché H, Fumoleau P, Spielmann M, Canon JL, Delozier T, Serin D, et al. Sequential adjuvant epirubicin-based and docetaxel chemotherapy for node-positive breast cancer patients: the FNCLCC PACS 01 Trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2006;24(36):5664-5671.

Rodriguez-Viciana P, Warne PH, Dhand R, Vanhaesebroeck B, Gout I, Fry MJ, et al. Phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase direct target of Ras. Nature. 1994;370(6490):527.

Rostas JW, Pruitt HC, Metge BJ, Mitra A, Bailey SK, Bae S, et al. microRNA-29 negatively regulates EMT regulator N-myc interactor in breast cancer. Molecular cancer. 2014;13(1):200.

Roth C, Rack B, Müller V, Janni W, Pantel K, Schwarzenbach H. Circulating microRNAs as blood-based markers for patients with primary and metastatic breast cancer. Breast cancer research. 2010;12(6):R90.

Rottenberg S, Nygren AO, Pajic M, van Leeuwen FW, van der Heijden I, van de Wetering K, et al. Selective induction of chemotherapy resistance of mammary tumors in a conditional mouse

model for hereditary breast cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2007;104(29):12117-12122.

Roush S, Slack FJ. The let-7 family of microRNAs. Trends in cell biology. 2008;18(10):505-516.

Rouzier R, Perou CM, Symmans WF, Ibrahim N, Cristofanilli M, Anderson K, et al. Breast cancer molecular subtypes respond differently to preoperative chemotherapy. Clinical cancer research. 2005;11(16):5678-5685.

Roy SK, Srivastava RK, Shankar S. Inhibition of PI3K/AKT and MAPK/ERK pathways causes activation of FOXO transcription factor, leading to cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in pancreatic cancer. Journal of molecular signaling. 2010;5(1):10.

Roybal JD, Zang Y, Ahn YH, Yang Y, Gibbons DL, Baird BN, et al. miR-200 Inhibits lung adenocarcinoma cell invasion and metastasis by targeting Flt1/VEGFR1. Molecular cancer research. 2011;9(1):25-35.

Rychahou PG, Kang J, Gulhati P, Doan HQ, Chen LA, Xiao S-Y, et al. Akt2 overexpression plays a critical role in the establishment of colorectal cancer metastasis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2008;105(51):20315-20320.

Sahlberg KK, Bottai G, Naume B, Burwinkel B, Calin GA, Børresen-Dale A-L, et al. A serum microRNA signature predicts tumor relapse and survival in triple-negative breast cancer patients. Clinical cancer research. 2015;21(5):1207-1214.

Sancak Y, Thoreen CC, Peterson TR, Lindquist RA, Kang SA, Spooner E, et al. PRAS40 is an insulin-regulated inhibitor of the mTORC1 protein kinase. Molecular cell. 2007;25(6):903-915.

Schmadeka R, Harmon BE, Singh M. Triple-negative breast carcinoma: current and emerging concepts. American journal of clinical pathology. 2014;141(4):462-477.

Schnell JD, Hicke L. Non-traditional functions of ubiquitin and ubiquitin-binding proteins. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003; 278(38):35857-35860.

Schwab M. MYCN in neuronal tumours. Cancer letters. 2004;204(2):179-187.

Scott GK, Goga A, Bhaumik D, Berger CE, Sullivan CS, Benz CC. Coordinate suppression of ERBB2 and ERBB3 by enforced expression of micro-RNA miR-125a or miR-125b. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2007;282(2):1479-1486.

Scott GK, Mattie MD, Berger CE, Benz SC, Benz CC. Rapid alteration of microRNA levels by histone deacetylase inhibition. Cancer research. 2006;66(3):1277-1281.

Shah SP, Roth A, Goya R, Oloumi A, Ha G, Zhao Y, et al. The clonal and mutational evolution spectrum of primary triple-negative breast cancers. Nature. 2012;486(7403):395-399.

Shen WH, Balajee AS, Wang J, Wu H, Eng C, Pandolfi PP, et al. Essential role for nuclear PTEN in maintaining chromosomal integrity. Cell. 2007;128(1):157-170.

Slabáková E, Culig Z, Remšík J, Souček K. Alternative mechanisms of miR-34a regulation in cancer. Cell death & disease. 2017;8(10):e3100.

Smid M, Wang Y, Zhang Y, Sieuwerts AM, Yu J, Klijn JG, et al. Subtypes of breast cancer show preferential site of relapse. Cancer research. 2008;68(9):3108-3114.

Song J, Noh JH, Lee JH, Eun JW, Ahn YM, Kim SY, et al. Increased expression of histone deacetylase 2 is found in human gastric cancer. Apmis. 2005;113(4):264-268.

Song LB, Li J, Liao WT, Feng Y, Yu CP, Hu LJ, et al. The polycomb group protein Bmi-1 represses the tumor suppressor PTEN and induces epithelial-mesenchymal transition in human nasopharyngeal epithelial cells. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2009;119(12):3626-3636.

Song MS, Carracedo A, Salmena L, Song SJ, Egia A, Malumbres M, et al. Nuclear PTEN regulates the APC-CDH1 tumor-suppressive complex in a phosphatase-independent manner. Cell. 2011;144(2):187-199.

Sørlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, Aas T, Geisler S, Johnsen H, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2001;98(19):10869-10874.

Sørlie T, Tibshirani R, Parker J, Hastie T, Marron JS, Nobel A, et al. Repeated observation of breast tumor subtypes in independent gene expression data sets. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2003;100(14):8418-8423.

Staal SP, Hartley JW, Rowe WP. Isolation of transforming murine leukemia viruses from mice with a high incidence of spontaneous lymphoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1977;74(7):3065-3067.

Stambolic V, MacPherson D, Sas D, Lin Y, Snow B, Jang Y, et al. Regulation of PTEN transcription by p53. Molecular cell. 2001;8(2):317-325.

Steck PA, Pershouse MA, Jasser SA, Yung WA, Lin H, Ligon AH, et al. Identification of a candidate tumour suppressor gene, MMAC1, at chromosome 10q23. 3 that is mutated in multiple advanced cancers. Nature genetics. 1997;15(4):356-362.

Stephens L, Anderson K, Stokoe D, Erdjument-Bromage H, Painter GF, Holmes AB, et al. Protein kinase B kinases that mediate phosphatidylinositol 3, 4, 5-trisphosphate-dependent activation of protein kinase B. Science. 1998;279(5351):710-714.

Stewart B, Wild CP. World cancer report 2014. World Health Organization. 2018.

Straver ME, Glas AM, Hannemann J, Wesseling J, van de Vijver MJ, Emiel JT, et al. The 70gene signature as a response predictor for neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer. Breast cancer research and treatment. 2010;119(3):551-558.

Strieder V, Lutz W. Regulation of N-myc expression in development and disease. Cancer letters. 2002;180(2):107-119.

Su JL, Chen PS, Johansson G, Kuo ML. Function and regulation of let-7 family microRNAs. Microrna. 2012;1(1):34-39.

Sun DM, Tang BF, Li ZX, Guo HB, Cheng JL, Song PP, et al. MiR-29c reduces the cisplatin resistance of non-small cell lung cancer cells by negatively regulating the PI3K/Akt pathway. Scientific reports. 2018; 8(1):8007.

Sun Y, Wang M, Lin G, Sun S, Li X, Qi J, et al. Serum microRNA-155 as a potential biomarker to track disease in breast cancer. PloS one. 2012;7(10):e47003.

Sundaresan NR, Pillai VB, Wolfgeher D, Samant S, Vasudevan P, Parekh V, et al. The deacetylase SIRT1 promotes membrane localization and activation of Akt and PDK1 during tumorigenesis and cardiac hypertrophy. Sci Signal. 2011;4(182):46.

Sunters A, de Mattos SF, Stahl M, Brosens JJ, Zoumpoulidou G, Saunders CA, et al. FoxO3a transcriptional regulation of Bim controls apoptosis in paclitaxel-treated breast cancer cell lines. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003;278(50):49795-49805.

Suzuki A, de la Pompa JL, Stambolic V, Elia AJ, Sasaki T, del Barco Barrantes I, et al. High cancer susceptibility and embryonic lethality associated with mutation of the PTEN tumor suppressor gene in mice. Current Biology. 1998;8(21):1169-1178.

Suzuki HI, Yamagata K, Sugimoto K, Iwamoto T, Kato S, Miyazono K. Modulation of microRNA processing by p53. Nature. 2009;460(7254):529-533.

Talantov D, Mazumder A, Jack XY, Briggs T, Jiang Y, Backus J, et al. Novel genes associated with malignant melanoma but not benign melanocytic lesions. Clinical cancer research. 2005;11(20):7234-7242.

Tamura M, Gu J, Danen EH, Takino T, Miyamoto S, Yamada KM. PTEN interactions with focal adhesion kinase and suppression of the extracellular matrix-dependent phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt cell survival pathway. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1999;274(29):20693-20703.

Tamura M, Gu J, Takino T, Yamada KM. Tumor suppressor PTEN inhibition of cell invasion, migration, and growth: differential involvement of focal adhesion kinase and p130Cas. Cancer research. 1999;59(2):442-449.

Tang L, Wei D, Yan F. MicroRNA-145 functions as a tumor suppressor by targeting matrix metalloproteinase 11 and Rab GTPase family 27a in triple-negative breast cancer. Cancer gene therapy. 2016;23(8):258.

Thomson DW, Dinger ME. Endogenous microRNA sponges: evidence and controversy. Nature Reviews Genetics. 2016 May;17(5):272-283.

Torres J, Pulido R. The tumor suppressor PTEN is phosphorylated by the protein kinase CK2 at its C terminus implications for PTEN stability to proteasome-mediated degradation. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2001;276(2):993-998.

Trotman LC, Wang X, Alimonti A, Chen Z, Teruya-Feldstein J, Yang H, et al. Ubiquitination regulates PTEN nuclear import and tumor suppression. Cell. 2007;128(1):141-156.

Ueng SH, Chen SC, Chang YS, Hsueh S, Lin YC, Chien HP, et al. Phosphorylated mTOR expression correlates with poor outcome in early-stage triple negative breast carcinomas. International journal of clinical and experimental pathology. 2012;5(8):806-813.

Valabrega G, Montemurro F, Aglietta M. Trastuzumab: mechanism of action, resistance and future perspectives in HER2-overexpressing breast cancer. Annals of oncology. 2007;18(6):977-984.

Van Diepen MT, Parsons M, Downes CP, Leslie NR, Hindges R, Eickholt BJ. MyosinV controls PTEN function and neuronal cell size. Nature cell biology. 2009;11(10):1191-1196.

Van Rooij E, Kauppinen S. Development of microRNA therapeutics is coming of age. EMBO molecular medicine. 2014;6(7):851-864.

Van Themsche C, Leblanc V, Parent S, Asselin E. XIAP regulates PTEN ubiquitination, content and compartmentalization. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2009; 284(31):20462-20466.

Vander Haar E, Lee Si, Bandhakavi S, Griffin TJ, Kim DH. Insulin signalling to mTOR mediated by the Akt/PKB substrate PRAS40. Nature cell biology. 2007;9(3):316-323.

Vanhaesebroeck B, Guillermet-Guibert J, Graupera M, Bilanges B. The emerging mechanisms of isoform-specific PI3K signalling. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2010;11(5):329-341.

Voduc KD, Cheang MC, Tyldesley S, Gelmon K, Nielsen TO, Kennecke H. Breast cancer subtypes and the risk of local and regional relapse. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(10):1684-1691.

Vogt PK. PI 3-kinase, mTOR, protein synthesis and cancer. Trends in molecular medicine. 2001;7(11):482-484.

Walsh S, Flanagan L, Quinn C, Evoy D, McDermott E, Pierce A, et al. mTOR in breast cancer: differential expression in triple-negative and non-triple-negative tumors. The Breast. 2012;21(2):178-182.

Wang B, Wu H, Chai C, Lewis J, Pichiorri F, Eisenstat DD, et al. MicroRNA-1301 suppresses tumor cell migration and invasion by targeting the p53/UBE4B pathway in multiple human cancer cells. Cancer letters. 2017;401:20-32.

Wang H, Zhu Y, Zhao M, Wu C, Zhang P, Tang L, et al. miRNA-29c suppresses lung cancer cell adhesion to extracellular matrix and metastasis by targeting integrin β1 and matrix metalloproteinase2 (MMP2). PloS one. 2013;8(8):e70192.

Wang L, Wang WL, Zhang Y, Guo SP, Zhang J, Li QL. Epigenetic and genetic alterations of PTEN in hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology research. 2007;37(5):389-396.

Wang Q, Zhang H, Guerrette S, Chen J, Mazurek A, Wilson T, et al. Adenosine nucleotide modulates the physical interaction between hMSH2 and BRCA1. Oncogene. 2001;20(34):4640-4649.

Wang X, Trotman LC, Koppie T, Alimonti A, Chen Z, Gao Z, et al. NEDD4-1 is a protooncogenic ubiquitin ligase for PTEN. Cell. 2007;128(1):129-139.

Wang Y, Shi J, Chai K, Ying X, P Zhou B. The role of Snail in EMT and tumorigenesis. Current cancer drug targets. 2013;13(9):963-972.

Wang ZX, Lu BB, Wang H, Cheng ZX, Yin YM. MicroRNA-21 modulates chemosensitivity of breast cancer cells to doxorubicin by targeting PTEN. Archives of medical research. 2011;42(4):281-290.

Ward PS, Thompson CB. Signaling in control of cell growth and metabolism. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology. 2012:a006783.

Warmoes M, Jaspers JE, Pham TV, Piersma SR, Oudgenoeg G, Massink MP, et al. Proteomics of mouse BRCA1-deficient mammary tumors identifies DNA repair proteins with diagnostic and prognostic value in human breast cancer. Molecular & Cellular Proteomics. 2012; 11(7):M111.013334.

Weber JA, Baxter DH, Zhang S, Huang DY, Huang KH, Lee MJ, et al. The microRNA spectrum in 12 body fluids. Clinical chemistry. 2010;56(11):1733-1741.

Weber K, Osborn M. The reliability of molecular weight determinations by dodecyl sulfatepolyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1969 Aug 25;244(16):4406-4412. Wei JS, Song YK, Durinck S, Chen Q-R, Cheuk ATC, Tsang P, et al. The MYCN oncogene is a direct target of miR-34a. Oncogene. 2008;27(39):5204-5213.

Weinberg R. The biology of cancer. Garland science; 2014.

Welcker M, Orian A, Jin J, Grim JA, Harper JW, Eisenman RN, et al. The Fbw7 tumor suppressor regulates glycogen synthase kinase 3 phosphorylation-dependent c-Myc protein degradation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2004;101(24):9085-9090.

Weng LP, Brown JL, Eng C. PTEN coordinates G1 arrest by down-regulating cyclin D1 via its protein phosphatase activity and up-regulating p27 via its lipid phosphatase activity in a breast cancer model. Human molecular genetics. 2001;10(6):599-604.

Westphal D, Dewson G, Czabotar PE, Kluck RM. Molecular biology of Bax and Bak activation and action. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research. 2011;1813(4):521-531.

Whang YE, Wu X, Suzuki H, Reiter RE, Tran C, Vessella RL, et al. Inactivation of the tumor suppressor PTEN/MMAC1 in advanced human prostate cancer through loss of expression. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1998;95(9):5246-5250.

Whelan JT, Forbes SL, Bertrand FE. CBF-1 (RBP-Jk) binds to the PTEN promoter and regulates PTEN gene expression. Cell cycle. 2007;6(1):80-84.

Wilson AS, Power BE, Molloy PL. DNA hypomethylation and human diseases. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Reviews on Cancer. 2007;1775(1):138-162.

Wu X, Hepner K, Castelino-Prabhu S, Do D, Kaye MB, Yuan X-J, et al. Evidence for regulation of the PTEN tumor suppressor by a membrane-localized multi-PDZ domain containing scaffold protein MAGI-2. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2000;97(8):4233-4238.

Xiao F, Bai Y, Chen Z, Li Y, Luo L, Huang J, et al. Downregulation of HOXA1 gene affects small cell lung cancer cell survival and chemoresistance under the regulation of miR-100. European journal of cancer. 2014;50(8):1541-1554.

Xue G, Hemmings BA. PKB/Akt–dependent regulation of cell motility. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2013;105(6):393-404.

Yan LX, Wu QN, Zhang Y, Li YY, Liao DZ, Hou JH, et al. Knockdown of miR-21 in human breast cancer cell lines inhibits proliferation, in vitro migration and in vivo tumor growth. Breast cancer research. 2011;13(1):R2.

Yang G, Wu D, Zhu J, Jiang O, Shi Q, Tian J, et al. Upregulation of miR-195 increases the sensitivity of breast cancer cells to Adriamycin treatment through inhibition of Raf-1. Oncology reports. 2013;30(2):877-889.

Yang L, Wei N, Wang L, Wang X, Liu QH. miR-498 promotes cell proliferation and inhibits cell apoptosis in retinoblastoma by directly targeting CCPG1. Child's Nervous System. 2018;34(3):417-422.

Yang WL, Wang J, Chan CH, Lee SW, Campos AD, Lamothe B, et al. The E3 ligase TRAF6 regulates Akt ubiquitination and activation. Science. 2009;325(5944):1134-1138.
Yang ZZ, Tschopp O, Hemmings-Mieszczak M, Feng J, Brodbeck D, Perentes E, et al. Protein kinase Bα/Akt1 regulates placental development and fetal growth. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003;278(34):32124-32131.

Yersal O, Barutca S. Biological subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic and therapeutic implications. World journal of clinical oncology. 2014;5(3):412.

Yim EK, Peng G, Dai H, Hu R, Li K, Lu Y, et al. Rak functions as a tumor suppressor by regulating PTEN protein stability and function. Cancer cell. 2009;15(4):304-314.

Yin Q, McBride J, Fewell C, Lacey M, Wang X, Lin Z, et al. MicroRNA-155 is an Epstein-Barr virus-induced gene that modulates Epstein-Barr virus-regulated gene expression pathways. Journal of virology. 2008 Jun 1;82(11):5295-5306.

Yoshida K, Miki Y. Role of BRCA1 and BRCA2 as regulators of DNA repair, transcription, and cell cycle in response to DNA damage. Cancer science. 2004;95(11):866-871.

Yoshimi A, Goyama S, Watanabe-Okochi N, Yoshiki Y, Nannya Y, Nitta E, et al. Evi1 represses PTEN expression and activates PI3K/AKT/mTOR via interactions with polycomb proteins. Blood. 2011;117(13):3617-3628.

Yu L, Gong X, Sun L, Yao H, Lu B, Zhu L. miR-454 functions as an oncogene by inhibiting CHD5 in hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget. 2015;6(36):39225.

Yuan T, Cantley L. PI3K pathway alterations in cancer: variations on a theme. Oncogene. 2008;27(41):5497-5510.

Yuba E, Kojima C, Sakaguchi N, Harada A, Koiwai K, Kono K. Gene delivery to dendritic cells mediated by complexes of lipoplexes and pH-sensitive fusogenic polymer-modified liposomes. Journal of controlled release. 2008;130(1):77-83.

Zhang HY, Liang F, Jia ZL, Song ST, Jiang ZF. PTEN mutation, methylation and expression in breast cancer patients. Oncology letters. 2013;6(1):161-168.

Zhang LY, Ho-Fun Lee V, Wong AMG, Kwong DLW, Zhu YH, Dong SS, et al. MicroRNA-144 promotes cell proliferation, migration and invasion in nasopharyngeal carcinoma through repression of PTEN. Carcinogenesis. 2012;34(2):454-463.

Zhang S, Huang WC, Li P, Guo H, Poh SB, Brady SW, et al. Combating trastuzumab resistance by targeting SRC, a common node downstream of multiple resistance pathways. Nature medicine. 2011;17(4):461-469.

Zhang X, Liang W, Liu J, Zang X, Gu J, Pan L, et al. Long non-coding RNA UFC1 promotes gastric cancer progression by regulating miR-498/Lin28b. Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research. 2018;37(1):134.

Zhang X, Tang N, Hadden TJ, Rishi AK. Akt, FoxO and regulation of apoptosis. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research. 2011;1813(11):1978-1986.

Zhang X, Wan G, Berger FG, He X, Lu X. The ATM kinase induces microRNA biogenesis in the DNA damage response. Molecular cell. 2011;41(4):371-383.

Zhao F, Han Y, Liu Z, Zhao Z, Li Z, Jia K. circFADS2 regulates lung cancer cells proliferation and invasion via acting as a sponge of miR-498. Bioscience Reports. 2018:BSR20180570.

Zhao FL, Dou YC, Wang XF, Han DC, Lv ZG, Ge SL, et al. Serum microRNA-195 is downregulated in breast cancer: a potential marker for the diagnosis of breast cancer. Molecular biology reports. 2014;41(9):5913-5922.

Zhou BP, Deng J, Xia W, Xu J, Li YM, Gunduz M, et al. Dual regulation of Snail by GSK-3βmediated phosphorylation in control of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Nature cell biology. 2004;6(10):931-940.

Zhou GL, Tucker DF, Bae SS, Bhatheja K, Birnbaum MJ, Field J. Opposing roles for Akt1 and Akt2 in Rac/Pak signaling and cell migration. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2006;281(47):36443-36453.

Zhu S, Evans S, Yan B, Povsic TJ, Tapson V, Goldschmidt-Clermont PJ, et al. Transcriptional Regulation of Bim by FOXO3a and Akt Mediates Scleroderma Serum–Induced Apoptosis in Endothelial Progenitor Cells. Circulation. 2008;118(21):2156-2165.

Appendices



Supplement Figure 1 miR-498 was differently associated with overall survival in TCGA database. (Left) In ER+ and PR+ BCa patients, high expression of miR-498 was significantly associated with short overall survival. (Right) In TNBC patients, high expression of miR-498 was significantly associated with long overall survival.



Supplement Figure 2 PTEN expression associated with distinct survival outcomes in different types of cancers. (A) low expression of PTEN in lung cancer patients was significantly associated with short overall survival. (B) low expression of PTEN in liver cancer patients was associated with short overall survival. (C) low expression of PTEN in lung cancer patients was associated with long overall survival.